



See Me, Hear Me

A guide to using the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities to promote the rights of children The International Save the Children Alliance is the world's leading independent children's rights organisation, with members in 28 countries and operational in more than 100. We fight for children's rights and deliver lasting improvements to children's lives worldwide.

Save the Children's work with children with disabilities

A commitment to fight for the rights of disabled children has been central to the mission of Save the Children since its inception in 1919. Work with and for disabled children has included addressing rights to inclusive education, play and leisure, rehabilitation, family support, alternatives to corporal punishment and other degrading and humiliating treatment and parent/teacher support. Media campaigns and advocacy to stakeholders and duty-bearers are also conducted in order to realise the rights of disabled children and improve support to their families. More recently, Save the Children has developed innovative approaches to the participation of children with disabilities to influence decision makers.

Published by Save the Children I St John's Lane London ECIM 4AR UK +44 (0)20 7012 6400 savethechildren.org.uk

First published 2009

© The Save the Children Fund 2009

The Save the Children Fund is a charity registered in England and Wales (213890) and Scotland (SC039570). Registered Company No. 178159

ISBN 978 I 84187 123 3

This publication is copyright, but may be reproduced by any method without fee or prior permission for teaching purposes, but not for resale. For copying in any other circumstances, prior written permission must be obtained from the publisher, and a fee may be payable.

Cover photo: Christhian, 6, from Colombia, was turned away from school because of his physical disability. He now attends a nursery school that is supported by Save the Children. (Photo: Dan Alder/Save the Children)

Author: Gerison Lansdown Project team: Tina Hyder and Monica Lindvall

Typeset by Grasshopper Design Company Printed by Page Bros (Norwich) Ltd

Printed on recycled paper

Contents

Foreword	٧
About the author	vi
Acknowledgements	vii
Introduction	ı
Glossary	4
Part one: The development of rights for children with disabilities	
I A brief introduction to human rights	П
What are human rights? Where are human rights documented?	
2 Historical overview of the rights of people with disabilities	13
Growing awareness of disability as a human rights issue	13
Recognising children with disabilities as subjects of rights	14 15
Implications of the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child Summary	18
3 Development of the UN Convention on the Rights of	
Persons with Disabilities (CRPD)	19
The timeline	19
A paradigm shift	19 20
Process as important as outcome The significance of the Convention	20
The need for explicit recognition of children within the CRPD	21
Action taken by Save the Children to ensure that the CRPD addressed the rights of children with disabilities	23
anna an man alouding of	

4 Key provisions of the CRPD	24
Key obligations on specific human rights Procedures for signing and ratification of the Convention Measures of implementation International monitoring Miscellaneous provisions Individual petitions	24 28 28 29 29
Part two: Implementing the rights of children with disabilities	
5 Responsibility for the implementation of the CRPD	35
The obligations of governments The responsibilities of other actors	35 53
6 Advocacy to promote implementation	56
Find out about the lives of children with disabilities Build capacity Build networks and alliances Campaign for ratification Advocate for implementation Monitor implementation	56 58 59 61 62 65
7 Understanding the rights of children with disabilities: analysing the UNCRC and the CRPD	67
How the CRPD relates to the UNCRC Table: Relationship between the CRPD and the UNCRC General principles Right to family life Right to social inclusion Right to education Right to participate in play, cultural life, recreation, leisure and sport Right to the best possible health Right to an adequate standard of living Right to protection from all forms of violence and abuse Right to justice and liberty Rights in situations of emergency and conflict	68 83 91 99 106 117 121 124 128 134
Appendix I:The UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities and Optional Protocols	138
Appendix 2: Useful references	163
Appendix 3: Background to the development of this guide	166
References	168

Foreword

The Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities represented the culmination of many years of consistent advocacy by the disability community in their struggle for recognition of their rights. Both the strength of the text, and its signature on the opening day in March 2007 by representatives of 81 countries, are testimony to the effectiveness of their advocacy in highlighting the urgent need for action to address the human rights violations they face in countries throughout the world. The Convention marks a turning point: it asserts that the rights of people with disabilities must be recognised and respected on an equal basis with others; it provides a comprehensive and coherent analysis of the measures needed to overcome the discrimination, poverty, violence, neglect, isolation and denial of independence and human dignity they face. It also provides mechanisms to hold governments to account in implementing those measures.

Importantly, the Convention provides a clear focus on the obligations of governments in ensuring that the rights of children with disabilities are protected. The Committee on the Rights of the Child, in its reviews of State Party reports, has found consistent evidence of the challenges faced by children with disabilities in realising their rights. There are an estimated 200 million children with disabilities across the world, more than 80% of whom live in the developing world with little or no access to healthcare or education. They are disproportionately likely to live in poverty, experience physical and sexual violence, be

denied a voice, and lack access to family life, information, play, sport, art or culture. Indeed, in the overwhelming number of countries reviewed, it has been necessary to make recommendations for action to overcome neglect or violation of rights.

The Committee on the Rights of the Child therefore strongly welcomes the adoption by the United Nations General Assembly of the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, which emphasises that the barriers to the enjoyment of rights lie not in the disability itself, but in the social, physical, economic, cultural and attitudinal barriers faced by people, including children, with disabilities. It will serve as a powerful and complementary tool to the Convention on the Rights of the Child: while the latter establishes the human rights of children, the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities provides the detailed elaboration of the measures needed for their realisation. The Committee hopes that there will be rapid and widespread ratification of the new Convention and its optional protocol.

However, adoption and ratification, although vital, is obviously not sufficient. The Convention must also be implemented. Civil society organisations will continue to play a central role in ensuring that this happens. The advocacy that has been so successful at international level now needs to be replicated at national level, with those working for disability and for children's rights collaborating and utilising each others' knowledge and expertise. Joint advocacy

will have the greatest impact in persuading governments to introduce the necessary legislation, policies, resources, public awareness campaigns and government structures to achieve real change in the lives of children with disabilities.

This guide represents a significant contribution towards that process. Its detailed analysis of the two Conventions, and their interrelationship, together with practical guidance on strategies for advocacy and illustrations of good practice, make it an invaluable tool for practitioners committed to bringing an end to discrimination against children with disabilities. The hurdles to be overcome are very high. This guide should contribute to ensuring that they are not insurmountable.

Yanghee Lee

Chair of the Committee on the Rights of the Child and Professor of Child Psychology and Education, Sungkyunkwan University, South Korea

About the author

Gerison Lansdown is an international children's rights consultant and has published and lectured widely on the subject of children's rights, both nationally and internationally. On behalf of Save the Children, she was actively involved in the drafting of the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities from the perspective

of children with disabilities. She is currently vice-chair of UNICEF-UK, an associate of the International Institute for Child Rights and Development in Victoria, and co-director of CRED-PRO, an international initiative to develop child rights educational programmes for professionals working with children.

Acknowledgements

Many people have contributed their time and energy to the development of this guide. Sadly, we are unable to list everyone, but would particularly like to thank all participants at the regional consultation for south and central Asia on children's rights and the United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, in Dhaka, Bangladesh in June 2007, and those who attended the regional consultation for the Middle East and North Africa on the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities in Sanaa, Yemen in October 2007.

Thanks to the young people who attended the drafting meeting: Nazma Akter, Nazma Huda Rubel, Shi Yanxia, Yao Yue, Nancy Maguire, Lucia Bellini and Lucy Mason.

We would also like to thank the following individuals for their input and support: Khandaker Jahurul Alam, Signe Hojsteen, Hazel Jones, Maheshwar Ghaimire, Marjorie Gillies, Yanghee Lee, Charlotte McClain, Peter Newell,

Kicki Nordstrum, Sharon Owen, Victor Pineda, Bob Ransom, Shantha Rau, Richard Rieser, Zuhy Sayeed, Helen Schulte.

And thanks to the following staff and former staff from Save the Children: Bill Bell, Artan Bllaca, Eva Geidenmark, Helen Pinnock, Emira Pruthi, Aisha Saeed, Alaa Sebeh, Bandana Shrestha, Lene Steffen, Jumanah Zabaneh. Special thanks to Marlies van der Kroft.

Save the Children Denmark provided financial support for the production of this guide.

We would especially like to acknowledge Gerison Lansdown, the author of this guide, for her hard work and dedication to the realisation of the rights of children with disabilities.

Tina HyderSave the Children UK

Monica Lindvall
Save the Children Sweden

Introduction

There are an estimated 200 million children with disabilities in the world, out of a global population of about 2 billion children. In other words, approximately 10% of the total population of children, the majority of whom live in developing countries, are born with a disability or become disabled during childhood. A significant number of the impairments, and consequent disability, experienced by children are directly caused by preventable factors, including poverty, malnutrition, violence, accidents, trauma, war and preventable disease.

So, what are the implications for these children? Children with disabilities are not valued the

same as other children, and are widely seen as not being capable of, or needing, love, affection, humour, friendship, cultural and artistic expression and intellectual stimulus. They are segregated, marginalised and isolated, and can be subjected to physical and sexual violence with relative impunity. Rates of early death for children with disabilities may be as high as 80% in countries where mortality rates for underfives as a whole have decreased below 20%. Children with disabilities are defined by and judged by what they lack rather than what they have. Their consequent isolation can be extreme. Their very existence is widely denied – too often, their births are not registered,

A snapshot of the lives of children with disabilities

- Up to 200 million children globally have a disability.2
- Children with disabilities are disproportionately likely to live in poverty.³
- Children with disabilities are disproportionately vulnerable to both physical and sexual abuse.⁴
- Mortality for children with disabilities may be as high as 80% in countries where under-five mortality as a whole has decreased to below 20%.⁵
- Parents and medical professionals who murder children with disabilities often receive reduced sentences and use 'mercy killing' defences – this reflects the belief that the lives of children with disabilities are not of equal value to other children.⁶
- At least 90% of children with disabilities across the developing world have no access to education.⁷
- Access to justice is routinely denied because children with disabilities are not considered credible witnesses.⁸

they are not recorded in census data, they are hidden away in back rooms or abandoned in institutions. These processes serve to dehumanise them. The cumulative impact is to deny children with disabilities respect for their dignity, their individuality, even their right to life itself. But it also dehumanises society. No society can lay claim to civilisation, humanity and justice when it continues to subject a significant minority of its people to such abuse and neglect.

The causes of the rejection lie deep in the social, economic, cultural and psychological roots of all cultures — such as a dislike of or hostility to difference, a belief that disabilities derive from curses or punishments, guilt, fear of 'contamination', reluctance to accept the responsibility for caring, poverty and lack of support. Discrimination against children with disabilities has existed in every community throughout history. But it is not inevitable. And the 21st century has provided an unprecedented opportunity to bring about change.

On 13 December 2006, after four years of negotiations, the United Nations (UN) General Assembly adopted a new Convention to protect the rights of people with disabilities round the world. This Convention is the first major human rights treaty of the 21st century, and addresses civil, political, social, economic and cultural rights. It opened for signature on 30 March 2007, and entered into force on 3 May 2008 after having been ratified by 20 countries. Former UN Secretary-General Kofi Annan has hailed the adoption of the Convention "as a historic achievement for the 650 million people with disabilities around the world".

However, the new Convention will only be effective for children with disabilities if they themselves, their caregivers, local communities,

civil society organisations, and children's and disability rights advocates know that it exists and how to use it. Save the Children has responded to the need for information by developing this guide to help children with disabilities and their advocates use the new Convention to claim their rights and begin to build inclusive societies that are equally respectful of all children (see Appendix 3 for details of the process for the development of this guide).

Please note

In the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD), children with disabilities are described as including those who have long-term impairments which, in interaction with physical, social, economic or cultural barriers, may limit their ability to participate fully in society on an equal basis with others. The following are therefore included:

- children with physical impairments, for example, wheelchair users
- children with psychosocial conditions such as depression
- children with intellectual impairments or learning disabilities
- children with sensory impairments, including those who are deaf, deafblind and blind.

Some children have multiple disabilities. They are often the most neglected and vulnerable children. It is important to recognise that they have the same rights as all other children and efforts must be made to ensure that the necessary action is taken to enable them to realise their rights and fulfil their potential.

Outline of this guide

This guide is intended for use by child and disability rights advocates, and civil society organisations. It will also be of use to government in interpreting and implementing the rights of children with disabilities. It does assume some knowledge or understanding of advocacy and is not written for children themselves. This guide covers the following topics:

A glossary – explaining some of the commonly used words in human rights law and practice

Part one: The development of rights for children with disabilities

- I A brief introduction to human rights where do they come from and what do they mean?
- 2 Historical overview of the rights of people, including children, with disabilities a brief review of the developments at international level that have led to an understanding of disability as a human rights issue, and the contribution of the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child (UNCRC) to increased recognition of the rights of children with disabilities
- 3 Development of the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD) and its Optional Protocol an overview of the history of the Convention, how it came about,

the role played by the disability community and children with disabilities, and the inclusion of issues concerning children with disabilities

4 – Key provisions – a brief description of all the articles in the Convention and its Optional Protocol, and their meaning

Part two: Implementing the rights of children with disabilities

- **5** Responsibility for implementation of the rights of the CRPD a detailed analysis of the key responsibilities of governments and the action they are expected to take after ratifying the CRPD and the UNCRC, as well as the responsibilities of other actors in the lives of children with disabilities
- **6** Advocacy to promote implementation suggested strategies for action to ensure effective advocacy to promote the realisation of the rights of children with disabilities
- 7 Understanding the rights of children with disabilities an analysis of how to use the CRPD and the UNCRC together in order to understand the key rights of children with disabilities and advocate effectively for their realisation

Appendix I gives the full text of the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities. Appendix 2 lists useful sources of information for professionals working in this area. Appendix 3 sets out how this guide was developed.

Glossary

Accession – the way in which a country can become a 'State Party' (see below) to an international convention. Normally a country will sign and then at a later date ratify the convention to which it wants to become a State Party. Accession refers to a country signing and ratifying both at the same time.

Adoption – when the text of a convention is officially finalised and formally accepted by the United Nations General Assembly.

Child participation — an ongoing process of children's expression about, and active involvement in, decision-making at different levels in matters that concern them. It requires information-sharing and dialogue between children and adults based on mutual respect. It requires that full consideration of their views is given, taking into account the child's age and maturity.

Civil society – refers to a broad range of non-governmental organisations and institutions, community-based organisations, grass-roots movements, including disabled people's organisations, etc.

Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities – the international body established by the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD) with responsibility for monitoring implementation of the Convention at national level. It will consider reports from States Parties on the measures they have taken to implement the

Convention and in some instances will be able to consider individual or group complaints of violations of the Convention.

Communication – in the CRPD this includes languages, display of text, Braille, tactile communication, large print, accessible multimedia as well as written, audio, plainlanguage, human reader and augmentative and alternative modes, means and formats of communication, including accessible information and communication technology.

Concluding observations – the document produced by a treaty body (in this case, the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, as mentioned above), following its dialogue with a State Party on its progress in implementing a treaty. It will contain comments on positive developments as well as issues of concern, and will make recommendations for future action by the State Party.

Convention – a legally binding document, in writing, between two or more countries. Also sometimes known as a 'treaty', 'protocol', 'covenant', 'agreement' or 'pact'. When a United Nations human rights convention is adopted (see above), international norms and standards of human rights are created. At this point, countries can then sign and ratify or accede to the convention, taking on a set of legal obligations to implement it. The United Nations or other relevant body can censure governments that violate the standards in a convention.

Discrimination on the basis of disability – any distinction, exclusion or restriction on the basis of disability that has the purpose or effect of impairing or nullifying the recognition, enjoyment or exercise, on an equal basis with others, of all human rights and fundamental freedoms in the political, economic, social, cultural, civil or any other field. It includes all forms of discrimination, including denial of reasonable accommodation (see below).

Discrimination can be both direct and indirect.

Duty bearer – when something is defined as a right, it means that someone ('claim-holder') has a claim to have that right realised. The person or body who has the responsibility for ensuring the fulfilment of the right is known as a duty bearer. Duty bearers are primarily State actors and institutions at various levels of the governance structure, but also include non-state actors who are in a position to influence the rights of others. For instance, parents, teachers, the Ministry of Education and Parliament are all duty bearers with obligations to ensure that children with disabilities are able to realise their right to education.

Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC)

- this was established under the United Nations Charter as the principal organ to coordinate economic, social, and related work of the 14 United Nations specialised agencies, functional commissions and five regional commissions. The Council also receives reports from 11 United Nations funds and programmes. The Economic and Social Council serves as the central forum for discussing international economic and social issues, and for formulating policy recommendations addressed to Member States and the United Nations system.

Entry into force – when a convention has received the necessary number of ratifications by individual countries, it will enter into force for those countries (ie, it becomes legally binding upon those countries that have ratified it). The CRPD came into force on 3 May 2008, one month after the required 20 countries had ratified.

General Assembly – this is the main decision-making body of the United Nations. Each United Nations Member State is entitled to be represented in the work of the General Assembly, and each United Nations Member State has one vote in decisions taken by the General Assembly.

Habilitation and rehabilitation -

habilitation involves learning skills that will enable a person to function in society. These kinds of programmes usually target children born with disabilities. Rehabilitation means restoring capacity and ability. This generally applies to someone who has to readapt to society after acquiring a disability. Habilitation and rehabilitation are usually time-limited processes that are tailored to the individual.

Human rights – these are the rights that everyone has by being a human being. You do not have to be a member of a particular group, and nobody needs to give you your rights. Everyone is automatically entitled to enjoy the full range of human rights.

Human Rights Council – an intergovernmental body within the United Nations System that was established in 2006. It has replaced the United Nations Commission on Human Rights, and is a subsidiary body of the United Nations General Assembly. Based in Geneva, its main purpose is to make recommendations to the General Assembly about situations in which human rights are violated.

International cooperation – the term used to refer to the various ways in which governments can work together to fulfil their obligations or goals. International cooperation can take the form of international development aid, but it also relates to the sharing of experiences, technologies, and knowledge – all of which can be done between and among both developed and developing countries.

Language – in the CRPD this includes spoken and signed languages and other forms of non-spoken language.

Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) – a department of the United Nations Secretariat that is mandated to promote and protect the enjoyment and full realisation, by all people, of all rights established in the Charter of the United Nations and in international human rights laws and treaties. The mandate includes preventing human rights violations, securing respect for all human rights, promoting international cooperation to protect human rights, coordinating related activities throughout the United Nations, and strengthening and streamlining the United Nations system in the field of human rights. In addition to its mandated responsibilities, the Office leads efforts to integrate a human rights approach within all work carried out by United Nations agencies.

Optional protocol – this is a separate, but linked agreement that addresses additional issues not covered by the main text of a convention, or which elaborates provisions in the main convention. For example, the CRPD has an Optional Protocol that gives the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities the power to hear individual complaints of violations of civil, political, social, economic and cultural rights as elaborated in the Convention. Optional Protocols must be separately signed and ratified by each State Party. It is possible to ratify an Optional Protocol without actually ratifying the main Convention. For example, the USA has ratified the Optional Protocol to the UNCRC on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography, and Armed Conflict but not the UNCRC itself.

Person/child with a disability – those who have long-term physical, mental, intellectual or sensory impairments which, in interaction

with various barriers, may hinder their full and effective participation in society on an equal basis with others.

Preamble – the introductory paragraphs of a human rights treaty that explain the context for the treaty itself. The preamble is not, itself, legally binding.

Progressive realisation – this is a principle of international human rights law that applies only to economic, social and cultural rights but not to civil and political rights. States have an immediate responsibility to undertake their civil and political rights obligations (because the need to do so is urgent and/or because they cost very little to deliver). However, the concept of progressive realisation recognises that States with limited resources may be unable to fully implement their obligations to fulfil economic, social and cultural rights obligations immediately. They are, nevertheless, required to fulfil those obligations to the maximum extent possible within available resources, including where necessary seeking international cooperation. In other words, they are expected to ensure that all possible resources and measures are directed towards the full implementation of the obligations in the convention, and in every case certain core obligations must be met.

Ratification – the process of a country officially agreeing to be bound by a convention. Each country has its own rules and procedures about who can make that decision and what decision-making process should be used.

Reasonable accommodation – means necessary and appropriate modification and adjustments, where needed in a particular case, to ensure that people with disabilities have the enjoyment or exercise, on an equal basis with others, of all human rights and fundamental freedoms. These should not impose a disproportionate or undue burden.

Reservations, understandings and declarations (sometimes known as RUDs) – when a country decides to ratify a convention, it can choose to exempt itself from compliance with particular provisions it contains. This is known as a reservation. It can also make a statement (a declaration) as to how it will interpret a particular provision. RUDs are presented by a country at the same time that they submit their ratification of a convention. No reservation can be made that is incompatible with the object and purpose of the convention. For example, it would not be possible in the CRPD to make a reservation to the principle of non-discrimination or inclusion.

Rights-based approach to development — an approach to development that combines human rights, development work and social activism to promote justice, equality and freedom. It holds duty bearers to account for their obligations, empowers people to demand their rightful entitlements, promotes equity and challenges discrimination.

Signatory – by signing a convention, countries indicate their intention of becoming a party to the convention by ratification, but are not obligated to put its provisions into effect before ratification. However, they must not do anything that is contrary to the object and purpose of the convention.

Social/cultural model of disability – an approach to the issue of disability that, instead of focusing on the individual's physical or mental characteristics, looks at the interaction of the individual and society. The social/cultural model of disability proposes that the problems faced by people with disabilities are not the result of the person's impairment(s), but are instead the result of barriers in society. These barriers may be physical, attitudinal, legislative, informational or any other kind of barrier resulting from a society's or culture's failure to accommodate a person.

Standard rules – The Standard Rules on the Equalization of Opportunities for Persons with Disabilities were adopted in 1993 by the United Nations General Assembly. Although not a legally binding instrument, they were an instrument for policy-making and a basis for technical and economic cooperation. The Standard Rules consists of 22 rules addressing preconditions for equal participation, target areas for equal participation, implementation measures, and the monitoring mechanism. They cover all aspects of life of disabled persons.

State Party – a country that has ratified a convention, and is legally bound to comply with its provisions.

Treaty – see 'Convention'.

Treaty monitoring body – a committee of experts mandated to oversee and monitor the implementation of a human rights convention. Typically, a convention will indicate how large the committee will be, the criteria for selection of members, when and where the committee will meet, and what the committee is authorised to do in monitoring implementation. Many committees receive reports from governments describing what the country has done to implement its obligations under a convention. The committee will usually have an opportunity to ask questions of the States Party about the report, and then provide feedback in response to the report. Committees may also be mandated to issue general comments giving their authoritative interpretation of the convention. Some committees can receive complaints from individuals and/or groups concerned that a State Party is violating its obligations under the convention.

United Nations (UN) – this is an intergovernmental membership organisation that was founded in 1945 and has headquarters in New York and Geneva. The UN is dedicated to maintaining international peace and security;

developing friendly relations among nations; cooperating in solving international economic, social, cultural and humanitarian problems and in promoting respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms; and being a centre for harmonising the actions of nations in attaining these ends.

United Nations Member State – a country that has chosen to join the United Nations. To join the UN, a country must become a State Party to the UN Charter – this is an international convention with which UN Member States are legally obliged to comply. When the UN began in 1945 there were 51 Member States, but membership has grown

dramatically since then, and as of 2009, there are 192 UN Member States.

Universal design – means the design of products, environments, programmes and services to be usable by all people, to the greatest extent possible, without the need for adaptation or specialised design. Universal design does not exclude assistive devices for particular groups of people with disabilities where this is needed. For example, the use of Braille for blind people is still needed, although universal design could be employed to make public signs and symbols to accommodate the majority of the population.

Part one

The development of rights for children with disabilities

I A brief introduction to human rights

What are human rights?

Human rights are rights a person has because he or she is a human being. Human rights can also be defined as those basic needs without which people cannot live in dignity. If you violate a person's human rights, you are treating them as less than a human being. Human rights recognise and affirm that the human dignity of all people — and that includes all children — must be respected.

The central features of human rights

- Universality and inalienability: All people everywhere in the world have human rights.
 An individual cannot voluntarily give them up. Nor can others take them away from him or her.
- Indivisibility: Human rights are indivisible.
 Civil, cultural, economic, political and social
 rights are all fundamental to the dignity of
 every human being. Consequently, they all
 have equal status as rights, and cannot be
 ranked in a hierarchical order.
- Interdependence and interrelatedness:
 The realisation of one right often depends, wholly or in part, upon the realisation of others. For example, the right to education for children with disabilities can only be fully achieved if other rights are also respected non-discrimination, freedom from poverty, protection from violence.

 Equality and non-discrimination: All individuals are equal as human beings and are entitled to their human rights without discrimination of any kind.

Where are human rights documented?

International systems

Rights for every human being were elaborated in 1948 in the United Nations Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR). Its 30 articles form a comprehensive statement covering economic, social, cultural, political and civil rights. It sets out the fundamental principle that "the inherent dignity and the equal and inalienable rights of all members of the human family are the foundation of freedom, justice, and peace in the world". However, the UDHR is a statement of intent or a set of principles; it is not a legally binding document. Since 1948, therefore, the United Nations (UN) has used the UDHR as the foundation from which to develop a number of human rights treaties (also called conventions or covenants), which translate its principles into legally binding obligations on the countries that ratify them.

The first two human rights treaties were the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR) and the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR), which were adopted by the UN

in 1966. Together with the UDHR, they make up what is known as the International Bill of Rights. Since then, a number of further treaties have been adopted to address the rights of specific groups of people, including women, children, migrant workers, racial minorities and people facing torture. The Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD) is the most recent treaty to be adopted.

Regional systems

Some regions of the world have also developed systems for protecting human rights that serve to strengthen or complement the international system, for example:

 European Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms, 1950

- American Convention on Human Rights, 1978
- African Charter of Human and People's Rights, 1981
- African Charter on the Rights and Welfare of the Child, 1990.

National systems

Individual countries also have constitutions and laws that guarantee and protect the rights of citizens, including children. These frameworks can serve to introduce international human rights into domestic law, or to set higher standards than those provided in the international treaties. The difference between national laws and human rights treaties is that the latter are universal – they apply to all people everywhere, regardless of their citizenship or where they live.

Key human rights documents

- Universal Declaration of Human Rights, 1948
- International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 1966
- International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, 1966
- International Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Racial Discrimination, 1966
- Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination against Women, 1979
- Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, 1984
- Convention on the Rights of the Child, 1989
- Convention on the Rights of Migrant Workers and the Members of their Families, 1990
- Convention on the Protection of All Persons from Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances, 2006
- Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, 2006

For full texts of the treaties, go to: http://www.ohchr.org/english/law/index.htm

2 Historical overview of the rights of people with disabilities

Growing awareness of disability as a human rights issue

International human rights law has been slow to recognise that disability is a human rights issue. Neither of the 1966 International Covenants, on civil and political rights and on economic, social and cultural rights (see page 12), contains any specific provision regarding the rights of disabled people, or explicit recognition of disability as a ground for protection against discrimination. However, both Covenants, in their discrimination articles, include in their lists of grounds the phrase "or other status", which clearly extends to discrimination in respect of disability. Furthermore, in its General Comment on disability published in 1994, the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (see 'Treaty monitoring body' in Glossary) has stated that "since the Covenant's provisions apply fully to all members of society, persons with disabilities are clearly entitled to the full range of rights recognised in the Covenant".

In 1975, the United Nations (UN) General Assembly adopted the Declaration on the Rights of Disabled People – a document, however, with much less force than a convention. This asserts that disabled people have the same civil and political rights as other human beings. The year 1981 was designated as the International Year of Disabled Persons, and 1983–1994 was designated as the

Disability Decade. In 1984, the Human Rights Commission adopted a resolution that recommended that a Special Rapporteur be appointed to study the connection between serious violations of human rights and disability. Leandro Despouy was appointed as Special Rapporteur in August 1984 and his report, Human Rights and Disabled Persons, was published in 1993. Among his recommendations were proposals that national legislation should be adapted to international norms and guidelines, and that an international ombudsman should be appointed or that the UN Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC) should be given a special mandate to protect people with disabilities against violations of human rights. He also stressed that people with disabilities were at a disadvantage compared with other marginalised groups in that they did not have the protection of a single body of binding norms.

In 1993, the UN Standard Rules on Equalization of Opportunities for Persons with Disabilities were adopted by the UN General Assembly.9 They have the status of a Declaration rather than a legally binding document, but as the resolution was adopted by consensus, without a vote, it is possible to argue that they are politically and morally binding on governments. They comprise 22 rules in total: four relating to preconditions for equal participation, eight relating to target areas for equalisation of opportunities and ten relating to

implementation measures. The UN Standard Rules are guidelines designed to enhance the rights of people with disabilities. A series of resolutions were adopted by the then Human Rights Commission stating that "any violation of the fundamental principle of equality or any discrimination or other negative differential treatment of persons with disabilities inconsistent with the United Nations Standard Rules on the Equalization of Opportunities for Persons with Disabilities is an infringement of the human rights of persons with disabilities".

In summary, then, in the two-and-a-half decades up until the end of the 20th century, significant progress was made. Disability gradually became visible in the international human rights arena — due in large part to the effective and persistent lobbying undertaken by disabled people's organisations. There was greater awareness of the abuses of disabled people's rights and of the need for action to put a stop to these abuses. The first rung of the ladder had been reached. However, there was still insufficient protection within the international human

rights framework to address the problem and the violation of rights of people with disabilities continued.

Recognising children with disabilities as subjects of rights

Children with disabilities suffer a double jeopardy. The formal absence, until the CRPD, of disability from the core human rights treaties has made their lives and difficulties invisible; even when action has been taken by the relevant international institutions to highlight the issue of disability, it has generally been taken from the perspective of adults not children. And while some areas of discrimination, abuse and neglect of rights are common to both adults and children, the failure to give explicit attention to children's situation means that fundamental issues affecting them were neglected. This invisibility is exemplified in the Committee on Social, Economic and Cultural Rights General Comment on disability which, although it acknowledges the situation of

Key human rights documents relevant to disability (prior to the CRPD)

The International Bill of Rights:

- Universal Declaration of Human Rights
- International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights
- International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights

Other United Nations and the International Labour Organization instruments dealing specifically with human rights and disability:

- Declaration on the Rights of Mentally Retarded Persons, 1971
- Declaration on the Rights of Disabled Persons, 1975
- World Programme of Action concerning Disabled Persons, 1982
- Tallinn Guidelines for Action on Human Resources Development in the Field of Disability, 1990
- Principles for the Protection of Persons with Mental Illness and the Improvement of Mental Health Care, 1991
- Standard Rules on the Equalization of Opportunities for Persons with Disabilities, 1993

For full texts of the treaties, go to: http://www.ohchr.org/english/law/index.htm

children specifically in relation to education and the right to special protection, lacks a child-focused perspective on other important issues. 10 For example, it argues that absence of social security and income support should not be an excuse for institutionalisation. However, for children, the causes of institutionalisation may be different from those affecting adults lack of practical support for parents, rejection based on prejudice and ignorance, the presumption that it is in the child's best interests – none of which is dealt with in the General Comment. Moreover, there is no mention of the widespread use of humiliating, degrading and violent treatment and punishment in institutions or of children's right to play and to participate in decisions that affect them.

In this context, the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child (UNCRC), adopted by the General Assembly in 1989, represented a major step forward. Not only does it place the issue of both children and disability in the arena of international human rights law for the first time, but it does so in the context of both civil and political rights, and economic, social and cultural rights.

The 1990s saw further developments. The UNCRC has been ratified by 193 states; the only member states of the UN that have failed to do so are the USA and Somalia. The Special Rapporteur recognised that the UN Standard Rules were inadequate for children, observing that "the child aspect and the gender perspective are vague in the text of the Rules", and he suggested that both should receive more attention in future implementation efforts. In 1997, the Economic and Social Council adopted a resolution on 'Children with disabilities' that recognised the need for special attention to be directed towards children with disabilities and their families or other carers. It requested the Special Rapporteur "to pay special attention to the situation of children with disabilities, to pursue close working relations with the Committee on the Rights of the Child in its monitoring role

with respect to the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child, and to include in his report to the Commission for Social Development at its 38th session his findings, views, observations and recommendations on children with disabilities". The resolution also urged governments to ensure, in accordance with rule 6 of the Standard Rules, that children with disabilities have equal access to education and that their education is an integral part of the educational system.¹¹

In 2000, the then Commission on Human Rights in Geneva (which has now been replaced by the Human Rights Council) adopted a general resolution on children, which reaffirmed, among many other issues, the obligations on States to ensure the rights of the child without discrimination of any kind. In the same year, a Human Rights Commission resolution on disabilities was passed, urging governments to implement the Standards Rules with particular regard for the needs of, among others, children.¹²

Implications of the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child

The UNCRC provides a holistic framework of comprehensive and binding principles which should underpin the treatment of children throughout the world. Its significance cannot be overstated. It establishes a set of universal minimum standards of entitlement for all. It recognises children as subjects of rights and insists on respect for children as actors in the exercise of their rights, and participants in all matters affecting them. It challenges the traditional perception and status of children as lesser individuals than adults. It provides the tools with which to analyse the situation of children, and the norms against which law, policy and practice must be measured. It establishes an international body for monitoring implementation: the Committee on the Rights of the Child. It insists on the

equal rights of all children. Governments' actions or inaction in respect of their children can now be scrutinised publicly within the international community.

All the rights in the UNCRC extend to all children under 18 years. However, it introduces specific rights for children with disabilities for the first time in international human rights law. **Article 2**, which deals with the right to non-discrimination, includes disability as a specific ground for protection against discrimination.

In other words, the Convention recognises that disability is a human rights issue. In addition, **Article 23** explicitly addresses the situation of children with disabilities.

The obligation to give explicit attention to the rights of children with disabilities has served to highlight the extent to which they are substantially neglected — and indeed, violated — at many levels in countries throughout the world. Initially, however, progress on implementation of these rights was slow. In a

Article 23 of the UNCRC

- Governments recognise that a mentally or physically disabled child should enjoy a full and decent life, in conditions which ensure dignity, promote self-reliance and facilitate the child's active participation in the community.
- 2. Governments recognise the right of the disabled child to special care and shall encourage and ensure the extension, subject to available resources, to the eligible child and those responsible for his or her care, of assistance for which application is made and which is appropriate to the child's condition and to the circumstances of the parents or others caring for the child.
- 3. Recognising the special needs of a disabled child, assistance extended in accordance with paragraph 2 of the present article shall be provided free of charge, whenever possible, taking into account the financial resources of the parents or others caring for the child, and shall be designed to ensure that the disabled child has effective access to and receives education, training, health care services, rehabilitation services, preparation for employment and recreation opportunities in a manner conducive to the child's achieving the fullest possible social integration and individual development, including his or her cultural and spiritual development.
- 4. Governments shall promote, in the spirit of international cooperation, the exchange of appropriate information in the field of preventive health care and of medical, psychological and functional treatment of children with disabilities, including dissemination of and access to information concerning methods of rehabilitation, education and vocational services, with the aim of enabling governments to improve their capabilities and skills and to widen their experience in these areas. In this regard, particular account shall be taken of the needs of developing countries.

report to the former Commission on Human Rights Sub-Commission on Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities in February 1996, the Committee on the Rights of the Child summarised the general concerns it had identified from its examination of governments' reports, taking account of the obligations associated with Article 23, the general principles of the Convention, and the obligation on governments to undertake all appropriate measures to implement its provisions. Its findings were not encouraging:

"A first matter of concern is that some societies are not sufficiently sensitive to the needs and situation of children with disabilities, in the light of article 2 of the Convention. The Committee is preoccupied by the widespread discriminatory attitudes towards those children. Strategies and educational programmes, along with the adequate dissemination of information, should be undertaken to avoid certain prejudices which affect children with disabilities negatively...

"The Committee recognizes the prevalence of certain negative attitudes which hamper the implementation of the rights of children with disabilities with regard to article 23, such as isolation from the rest of society. The promotion of their rights should be further advanced through, for instance, support to parents' organizations and to community-based services and a sustained programme for moving children from institutions to a good family environment.

"The Committee is negatively impressed by the fact that some children with disabilities do not have adequate access to health and social care services and it expresses concern over the low number of children with disabilities enrolled in schools, which might reflect an insufficient attention to their specific needs. More protection should be offered them, including the possibility, through education, of integrating properly

into society and participating actively in family life. Efforts for the early detection of the incidence of handicap should be made.

"Budgetary reductions have also affected children with disabilities who are particularly disadvantaged in their access to adequate health and educational facilities. The Committee urges countries to take all the necessary steps to minimize the negative impact of the structural adjustment policies on the situation of children with disabilities. The Committee recognizes, in the light of article 4, the priority of allocating the maximum extent of the available resources to protect these children.

"International assistance and the exchange of appropriate information will also be needed to address more effectively the challenge of improving the situation of children with disabilities, in conformity with article 23, paragraph 4 of the Convention." ¹³

In 1997, in recognition of the need to gain a greater understanding of the situation of these children, the Committee on the Rights of the Child held a Day of General Discussion on the rights of children with disabilities at which it was recognised that "their plight rarely figured high on the national or international agenda and they tended to remain invisible". Since then, the Committee has focused more consistently on the situation of children with disabilities in its examination of reports by governments and has drawn the attention of States to the Standard Rules.

In addition, the Committee agreed to produce a General Comment on children with disabilities, which would elaborate how governments are expected to implement the UNCRC in respect of this group of children. A draft produced by the Committee in 2006 was discussed in August that year at a meeting in New York of up to 40 representatives from disability organisations, before being finalised and adopted by the Committee in 2007.¹⁴

Summary

Progress has been made but mainly at the legal level. The UNCRC has affirmed the right of children with disabilities to protection from discrimination, and to the provision of necessary services. The General Comment has highlighted the detailed obligations on governments necessary to ensure its implementation. Despite this, the scale and

severity of human rights abuses against children with disabilities have not been reduced. Although the Committee on the Rights of the Child does now give much greater scrutiny to the rights of children with disabilities, they remain largely invisible, hidden within families or institutions, and vulnerable to the neglect of their economic, social, cultural, civil and political rights.

3 Development of the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD)

The continued experience of people with disabilities as 'objects of welfare' rather than subjects of rights contributed to further pressure from the disability community for the development of a new human rights treaty to ensure that people with disabilities were able to enjoy their rights on the same basis as others.

The timeline

Advocacy from the disability community gave rise to the following developments:

- In 2001, Mexico proposed that the United Nations (UN) General Assembly consider opening negotiations for a Convention on the rights of persons with disabilities.
- After debate in the Third Committee of the General Assembly, a resolution (no. 56/115) to this end was adopted on 19 December 2001. The UN agreed to set up an Ad Hoc Committee to consider proposals for the text of a Convention to address the rights of people with disabilities. Its membership was open to all UN Member States and observers.
- At its first two sessions, in 2002 and 2003, the Committee considered the possibility of drafting an international instrument on the rights of persons with disabilities,

- and discussed the type of instrument and possible elements to be included. At the second session, it established a working group to prepare a draft text of a Convention.
- The Working Group, composed of governments, non-governmental organisation (NGO) representatives, and representatives from national human rights institutions (NHRIs), met in January 2004 and drafted an initial text for negotiation.
- At its subsequent sessions, the Ad Hoc Committee discussed and negotiated this text, which was finalised on 26 August 2006.
- On 13 December 2006, the UN General Assembly adopted the text of the CRPD and its optional protocol.
- The CRPD opened for signature and ratification on 30 March 2007.
- The CRPD entered into force on 3 May 2008, after 20 States had ratified.

A paradigm shift

Throughout the drafting process of the Convention, the Chair of the Ad Hoc Committee stressed that what was needed was a 'paradigm shift' in the attitudes and treatment of people with disabilities – from seeing them as objects of charity to seeing them as individuals

with human rights. This necessitates recognition that people with physical, psychosocial, intellectual or sensory impairments face many barriers that prevent them from full and effective participation in society on an equal basis with others. Those physical, linguistic, social and cultural barriers must be removed. The Convention recognises that a change of attitude in society is necessary if disabled people are to achieve equal status, and it includes a specific article on awareness-raising to promote respect for the rights and dignity of people with disabilities. The Convention in its entirety is dedicated to achieving that change. It will finally ensure that countries will no longer be allowed to relegate people with disabilities to the margins of society. Governments that ratify it will be legally bound to treat them as subjects of the law with clearly defined human rights.

Process as important as outcome

In terms of building the momentum for the paradigm shift, the process of drafting the Convention was as important as the text itself. The pressure for the Convention came from the disability movement, and they were actively involved throughout the entire process. The sessions of the Ad Hoc Committee were notable for the significant level of engagement on the part of the disability community, which organised itself through an informal network known as the International Disability Caucus (IDC), a coalition of 70 international and national disabled people's and allied organisations around the world. It played a crucial role, sharing knowledge and life experiences, drafting amendments, analysing the debates, lobbying government delegations, speaking from the floor, organising meetings, providing information and technical expertise, and presenting a unified and powerful voice to ensure the best possible final text. People with disabilities were represented through the IDC but also, increasingly over the four to five years, through representation on government delegations. Indeed, such was their contribution that the Chair of the Ad Hoc Committee, Ambassador Don McKay, observed that "at least 80 per cent of this Convention has been drafted and developed by disabled people's organisations".

The involvement of people with disabilities, including children, as key actors in the development of the Convention was transforming, and a learning experience for all involved. Government delegates who had no previous experience of the issues, let alone of working directly with people with disabilities, were confronted with profound challenges to their stereotypes and prejudices. The very presence and competence of the disability organisations confounded traditional perceptions of disabled people, including disabled children, as victims in need of care, protection and support. It forced a recognition that these were people entitled to respect for their rights and able to articulate and advocate forcefully for that respect.

The significance of the Convention

All human rights already apply to all people, irrespective of disability. Given this, the main intention of the CRPD was not to establish specific new human rights for people with disabilities. Rather, its significance lies in the fact that it is designed to ensure that these existing rights are made a reality. This treaty introduces new obligations to overcome barriers, and measures to ensure that people with disabilities are acknowledged as subjects of rights, entitled to respect on an equal footing with all other people. More specifically it:

- clarifies human rights principles in the context of people with disabilities
- provides an authoritative model for governments to use in shaping national law and policies

- creates more effective mechanisms for monitoring the rights of people with disabilities
- establishes international standards regarding the rights and freedoms of people with disabilities
- establishes common bases for greater participation and self-sufficiency of people with disabilities worldwide
- provides for consultation with persons with disabilities and their representative organisations, underlining the disability organisations' motto, "Nothing about us without us".

The need for explicit recognition of children within the CRPD

As noted above, the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child provides a foundation of principles and detailed provisions for the rights of all children, and the first mention in an international treaty of the rights of children with disabilities. It was important, therefore, that the new Convention should build on this achievement and incorporate specific provisions on the issues facing children with disabilities.

Children are not the same as adults

Although many of the experiences of adults with disabilities and children with disabilities are similar, they are not the same. Equally, although parents and children share many concerns, their interests are not the same. It is not appropriate, therefore, that the rights of children are simply assumed to be the same as those of adults with disabilities or of those of their parents. In order to ensure that the rights of children with disabilities are addressed appropriately within the new Convention, it was imperative that their different perspectives were reflected and made explicit in the text of the new convention.

Children lack autonomy

Children in all societies have a different legal status from adults. For most adults, there is a presumption of autonomy that is not presumed for all children. Autonomy involves the right of an individual to self-determination, including for example, the right to informed consent for treatment, or to refuse treatment, to parent, to marry and engage in consensual sexual relationships or to vote. A central principle in the CRPD is that all people with disabilities shall be granted equal respect for their autonomy. However, it is not possible to argue for autonomy for all children, with or without disabilities. Rather, there needs to be recognition, as in Article 5 of the UNCRC, of the responsibility of parents and other carers to provide direction and guidance, "in accordance with the evolving capacities of the child", in the exercise by children of their rights. In other words, as children acquire the competence to exercise rights for themselves, they are entitled to do so. Without addressing this issue, the Convention's focus on autonomy would have implied that some - or perhaps all - children are excluded from its provisions.

Children have the right to additional protections

Because many children lack autonomy, and are more vulnerable as a consequence of their youth, they are entitled to additional protections. The nature of these protections are detailed in the UNCRC. However, many of the rights in the UNCRC are inadequately understood or implemented for children with disabilities. The CRPD, therefore, needed to include additional measures to ensure their realisation. For example, Article 19 of the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child provides a right to protection from all forms of violence. Children with disabilities experience specific and significant difficulties in seeking redress for violence. It was important therefore that the CRPD introduced an obligation on States to

ensure that all relevant complaints and redress procedures are adapted for and accessible to children with disabilities.

Children, too, have the right to be heard

The Convention places emphasis on the obligation of governments to consult with and involve disabled people and their organisations in the development of policies and legislation. It was important to make it explicit that this obligation extends to consultation with children as well as adults. Children's experiences and concerns cannot be adequately represented by adults. They have their own unique expertise and perspective to contribute. Without an obligation to consult children, children with disabilities would again be marginalised and denied a voice. It is not sufficient to argue that children are implicitly included in these provisions. Experience demonstrates clearly that without an explicit entitlement, children will not be listened to.

Children with disabilities are denied visibility

When children's rights are considered, children with disabilities tend to be forgotten. When the rights of people with disabilities

are considered, children with disabilities tend to be forgotten. Their rights therefore are at risk of being marginalised. An analysis of the government reports and the Concluding Observations of the Committee on the Rights of the Child undertaken between 2000 and 2003 found that governments consistently failed to give appropriate recognition to the violations of disabled children's rights. 15 They only addressed those rights covered in Article 23, dealing primarily with services for children with disabilities. For example, rights to participation, information, an adequate standard of living, play or protection from violence were never raised in respect of children with disabilities. In other words, disabled children were disregarded, except where they were expressly mentioned in the Convention.

Without an explicit recognition of the issues facing children with disabilities, the CRPD would be interpreted only in respect of adults. In order to ensure that the rights of children with disabilities were given appropriate consideration, it was important, therefore, that it made children visible by explicitly stating, where appropriate, that its provisions extended to them.

Action taken by Save the Children to ensure that the CRPD addressed the rights of children with disabilities

Working through the International Disability Caucus (IDC), Save the Children coordinated action to ensure that the CRPD addressed the rights of children with disabilities.

Drafting, briefing and lobbying

Repeated analysis of the Working Group draft texts were undertaken to assess where amendments were needed in order to better reflect the situation of children with disabilities. Once agreed through the IDC, briefings were written to support these proposed amendments and circulated to government delegations. A 'twin-track' approach was adopted to ensure that the interests of children with disabilities were properly represented. The aim was, on one hand, to retain a specific article on children with disabilities, establishing the core principles relating to children that would inform implementation of the Convention. On the other, it was to secure the inclusion of explicit references to issues of particular or unique concern to children in all other relevant articles. These included, for example, articles in relation to family life, abandonment, play and birth registration.

Involving the Committee on the Rights of the Child

Given the view expressed by some government delegations that the inclusion of specific provisions on children would potentially undermine their rights in the UNCRC, Jaap Doek, then Chair of the Committee on the Rights of the Child, agreed to make a presentation to the Ad Hoc Committee in August 2005, emphasising that the proposed amendments would strengthen rather than

undermine existing rights. He argued that the CRPD would serve to elaborate the interpretation of the UNCRC for children with disabilities.

Involving children with disabilities

Children and young people with disabilities also played an important role. In January 2006, two children from Bangladesh, and two young people each from China and the UK, made a presentation to the Ad Hoc Committee setting out their demands, including the right to inclusive education, to be consulted, to support for families and to non-discrimination. In a widely circulated written statement, they also highlighted the need for recognition of the importance of ending institutionalisation, challenging violence and abuse, ensuring access to services, opportunities for friendships with peers and access to information.

Their participation in the process was important, serving to challenge the argument for excluding specific provisions on children:

- It brought home to the delegations the fact that children with disabilities are a distinct constituency who have a right to recognition, yet who, to date, had been given very little consideration.
- It affirmed that children with disabilities can be effective advocates for their own rights and are entitled to be involved in decisions that affect them.
- It affirmed that adults have lessons to learn from children with disabilities.
- It highlighted the principal concerns faced by children with disabilities, many of which required specific additional provisions in the draft text.

4 Key provisions of the CRPD

Key obligations on specific human rights

The CRPD introduces obligations on countries to take measures to protect the rights of people with disabilities, as set out in the Preamble and the following articles.

Preamble

Outline of why the Convention is needed and of the other human rights instruments that helped form the basis for this Convention.

Article I Purpose

What the Convention seeks to achieve: the promotion, protection and full and equal enjoyment of all human rights by people with disabilities.

Article 2 Definitions

The meaning of some terms used for this Convention.

Article 3 General principles

The fundamental concepts that should guide interpretation of the Convention obligations.

Article 5 Equality and non-discrimination

People with disabilities must be treated fairly, which may require proactive measures.

Article 6 Women with disabilities

Rights of women with disabilities and the need to address the fact that women and girls are subject to multiple discrimination.

Article 7 Children with disabilities

Rights of children with disabilities, including the principle of best interests of the child and the right of the child to be heard.

Article 8 Awareness-raising

Measures that should be taken to highlight disability rights in society.

Article 9 Accessibility

Ways in which communications and information systems, transport, buildings and other structures can be used, entered or reached.

Article 10 Right to life

People with disabilities have the same right as others to live without interference.

Article II Situations of risk and humanitarian emergencies

A country has the obligation to ensure the protection of people with disabilities in situations such as armed conflict, humanitarian emergencies and natural disasters.

Article 12 Equal recognition before the law

People with disabilities have the same standing as others in exercising their legal capacity, with support if necessary.

Article 13 Access to justice

People with disabilities have the same opportunity as others to access to justice, and must be provided with the necessary support to enable them to do so.

Article 14 Liberty and security of the person

People with disabilities enjoy the same freedom as others to act. Moreover, they enjoy the same level of protection or safety against threats to human rights, such as arbitrary detention, physical harm and food deprivation.

Article 15 Freedom from torture or cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment

A country must prevent any acts by which severe pain or suffering, whether physical or mental, is intentionally inflicted on a person. There is also a prohibition on involuntary medical or scientific experimentation.

Article 16 Freedom from exploitation, violence and abuse

People with disabilities must be protected from physical, sexual and psychological mistreatment. If mistreatment occurs, then all measures need to be taken to ensure recovery.

Article 17 Protecting the integrity of the person

The physical and mental integrity of people with disabilities must be respected.

Article 18 Liberty of movement and nationality

People with disabilities have the same freedom as others to change their country or home,

cross borders and obtain citizenship. Children with disabilities must be registered at birth.

Article 19 Living independently and being included in the community

A country has the obligation to ensure that people with disabilities can choose where they live, and to provide the necessary support to enable them to live within the community.

Article 20 Personal mobility

People with disabilities shall have necessary assistive devices, technologies and mobility aids to enable them to be mobile.

Article 21 Freedom of expression and opinion, and access to information

A country will guarantee that people with disabilities enjoy the ability to share thoughts, beliefs, feelings or personality, through verbal or non-verbal means. This obligation also extends to receiving information in accessible modes and formats of their choice. Sign language should be recognised and promoted.

Article 22 Respect for privacy

The privacy of people with disabilities must be respected, and they have the right to protection against interference with their privacy.

Article 23 Respect for the home and the family

The choices of people with disabilities regarding where they live, how they live, and with whom they live, must be respected. A country must provide support for families to help keep them together and prevent rejection of children with disabilities.

Article 24 Education

Equal and inclusive access to the lifelong learning process is guaranteed, including in primary, secondary and tertiary education, and vocational institutions. Necessary measures to

facilitate access should be undertaken. No one must be excluded on the basis of disability. Children have the right of access to inclusive education with the obligation on duty-bearers to provide the support required within the general education system. Training of professionals is essential, as well as hiring teachers with disabilities.

Article 25 Health

People with disabilities have equal access to the same standard of healthcare and healthcare services, including health insurance, to ensure their physical, mental and social wellbeing.

Article 26 Habilitation and rehabilitation

States have an obligation to ensure that people with disabilities are equipped with the means to achieve the maximum possible independence and participation in life.

Article 27 Work and employment

People with disabilities have equal access to a means of livelihood. In addition, countries have

the obligation to promote livelihood opportunities.

Article 28 Adequate standard of living and social protection

People with disabilities and their families are guaranteed access to food, shelter, clothing and drinking water. In addition, they have the same access as others to governmental safety nets.

Article 29 Participation in political and public life

People with disabilities are entitled to be represented or participate in government and other civic activities.

Article 30 Participation in cultural life, recreation, leisure and sport

People with disabilities have equal access to play, relaxation, amusement and physical pastimes.

See also Child-Friendly Text UN Disability Convention. http://www.unicef.org/Child_friendly_CRPD.doc

Specific provisions for children with disabilities

The CRPD as a whole applies to children with disabilities. However, the specific provisions in the text which apply to children are as follows:

The preamble

Recognises that children with disabilities should have full enjoyment of all human rights on an equal basis with others.

Article 7 Children with disabilities

Introduces obligations to ensure the enjoyment of all human rights and fundamental freedoms on an equal basis with other children, to ensure that the best interests of the child is a primary consideration, and to provide disability and age-appropriate assistance to ensure that children with disabilities are able to realise the right to their express views on all matters of concern to them and have them taken seriously in accordance with age and maturity.

continued opposite

Specific provisions for children with disabilities continued

A number of other articles include specific measures to address the situation of children with disabilities:

- Article 3 General principles: There must be respect for the evolving capacities of children and their right to preserve their identities.
- Article 4 General obligations: Children with disabilities must be consulted when governments are developing and implementing legislation and policies that concern them.
- Article 13 Access to justice: Age-appropriate measures must be introduced to ensure that children with disabilities have access to justice.
- Article 16 Freedom from exploitation, violence and abuse:
 Measures must be taken to provide age-sensitive assistance to
 prevent exploitation, violence and abuse; age-, gender- and disability sensitive protection and rehabilitation services; and child-focused
 legislation to ensure that exploitation, violence and abuse is
 identified and investigated.
- Article 18 Liberty of movement and nationality: Measures must be taken to ensure that children with disabilities are registered immediately after birth.
- Article 23 Respect for home and the family: Children with disabilities are entitled to retain their fertility, and therefore forced sterilisation is prohibited. Children with disabilities have equal rights with respect to family life and governments have obligations to provide services and support to families to prevent abandonment, concealment and segregation. In addition, children with disabilities must not be separated from parents unless this is in their best interests and never on the basis of disability. Where parents are unable to care for children, efforts must be made to provide alternative care within the wider family or within the community in a family setting.
- Article 24 Right to education: Education at all levels must be
 inclusive and children with disabilities have an equal entitlement to
 general education. Inclusive education requires provision of all
 necessary support and technical aids, including respect for linguistic
 identity, and facilitating the learning of Braille, orientation and
 mobility skills, and training of teachers.
- Article 30 Participation in cultural life, recreation leisure and sport: Children with disabilities must be provided with equal access to participation in play, recreation, and leisure and sporting activities, including in schools.

Procedures for signing and ratification of the Convention

The Convention addresses how countries can commit themselves to implementing the Convention.

Article 41 Depositary

Ratifications are deposited with the UN Secretary-General.

Article 42 Signature

Countries could sign the Convention as from 30 March 2007.

Article 43 Consent to be bound

Once the Convention comes into force, countries or regional organisations can still become members by signalling their consent to be bound.

Article 45 Entry into force

The Convention is operative one month after 20 ratifications have been deposited. This happened on 3 May 2008.

Article 46 Reservations

A country is allowed to state that it does not wish to be bound by certain aspects of the Convention, unless this is inconsistent with the Convention's object and purpose.

Measures of implementation

In addition to introducing specific obligations on governments to take action to protect the rights of people with disabilities, the Convention also requires governments to take general measures to create the framework for implementation.

Article 4 General obligations

Governments are required to adopt broad measures to ensure implementation of the Convention including legislative measures.

Article 31 Statistics and data collection

A country is obligated to gather disabilityrelated information to assist in the Convention's implementation. Any informationgathering must comply with ethical standards.

Article 32 International cooperation

Bilateral and multilateral partnerships are essential to support the Convention's implementation. Donor countries should ensure that a disability perspective is included in development aid policy and practice.

Article 33 National implementation and monitoring

Countries must designate focal points within the government with responsibility for the implementation of the Convention. They should give consideration to creating a coordinating mechanism across government. Independent institutions for promoting, protecting and monitoring the Convention should be established, and civil society organisations, including organisations of people with disabilities, should be involved in monitoring the Convention.

International monitoring

The CRPD, in common with other international human rights treaties, introduces measures to provide a process for international monitoring of countries' progress in implementing their obligations under the Convention.

Article 34 Committee on the rights of persons with disabilities

A 12-member committee of independent experts (Committee) monitors how countries implement the Convention. (The number of experts will go up to 18 when there are 60 ratifications.) The members should come from different regions, and there should be both disability and balanced gender representation.

Article 35 Reports by governments

Countries must provide periodic information to the Committee on how they are complying with their Convention obligations.

Article 36 Consideration of reports

The Committee reviews the information, provides feedback to the country and makes its suggestions public. If a country does not provide information, then the Committee can provide recommendations based on other reliable information.

Article 37 Cooperation between governments and the Committee

Countries agree to collaborate with the Committee. Partnerships at multilateral and bilateral levels should be promoted.

Miscellaneous provisions

Article 47 Amendments

The Convention can be changed if two-thirds of countries party to the Convention agree.

Article 48 Denunciation

A country can decide to no longer be party to the CRPD by giving written notice.

Article 49 Accessible format

The Convention should be available in accessible formats, such as Braille.

Article 50 Authentic texts

English, Chinese, Russian, Arabic, Spanish and French are considered official language texts.

Individual petitions

In addition to the Convention, a separate but linked optional protocol has been adopted that provides an individual complaint mechanism for anyone who cannot achieve justice, in relation to the CRPD, at national level. The Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities may also carry out inquiries — visiting a State Party if there are reliable reports of grave or systematic violations in that country. Once the Convention has entered into force, the Optional Protocol enters into force one month after ten ratifications of the Protocol have been deposited.

Individual or group communications (Optional Protocol to the CRPD)

The Optional Protocol (OP) enables individuals or groups who consider that their rights under the CRPD have been violated, to make a complaint to the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (this is known as a 'communication'). When governments ratify the CRPD, they can decide whether or not also to ratify the OP. Note that individuals or groups can only make a communication to the Committee if their government has ratified the Protocol.

Making a communication: Individuals or groups can make a communication only if the abuse complained of represents the violation of a right under the CRPD. They must also have exhausted all possible domestic remedies, through either local or national complaints mechanisms, the courts or administrative hearings. The Committee will not hear a communication if it considers that it is not properly substantiated or if it is anonymous. The violation must also have taken place after the OP has entered into force for the relevant State Party.

Consideration of the communication: As soon as it receives a communication, the Committee must inform the State Party, which is required, within six months, to provide a written explanation or statement, explaining its position and detailing any remedies it might have undertaken. In a situation of acute violation, the Committee may also request that urgent action is taken to protect the victim, pending a final determination on the communication. Once the Committee has all the information it needs, it will hold a closed meeting to consider the case. It will then forward any suggestions or recommendations to the State Party concerned, as well as to the applicant.

Finding of a violation: If there has been a finding that a violation has occurred, the State Party will be asked to cooperate in the examination of the information and submit their observations. Depending on the severity or complexity of the case, the Committee may appoint one or more members to conduct an inquiry, which may involve a visit to the country involved. The findings will then be sent to the State Party, which is expected to submit a reply within six months, together with any action it has taken in response to the inquiry.

continued opposite

Inquiries

The Optional Protocol also introduces a provision whereby the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, where it receives reliable information indicating that a State Party has committed grave or systematic violations of the rights in the CRPD, has the authority to invite the State Party to cooperate in the examination of the information, and submit its observations. Following this submission, the following action can take place:

- The Committee may designate a number of its members to conduct an inquiry, and report to the Committee. Such an inquiry may necessitate a visit to the country concerned.
- It will inform the State Party of its findings, comments and recommendations.
- The State Party is then required, within six months, to submit its observations to the Committee.

It is important to note that such inquiries must be conducted confidentially.

Part two Implementing the rights of children with disabilities

5 Responsibility for implementation of the CRPD

"You know, there are rules and laws and regulations set up by the UN on how disabled people should be treated. There are conferences, meetings, etc held where there are decisions made. WHERE DOES ALL THIS END UP? Let this all not end up on paper as the previous have. Let it go through to the people, which I think is not a very difficult job. Let the disabled people know their rights through whatever you come up with so that they can fight for their rights."

(Girl, 19, Somalia, quoted on UNICEF's 'Voices of Youth' website)

When States ratify a convention, they accept obligations to implement it. In other words, they are duty bearers. Implementation is the process by which they take action to ensure that all the rights in the Convention are realised for everyone for whom it is applicable. In the case of the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child (UNCRC), this means all children under 18 years of age, and in the case of the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD), it means all people with disabilities, including children. However, if the rights of children with disabilities are to be implemented fully, all sectors of society, including children themselves, need to be engaged.

The obligations of governments

The CRPD includes a number of provisions that set out what governments are required to do in order to implement the rights it contains. The UNCRC also includes obligations to take action to implement its provisions. These obligations have been described by the Committee on the Rights of the Child as the "General measures of implementation", and they have been elaborated in a General Comment published in 2003. 16 This provides useful guidance on how to apply the obligations on implementation included in the CRPD. The obligations can be clustered under ten broad headings:

- I. Implement the CRPD to the maximum extent of available resources.
- 2. Adopt legislation to protect rights and end discrimination.
- 3. Introduce coordination across government.
- 4. Ensure that both private and public sectors respect the rights of children with disabilities.
- Involve children with disabilities in the development, implementation and monitoring of laws, policies and decisionmaking processes.
- 6. Establish independent human rights institutions.
- 7. Make sure the CRPD is known.
- 8. Undertake research.
- 9. Promote international cooperation.
- 10. Report to the UN Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities.

Reasons why governments fail to meet their obligations

Advocacy groups highlight the following common obstacles to getting governments to meet their obligations to children with disabilities:

- · lack of baseline information and research
- lack of legislation and policies
- failure to implement legislation and policies
- lack of budgetary provision
- low priority within government
- agendas driven by donors
- lack of capacity among non-governmental organisations (NGOs)
- lack of training centres to build capacity
- · lack of information on disability issues
- failure to sensitise public officials and the wider public
- · lack of trained officials
- · failure to involve children in policy-making
- lack of coordination within government and between government and civil society.

The overarching duties

Implicit in the Convention are three distinct duties:

- The obligation to respect: Governments must refrain from interfering with the enjoyment of the rights of people with disabilities. For example, school authorities must not exclude a student with a disability from education on the basis of disability.
- The obligation to protect: Governments must prevent violations of these rights by third parties. For example, the state must ensure that private schools do not discriminate against a person with a disability in their education programmes.
- The obligation to fulfil: Governments must take appropriate legislative, administrative, budgetary, judicial and other actions towards the full realisation of these rights. For example, the state must ensure that free secondary education is progressively available to all, including people with disabilities.

I Implement the CRPD to the maximum extent of available resources

When states ratify the CRPD, they take on obligations under international law to adopt all appropriate legislative, administrative and other measures to implement it. However, there is a distinction between civil and political rights on the one hand, and economic, social and cultural rights on the other. It is widely recognised in international law that lack of resources in developing countries means it is not always possible to fully implement economic, social and cultural rights immediately. A concept of 'progressive realisation' has therefore been introduced. Governments are required to take measures to the maximum extent of their available resources, and where needed within the framework of international cooperation, to achieve the progressive implementation of those rights.

This concept was first introduced in the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, and is also included in the

UNCRC and in Article 4(2) of the CRPD. However, it does not provide governments with the possibility of 'opting out' of responsibility for the implementation of these rights. Both the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and the Committee on the Rights of the Child have stressed that governments have to be able to demonstrate that they have done everything they can, and diverted all possible resources to the realisation of economic, social and cultural rights, including, where necessary, through seeking international cooperation. ¹⁷

In addition, governments are required to fulfil at least the very basic levels of each of the rights in the relevant Conventions. Thus, where numbers of individuals are deprived of essential primary healthcare, basic housing, essential foodstuffs or the most basic forms of education, a government would not be deemed to be meeting its core obligations.

In 2007, the Committee on the Rights of the Child held a Day of General Discussion on Resources for the Rights of the Child. It made a number of recommendations as to how

Identifying concrete actions in Mozambique towards implementation of the Convention¹⁸

Mozambique signed the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities on 30 March 2007 and is in the process of ratification. The World Health Organization (WHO), in collaboration with the Mozambican Youth and Disability Association (AJODEMO) and Handicap International, organised a workshop on the Convention that was opened by the Vice-Minister of the Ministry of Women

and Social Affairs. Participants made recommendations and put forward concrete ideas on how to advance the implementation of the Convention specifically in relation to political rights, right to education, access to cultural life (including sports), health and rehabilitation, and situations of emergency. A brochure outlining the provisions of the Convention was made available in Portuguese.

resources should be mobilised to ensure the realisation of the rights of children, including children with disabilities.¹⁹

2 Adopt legislation to protect rights and end discrimination

"We have already learnt from experience, in countries that have implemented legislation related to disability, that change comes more rapidly when laws are in place." ²⁰

Article 4(1)(a) of the CRPD requires governments to introduce laws to implement the Convention. Governments need to undertake a comprehensive review of all legislation to ensure that it complies with the provisions of the Convention. Ideally, this should not happen only at the time of ratifying the Convention; there should be a continuing process of 'disability-proofing' all proposed legislation to check that it does not discriminate either directly or indirectly against people with disabilities. All government departments need to be involved in reviews of legislation relevant to their area of work, but it is also a good idea for independent bodies to be involved, such as parliamentary committees, national human rights institutions, academics, disabled people's organisations and children with disabilities.

Article 4(1)(b) requires that legislative measures are also taken, where appropriate, to modify or abolish any existing laws, regulations, customs or practices that constitute discrimination against people with disabilities. These might include, for example, refusing children with disabilities access to festivals, or their right to give evidence in court or to enrol for higher education.

It is also important to ensure that the provisions of the Convention are fully incorporated into the domestic legal system. Only when this happens can children challenge violations of their rights through the courts. How it is done will depend on the legal system within the particular country. In some countries, international law has what is known as 'self-executing force'. This means it automatically becomes law once the Convention is ratified, and individuals or groups can go to court for redress if its provisions are violated or not implemented. In other legal systems, it is necessary for governments to incorporate the Convention into national law, either by a single act or by amending all relevant legislation to bring it into line with the Convention provisions. It is only when this has been carried out that people can use the courts to protect their rights.

Illustrative examples of constitutional guarantees of non-discrimination²¹

- Section 15 of the 1982 Canadian Charter of Fundamental Rights and Freedoms stipulates: "Every individual is equal before and under the law and has the right to the equal protection and equal benefit of the law without discrimination and, in particular, without discrimination based on race, national or ethnic origin, colour, religion, sex, age or mental or physical disability."
- Article 3 of the Constitution of the People's Republic of China states that "disabled people enjoy the same rights as other citizens in respect of political, cultural and social aspects, as well as family life" and that "it is forbidden to discriminate against, insult or harass disabled persons".
- Article 3 of the Basic Law of the Federal Republic of Germany states that all persons shall be equal before the law and that no person shall be disfavoured because of disability.
- Section 38 of the **Fiji Constitution** (Amendment Act) 1997 stipulates that "a person must not be unfairly discriminated against, directly or indirectly, on the ground of his or her actual or supposed characteristics or circumstances including... disability".
- The 1995 Constitution of Uganda was drawn up with the participation of many different groups in the community, including people with disabilities. That participation is reflected in a number of constitutional provisions guaranteeing and promoting equality for people with disabilities. Article 21 stipulates that a person "shall not be discriminated against on the ground of sex, race, colour, ethnic origin, tribe, birth, creed or religion, or social or economic standing, political opinion or disability." Article 32(1) stipulates that the state "shall take affirmative action in favour of groups marginalised on the basis of gender, age, disability or any other reason created by history, tradition or custom, for the purpose of redressing imbalances which exist against them".
- Article 9 of the Constitution of South Africa states that "... to promote the achievement of equality, legislative and other measures designed to protect or advance persons, or categories of persons, disadvantaged by unfair discrimination may be taken".

Approaches to incorporating the CRPD into national law²²

- Recognise the civil, cultural, economic, political and social rights of women, men and children with disabilities in the supreme law of your country (constitution or basic law). See the examples in the box on page 39.
- Revise existing provisions in the constitution or basic law and the protection granted to people with disabilities.
- · Include a general guarantee of equality.
- Prohibit the use of disability as a ground for discrimination.
- Include specific provisions on the rights of people with disabilities.
- Revise language used to refer to people with disabilities.
- Adopt a national law incorporating the content of the Convention, or even its entire text, specifying that the law is enforceable before the courts.
- Adopt additional implementing legislation. Depending on existing legislation, your country might adopt or amend:
 - a comprehensive, general discrimination law, including the prohibition of using disability as a ground for discrimination in public and private life
 - non-discrimination laws in different sectors, such as work,
 education and access to justice, including disability as a prohibited ground of discrimination, and/or
 - disability-equality law, prohibiting discrimination based on disability and establishing a broad framework to address disability.
 The intention is that the disability equality law would create a framework to address disability rights.
- Ensure that there is a mechanism for consulting with people with disabilities, and/or their representative organisations, at the law-making level.
- Revise language used to refer to people with disabilities in all existing and new legislation.

3 Introduce coordination across government

"In my country what I think we need now to improve the situation is to set up a national policy for disabled people; not a different one from the other people but a national policy that recognises the rights of the disabled. As an individual, what I can do is stop the wrong that is going on in front of my eyes (ie, the mistreatment of disabled people, etc). Raise awareness, even if it is for one person."

(Girl, 19, Somalia, quoted on UNICEF's 'Voices of Youth' website)

Disability issues within government are often delegated to a ministry of social welfare or equivalent and then ignored by all other government departments. This means that children with disabilities are not included in mainstream policies and programmes. The Committee on the Rights of the Child has argued, in relation to children, that there is a need for better coordination across

government departments, and between national and local levels of government. The aim of coordination is to ensure that all departments at all levels are informed about the rights of children, and work consistently to promote them. There is a similar need for coordination in respect of disability.

Article 33 of the CRPD requires the designation of one or more focal points within the government with responsibility for the implementation of the Convention. These focal points, for example, can have a responsibility for taking a lead role on disability issues across government, informing departments about their responsibilities under the Convention, and scrutinising proposed legislation and policy for compliance with its principles and standards.

Governments are also required to consider the establishment of a coordinating mechanism across government. The aim would be to ensure that all government departments, at every level, understand the implications of

Action taken by the South African government²³

South Africa has established the Office on the Status of Disabled Persons, responsible for implementation of the Integrated National Disability Strategy. It is sited in the President's Office, giving it a high profile and status, and sending out a powerful message to the wider society of the significance the government attaches to the issue.

This pan-governmental approach is embedded in the government's strategy to promote the rights of disabled people, and has been cascaded to the provinces. Each government department is required to establish a disability unit and to undertake a disability audit to identify action needed to ensure implementation of the strategy, as well as reserving 10% of its budget for disability issues.

The departments to which recommendations are addressed in the strategy include health, education, welfare, labour, justice, arts, culture, science and technology, foreign affairs, welfare and population development, public works and transport. The recommendations spell out not only the action required by the relevant government department, but also the other bodies with which it should collaborate.

the Convention for their own areas of responsibility, and that there is coherent, coordinated and cross-departmental strategy for implementation.

Clearly, it is not possible to prescribe any one approach to coordination for all governments. There are many different ways in which it can be achieved effectively. One example is through the development of a specific department or unit with direct access to the prime minister or president. This gives visibility and authority to disability, and facilitates oversight of policy across all government departments. In some countries, this model has been strengthened by the development of national strategies on disability with the unit taking a lead on promoting their implementation. In respect of children with disabilities, it would be necessary to establish effective collaboration between any such approaches and comparable mechanisms set up to promote implementation of the UNCRC. Without collaboration between the two, there is a danger that children with disabilities will be ignored in both.

4 Ensure that both public and private sectors respect the rights of children with disabilities

The lives of children with disabilities are affected by the actions of governments and public bodies. But much of what happens to them is also influenced by individuals and private organisations or companies. The CRPD includes a number of measures which make it clear that governments must take action to ensure that the rights of children with disabilities are respected by all sectors. They must:

Take into account the protection and promotion of the rights of people with disabilities in all policies and programmes – Article 4(c)

Nearly all government policies and programmes will have some impact, either directly or

indirectly, on children with disabilities. They are obviously affected by policies on education, health, childcare, play and youth services. However, broader issues such as social protection, transport, macroeconomic policy, planning, environment, housing and water and sanitation are also relevant for their lives. When such policies are being developed, governments need to consider their potential implications for people with disabilities, including children.

The Millennium Development Goals (MDGs), which range from halving extreme poverty to halting the spread of HIV and AIDS and providing universal primary education by 2015, were targets agreed by all the world's countries at the beginning of the 21st century. They cannot be achieved without greater investment in the realisation of the rights of people with disabilities, who are usually among the poorest in all societies, with the least access to education and healthcare. Accordingly, in 2008 the UN Commission for Social Development adopted a resolution entitled "Mainstreaming Disability in the Development Agenda".24 Governments, too, need to reflect this commitment to mainstreaming in their policies at national level, including, for example, in Poverty Reduction Strategy Papers, and strategies aimed at education for all.

Refrain from actions inconsistent with the CRPD – Article 4(d)

Governments must not do anything that is inconsistent with the Convention, such as the introduction of legislation allowing forced sterilisation of children with disabilities, or making disparaging or negative comments on disability. However, they are also required to take action to make sure that all public bodies behave in ways that comply with the rights in the Convention. This means that all polices and guidance to public bodies must take account of the Convention. There will need to be some form of regulatory body to monitor their actions, and to intervene when they fail to act appropriately.

The Millennium Development Goals (MDGs)

The MDGs need to be considered in respect of children with disabilities, who are disproportionately disadvantaged in realisation of the Goals to date.

GOAL I Eradicate extreme poverty and hunger

- Poverty as a cause of disability: well over 50% of disabilities are preventable and directly linked to poverty. This is particularly true for disabilities arising from malnutrition, maternal undernourishment and infectious diseases.
- Disability as a risk factor for poverty: over 85% of people with disabilities live in poverty.

GOAL 2 Achieve universal primary education

 An estimated 90% of children with disabilities in the developing world do not attend school.

GOAL 3 Promote gender equality and empower women

- It is widely recognised that women and girls with disabilities are doubly disadvantaged in society: they are excluded from various activities because of both their gender and their disability.
- Women and girls with disabilities are twice to three times more likely to be victims of physical and sexual abuse than women without disabilities.

GOAL 4 Reduce child mortality

 Mortality rates for children with disabilities can be as high as 80% in some countries, even in those countries where mortality rates among children who have no disabilities is below 20%.

GOAL 5 Improve maternal health

- Approximately 20 million women and girls become disabled each year as a result of complications during pregnancy or childbirth.
- Abnormal prenatal events are a major cause of disability in children in the developing world. Such disabilities can often be prevented.

GOAL 6 Combat HIV and AIDS, malaria and other diseases

- People with disabilities are particularly vulnerable to HIV and AIDS but typically lack the necessary services and access to information on prevention and treatment.
- One in ten children with disabilities has a neurological impairment, including learning disabilities and loss of coordination and epilepsy, as a consequence of malaria.

GOAL 7 Ensure environmental sustainability

- Poor environmental quality is a significant cause of ill health and disability.
- Trachoma is the main cause of preventable blindness, and can be prevented with access to safe water.

Legislate to eliminate discrimination by private bodies – Article 4(e)

Governments must take action to eliminate discrimination by private bodies and individuals. This may be done through a variety of means including legislation, codes of practice, inspection and monitoring. For example, many care facilities are privately run. They must have the same obligations as state-run bodies, to respect the rights of children with disabilities and not to discriminate against them in any way. The same obligations will apply, for example, to shops, restaurants, organisers of cultural or sports activities, religious bodies, private schools, employers and other commercial organisations.

Collect and disaggregate statistics and data – Article 33

Article 31 of the CRPD requires governments to collect information to enable them to develop and implement policies to ensure the realisation of the rights of children with disabilities. The statistics and research data must be disaggregated, for example, by gender, age, and ethnicity. They must also be used to identify and address the barriers faced by children with disabilities in exercising their rights. In other words, the focus should not be on collecting data on specific impairments, but rather on the number of people who experience barriers, for

example, in using public transport, the number of people who need access to sign language, or whether children with disabilities are included in the Education Management Information System (EMIS).

One of the difficulties in many countries in providing appropriate services for children with disabilities is the lack of information about the prevalence of disability and its impact on the realisation of rights. The problem is compounded by the lack of birth registration of children with disabilities. Overall, up to 50 million births are unregistered each year, an estimated 30% of all births, and children with disabilities are disproportionately represented among them. Universal registration is essential for providing governments with accurate data with which to assess the numbers of children with disabilities who are being denied, for example, the right to education, and to plan for the fulfilment of children's educational, as well as other rights. Lack of parental documentation, inability to pay any fees, reluctance to pay for a child with a disability, lack of access to the registration systems, parental illiteracy and lack of understanding of the significance of holding a birth certificate, all contribute to the failure to register children's births.

Article 18 of the CPRD reaffirms the provision in the UNCRC that every child has a right to

Discrimination against children with disabilities in the statistics²⁵

In Vietnam, when the school attendance rates are calculated, children with disabilities, along with unregistered and migrant children, are first subtracted from the total of children of primary school age. In other words, there is a

presumption that children with disabilities will not attend school and that they therefore do not need to be included in the calculation of how successful schools have been in getting children into education.

Global strategies to improve data collection²⁶

To support the collection of accurate data on children with disabilities, the World Bank and the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) have agreed and signed a Memorandum of Understanding on Childhood Disability Screening in Developing Countries. The aim is to accelerate the

achievement of Millennium Development Goal 2 – to achieve universal primary education. This joint effort aims to support the gathering of qualitative data on disabled children aged 2–9 by introducing a methodology that can be used in all developing countries.

be registered at birth. States need to introduce a universal requirement to register every birth. They can support this obligation, for example, by ending the legal requirement that parents present their own identity papers. In addition to legislation, strategies to increase rates of birth registration include mobilisation campaigns to increase public demand, elimination or reduction of registration fees, and simplification of registration procedures.

Finally, it is important that data is never used to breach the privacy or confidentiality of people with disabilities. There must be safeguards, therefore, including legislation on data protection, to protect privacy and ensure that data collection and usage complies with internationally accepted principles to protect human rights.

5 Involve children with disabilities in the development, implementation and monitoring of laws, policies and decision-making processes

Article 4(3) stresses that when developing legislation and policies to implement the CRPD, as well as in all other relevant decision-making

processes, governments must consult and actively involve people with disabilities, including children, through their representative organisations. It is important to recognise that it is not sufficient to rely on adults with disabilities to represent the experience and perspective of children. Experience since the adoption of the UNCRC has demonstrated the importance of consulting directly with children in order to ensure the best possible decisions, policies and legislation. They can be consulted, for example, through their own child-led initiatives, where they exist, through children's advisory committees of organisations of people with disabilities or other NGOs working with children, through schools or other youth organisations, through parents' groups, and through the Internet or national surveys.²⁷

Article 33(3) of the CRPD requires that governments recognise the key role that civil society organisations and, in particular, people with disabilities and their representative organisations must play in the process of monitoring implementation of the Convention. People with disabilities will need to be directly involved in the design and establishment of any monitoring mechanism, as well as active within it.

Statement from children with and without disabilities

Children participating in a consultative workshop in Sanaa, Yemen (29–31 October 2007) made the following statement.

We call on the government to take the following action to realise the rights of children with disabilities:

- Bring an end to psychological abuse.
- Allow all children access to inclusive education.
- Provide accessible streets, transport, public parks, leisure centres and play areas.
- · Promote positive attitudes towards disability.
- Encourage the media to run extensive awareness campaigns for non-disabled children on how to deal with children with disabilities.
- · Adapt all buildings and schools for use by children with disabilities.
- Train all teachers to work with children with disabilities in inclusive environments.
- Promote the active participation of children with disabilities in their communities.
- Train children with disabilities in self-defence arts.
- Cooperate with NGOs to address the issues of disability.

We call on civil society organisations to:

- Support regular demonstrations and sit-ins to enhance the role of children with disabilities, and support their rights in education, medical care and participation in the community.
- Spread understanding of the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities.

6 Establish independent human rights institutions

Article 33(2) requires governments to establish independent bodies for promoting, protecting and monitoring the CRPD, for example, in the form of national human rights institutions. There are agreed international principles, known as the 'Paris Principles', which outline how these bodies should be established and the powers they require to function effectively. The CRPD explicitly requires that these principles

are taken into account (see below). Such institutions need to have a special focus on children with disabilities. This can be achieved by ensuring specific focal points on disability and on children within generic human rights institutions, which can collaborate on issues of relevance to children with disabilities. Alternatively, where children's ombudspersons or children's rights commissioners exist, it is important to ensure that they give specific attention to children with disabilities and are fully accessible and responsive to them.²⁸

South Africa's approach²⁹

The South African Human Rights Commission (SAHRC) has both a disability and a children's commissioner. It undertook a wide-ranging consultation in 2000 with both disabled and non-disabled children to ascertain their

priorities for the Commission's work. The SAHRC also has advisory committees comprising representatives of various stakeholders and experts to advise it on policy issues relating to disability and children.

The Paris Principles³⁰

The Paris Principles suggest that institutions should have the following characteristics:

- the competence to promote and protect human rights
- as broad a mandate as possible, set forth in a constitutional or legislative text, specifying the institution's composition and sphere of competence
- responsibilities to provide to parliament, government and other competent bodies opinions, recommendations, proposals and reports on any matters concerning the promotion and protection of human rights – either on request or through the office's power to consider matters without any higher referral
- the right to publish opinions and reports independently, including commenting on the current state of the law and developments affecting human rights and any violations
- general duties and necessary powers to enable the institution to promote and ensure harmonisation of national legislation, regulations and practice with the international human rights instruments to which the State is a party, and their effective implementation; encourage ratification or accession to these instruments
- the right to comment on the reports which States are required to submit to UN bodies and committees and to regional institutions, and where necessary to express an opinion on the subject, "with due respect for their independence"
- to cooperate with UN and UN-related organisations and regional and national human rights institutions
- to help formulate programmes for teaching and researching human rights and take part in them in schools and universities and among professionals
- to publicise human rights and efforts to combat discrimination, by increasing public awareness particularly through information and education and use of the media.

7 Make sure the CRPD is known

Dissemination of information

Article 42 of the UNCRC requires governments to ensure that its provisions are known both to adults and children. Children cannot exercise their rights unless they know they have them. Although the CRPD does not include a directly comparable provision, Article 8 does require that efforts are made to encourage the media to raise awareness and foster respect for the rights of people with disabilities. The Committee on the Rights of the Child has argued that governments should develop strategies for disseminating knowledge of the UNCRC throughout society.

It is clearly necessary to develop comprehensive strategies to promote

awareness of the rights the CRPD contains and how to exercise them. The text of the CRPD needs to be available in all languages of the country, as well as in a variety of accessible formats including Braille, large print, audio, plain or child-friendly language, and electronic modes of communication. Measures must be taken to make the CRPD widely known and understood, both by people with disabilities, including children, and by the wider society including families, professionals, policymakers, members of parliament, human rights organisations, civil society and religious organisations. In addition, children with disabilities also need information on where they can go for help in realising their rights and who has responsibility for implementing them.

Rights cannot be exercised if you do not know you have them!³¹

A five-year-old child, living in a rural area in El Salvador, had a brain tumour. His mother needed to take him to hospital for an X-ray to see if it had grown. The overall cost of doing so was approximately \$200 because of the bus fares and the need for overnight accommodation. A local community-based rehabilitation scheme had raised \$120 for the family, but the remainder of the costs were still outstanding. Both parents were without work and had no means of finding the money. The Ministry of Health responded to this story by arguing that the child was entitled to help with the costs. A meanstested system prevailed and poor families could get free healthcare, transport and accommodation. However, neither the family nor the local health centre were aware that such help was available.

OHCHR raises awareness in the Maldives³²

The UN's Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) undertook an awareness-raising mission to the Maldives to promote understanding of the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities and its Optional Protocol. Meetings were held with various government departments with responsibility for human rights and disability, members of parliament, the National Human Rights Commission, the Resident Co-ordinator and representatives of UN specialised agencies and other members of the UN country team. A meeting for national and international NGOs attracted over 100 participants, and another

meeting brought together some 50 parents and children with disabilities.

The mission revealed a deep interest in learning more about the Convention and identified areas where further knowledge was necessary, such as on the right to education, national implementation institutions and the need for dedicated staff to work on the Convention to ensure successful implementation. At the end of the mission, the government announced its intention to recommend to the President that the Maldives ratify the Convention.

Human rights education

Article 29 of the UNCRC specifies that one of the aims of education is to develop respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms. Article 24(1)(a) of the CRPD also affirms that strengthening respect for human rights is a key aim of education. In its General Comment on the Aims of Education, the Committee on the Rights of the Child emphasises that human rights education needs to include information on the content of human rights conventions, and that children should also learn about human rights by seeing the principles implemented in practice.33 School curricula need to be designed to include information about the CRPD alongside other human rights conventions. It also means that measures must be put in place to promote environments in schools where children learn to respect each other's rights and to challenge discrimination between members of the school community, including on grounds of disability.

Training

One of the general obligations included in Article 4 of the CRPD is a requirement to promote training for professionals and staff working with people with disabilities. Professionals play a significant role in the lives of children with disabilities - such as teachers, doctors, nurses, social workers, childcare staff, nursery nurses, police and residential care staff. It is vital that they are fully informed about the rights in both the UNCRC and the CRPD. The Committee on the Rights of the Child has recommended that training on the rights of children (and this will include children with disabilities) should be "practical, systematic, and integrated into professional training to maximise its impact and sustainability. It should equip professionals with skills and attitudes that enable them to interact with children and young people in a manner that respects their rights, dignity and self-respect".34

8 Undertake research

Article 4(g) and (h) introduces an obligation on governments to undertake or promote research and development of universally designed goods, services, equipment and facilities that need the least possible adaptation and cost to people with disabilities. They also require research to be promoted into universal design and new technologies for people with disabilities. People with disabilities must be provided with accessible information about mobility aids, devices and assistive technologies as well as other forms of assistance, support services and facilities.

9 Promote international cooperation

Implementation of the CRPD is a cooperative process for the governments of the world. Article 32 of the CRPD emphasises that international cooperation is vital if the provisions of the Convention are to be realised for all people with disabilities. When States ratify the Convention, they are not only committing themselves to implementation in their own country but also, where appropriate, to provision of support and cooperation with other states. In particular, Article 32 proposes that governments introduce measures that include:

 international cooperation, including international development programmes that are inclusive of and accessible to people with disabilities. It is important that children with disabilities are also explicitly acknowledged in these programmes

- facilitating and supporting capacity-building through the exchange and sharing of information, experiences, training programmes and best practices
- facilitating cooperation in research and access to scientific and technical knowledge
- providing technical and economic assistance, including by facilitating access to and sharing of accessible assistive technologies and through the transfer of technologies.

However, the commitment to international cooperation does not undermine the responsibility of individual States to fulfil their obligations within their own country.

10 Report to the UN Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities

In addition to obligations to implement the provisions and introduce mechanisms for monitoring the CRPD at national level, governments are also required to participate in a process of international monitoring. Articles 34–37 of the CRPD establish the process for international monitoring, as follows.

Establishing the Committee

The Committee had to be established within six months of the CRPD coming into force.³⁵ Initially, it will have 12 members but this will increase to 18 once 80 countries have ratified. Governments that have ratified (ie, States Parties) can nominate candidates for the Committee, and when doing so must consult with people with disabilities, including children,

through their representative organisations. When electing members of the Committee, consideration must be given to geographical balance, representation of different political and legal systems, balanced gender representation and the participation of people with disabilities.

Committee members

Members serve in their personal capacity and must have recognised competence and experience in the field of disability rights. They are elected for a period of four years and are eligible for re-election once. They are empowered to establish their own rules of procedure and will elect their own Chair and other officials.

Reporting to the Committee

The primary function of the Committee is to consider reports submitted by governments on measures taken to fulfil their obligations under the Convention, as well as any difficulties they are experiencing that impede implementation. These reports must be submitted initially two years after ratification, and subsequently every four years. The Committee will develop guidelines for governments on how they should prepare their reports. However, the Convention specifies that governments shall be encouraged to create an open and transparent process that allows for participation of civil society. In particular, they must consult with people with disabilities, including children, through their representative organisations.

Consideration of reports by the Committee

The Committee will consider the reports and will then issue what are known as 'Concluding Observations', which are sent to governments. They include suggestions and recommendations as to actions a government could take to fulfil its obligations, under the Convention, more effectively. Governments are expected to make these Concluding Observations widely available to the public in their own countries, and to encourage widespread access to their suggestions and recommendations. The Committee can also send the reports to UN agencies or programmes in order to request technical advice or assistance in the implementation of any of their recommendations. The Concluding Observations are a very important tool for lobbying domestically, particularly for disabled people's organisations and NGOs.

Co-operation between governments and the Committee

Governments must co-operate with the Committee and assist its members in their role in reviewing progress on implementation of the Convention. On its part, the Committee is expected to give consideration to all possible ways of strengthening national capacities to implement the Convention, including through international cooperation.

The Committee may also undertake inquiries where it has cause for concern that there are serious violations of rights under the CRPD (see page 31).

Checklist on implementation

Has your government:

- ratified the Convention and introduced any necessary enabling legislation to bring it into force?
- reviewed the supreme law of the land (constitution or basic law) to ensure that it protects and recognises the civil, cultural, economic, political and social rights of people with disabilities?
- undertaken a review of existing legislation to ensure compliance with the CRPD?
- introduced non-discrimination legislation?
- ensured that sufficient budget allocations are available to enable the implementation of the CRPD?
- collected disaggregated information on the lives of children with disabilities?
- consulted with children with disabilities in all law and policy reviews?
- made information on the CRPD available in accessible formats?
- introduced free birth registration and launched a campaign to raise awareness of the right to and necessity for birth registration?
- introduced human rights education into the school curriculum?
- provided training on the CRPD for all professionals working with children with disabilities?
- · established disability focal points within government?
- introduced a coordinating mechanism across government to ensure integration of children with disabilities into mainstream policies and services?
- established a human rights institution or children's ombudsman or children's rights commission?
- · introduced mechanisms for redress when rights are violated?
- provided children with disabilities with information about aids, assistance and services available?
- undertaken research into universal design and new technologies?

The responsibilities of other actors

Although governments have the primary responsibility for the realisation of the rights of children with disabilities, these rights will not be realised without the active support and engagement of many other actors for example, parents, teachers, religious communities, civil society organisations, business people, local politicians and policymakers. Human rights go beyond being legal entitlements that can be realised through the enactment of legislation and policies. They are also principles that need to inform the day-to-day relationships between individuals and their communities. All members of society need to fulfil their responsibilities in their own practice, attitudes and language, to promote the creation of inclusive environments in which the rights of all children, including those with disabilities, are respected and valued.

The other main actors with responsibility for ensuring that the rights of children with disabilities are respected are:

- · parents and other caregivers
- · local authorities
- schools
- civil society organisations and the private sector
- the international community.

Parents and other caregivers

Parents or other caregivers have key responsibilities for ensuring the realisation of the rights of children with disabilities. They have the most direct impact on their day-to-day lives, and children with disabilities argue consistently that changes in their parents' attitudes and understanding would be the most effective

means of ending their social exclusion. Of course, parents cannot protect their children's rights fully without the government also fulfilling its responsibilities.

The responsibilities of parents include:

- registering the birth of a child with a disability
- providing equality of care between all children in the family, including children with disabilities
- respecting the capacities of a child with a disability to take a growing level of responsibility for decisions affecting them
- ensuring that where a school place is available, the child is enabled and encouraged to go
- providing support to children with disabilities in their education, for example, by learning sign language to facilitate communication, attending school meetings, helping with homework
- where a school place is not available, advocating for the child's right to education

 holding schools and education authorities to account in fulfilling their obligations to children with disabilities
- ensuring that children with disabilities are provided with the same quality of access to food, water and shelter as other children in the family
- ensuring that, to the maximum extent possible, children with disabilities are able to access the healthcare they require
- challenging prejudice and discrimination within the local community
- inclusion of children with disabilities in all social and cultural events on an equal basis with all other children
- facilitating opportunities for children with disabilities to play and associate with other children.

Local authorities

Children are not islands. They live not only in families, but also in communities, whose values, culture and level of engagement have a significant impact on their day-to-day lives. Therefore, local authorities working at community level have a key role to play in creating environments that are conducive to ensuring that the rights of children with disabilities are realised.

Promoting local awareness

Local authorities, including traditional leaders, in collaboration with partners within the community, have responsibilities to promote awareness of the rights of children with disabilities among local communities. Work needs to be undertaken with parents and the wider family, as well as religious and other community groups, to help challenge discrimination, ignorance and myths surrounding disability.

Addressing the barriers

In any locality it will be necessary for local authorities and, where appropriate, traditional leaders, in partnership with community members, to undertake an analysis of where the barriers to the rights of children with disabilities lie. Action can then be taken to address the specific barriers that arise. This might include:

- raising awareness of the CRPD and the equal rights of children with disabilities
- sensitisation as to the nature of disability and the capacity of children with disabilities to benefit from education
- promoting and supporting inclusive learning environments, including early years settings, and schools at all levels
- promoting campaigns to encourage the birth registration of all children, including children with disabilities
- providing information about any social security benefits and support services available

- collaborating with the disability community, including children, to identify the physical barriers to inclusion and taking action to remove them – for example, providing ramps, accessible toilets, road crossings
- providing information to schools, hospitals and clinics on how to create more accessible environments
- listening to children and engaging them as active participants in challenging discrimination and social exclusion
- developing inclusive play facilities.

Providing accurate information on children with disabilities

Information at local level is needed in order to ensure that the numbers of children with disabilities are known. Only with this information is it possible to ensure that the range of services provided is consistent with the needs within the community. The process of mapping can be undertaken in partnership with local disabled people's organisations, traditional leaders, local community members, religious organisations or parent groups. Birth registration is an important factor in building up accurate records of child populations and school can play a key role in providing a locus for birth registration.

Schools

Governments have the responsibility for ensuring that the educational infrastructure is in place to ensure the right of all children with disabilities to attend school. However, teachers also have clear duties to translate legislation and policies, designed by governments, into meaningful practice at school level, and ensure that they create a culture which is inclusive and respectful of every child. (For details of action to be taken by schools, see pages 106–117.)

Civil society organisations

In most countries throughout the world, international, national and local civil society organisations play a central role in the realisation of rights, whether as service providers or as advocates challenging other key actors to fulfil their obligations. They are often the source of considerable expertise, not only on where gaps in provision exist within local communities, but also on the strategies needed to address those gaps. The private sector is also playing an increasingly important role in the provision of basic services, and needs to comply with its corresponding legal and other obligations.

Disabled people's organisations have been at the forefront of challenging discrimination and promoting social inclusion of people with disabilities. Other NGOs have played a key role in promoting the rights of all children, including those with disabilities. Such organisations can be seen to play a role on either the demand or the supply side:

- On the demand side, they have a role to play in undertaking advocacy and lobbying, and also ensuring accountability and transparency of government and other actors by, for example, monitoring whether government policies and programmes have been effectively implemented.
- On the supply side, they can undertake capacity-building with communities, parents and traditional leaders, through training, awareness-raising and sensitisation. They can support opportunities for communities to participate in, for instance, social auditing and monitoring of government services. They can also provide training and sensitisation of government officials to improve the quality of legislation and policy and their effective implementation.

The international community

The international community has a key role to play in providing support to build the capacity of both governments and individuals in the realisation of the rights of children with disabilities. Development partners can utilise a range of strategies to promote the rights of these children, including:

- Mainstreaming the inclusion of children with disabilities into all education and other relevant programmes they support.
- Providing technical expertise and building capacity to help States meet their commitments to children with disabilities.
- Enhancing the capacity of children with disabilities and their advocates to claim their rights. This will involve training and support on human rights to enhance the capacity of people with disabilities, including children, to advocate for and claim their rights, and the creation of opportunities for them to do so, as well as support to others to advocate on their behalf
- Holding States to account. Partners
 with a commitment to the human rights of
 children have obligations to hold States to
 account on the commitments they have made
 in ratifying international human rights treaties.
- Supporting the collection and analysis
 of data from a national, regional and
 international perspective to facilitate
 informed policy-making. This will also
 allow for cross-country comparisons of
 progress, and will help identify promising
 programmes or practices, as well as
 analysing the conditions under which those
 best practices can be adopted by countries
 facing similar challenges.

6 Advocacy to promote implementation

This chapter explores the action that needs to be taken by disability and child rights advocates to raise awareness of the rights of children with disabilities and promote the recognition and realisation of their rights. It is not an exhaustive list of activities. Rather, it sets out to stimulate ideas and strategies. How you prioritise activities will depend on the political, social, economic and cultural context in which you are working.

Find out about the lives of children with disabilities

It is not possible to begin to address the rights of children with disabilities unless you have a clear understanding of what rights are being violated, why they are being violated and where. Once you have done the analysis you will have the information to:

- · highlight the most important issues
- identify what needs to change and how
- create messages to communicate the need for change.

Situation analyses

You need to undertake an analysis of the situation of children with disabilities. This should be as comprehensive as possible and it may help to have different organisations leading on different policy areas – for example, health, education, poverty or social inclusion – or on

different types of disability. A situation analysis needs to cover the following:

- Analysis of the legislative, policy and practice environment – is the necessary legislation in place to eliminate discrimination and promote equality of opportunity? If legislation exists, is it implemented? If not, is this because of inadequate resources, lack of policies, lack of public demand, or inadequate information, awareness and training? What legislative and policy changes are needed? Are there mechanisms for seeking redress when rights are violated? Are they accessible to children with disabilities?
- Analysis of the responsibilities of **different actors** – who are the various groups or people responsible for realising the rights of children with disabilities? For example, in education it is governments that bear the primary responsibility for providing accessible schools and the necessary facilities for children with disabilities, training teachers, and legislating to eliminate discrimination, and for providing and promoting equality of educational opportunity. But other key players also have significant responsibilities for example, local authorities, schools, parents, local communities and academia, although their capacities to fulfil these responsibilities are dependent on governments meeting their primary obligations.

- Applying the general principles of the UNCRC and CRPD – are the general principles of both Conventions understood and complied with by governments in legislation, policy, resource allocation and service delivery?
- Analysis of rights violations what rights are being violated? What are the immediate, underlying and structural causes? For example, if children with disabilities are frequently placed in institutions, it may be that the immediate causes are rejection by families and lack of foster carers. The underlying causes may be health professionals' belief that institutional care is preferable, a lack of understanding of disability, or inadequate training. The structural causes may be poverty, poor housing, inadequate service provision to families and deep-seated prejudice surrounding disability.
- A participatory approach have all the relevant stakeholders been consulted in your situation analysis, including the opportunity to feed back on its conclusions – for example, disability organisations, children with disabilities themselves, as well as parents, teachers, religious leaders and community groups?
- Data that is disaggregated is there available data on the situation of children with disabilities, disaggregated by gender, age and ethnicity? If not, have you identified where the gaps are?

Assessing capacity for implementation

You need to assess the capacities of children, caregivers and other members of the community to claim their rights and how these capacities can be strengthened, as well as the capacities of those with responsibilities to fulfil their obligations. Also, what barriers to implementation exist – for example, lack

of resources, knowledge, commitment, coordination or authority – and how can these be overcome.

- Capacities of children with disabilities to claim rights – do children with disabilities know what their rights are in order that they can claim them? What information do they have about what action the government is taking to fulfil their rights, how decisions are made and by whom, and what mechanisms, if any, exist to seek redress in cases of violations of their rights. What action has been taken to build opportunities for children to claim their rights?
- Capacities of government and other actors to fulfil their obligations – do the government, public authorities and other actors have the capacities to fulfil their obligations with regard to the rights of children with disabilities? What and where are the obstacles:
 - lack of resources either financial, in terms of the tax base or budget priorities, or human, in terms of skills and institutional capacity?
 - lack of authority legal, moral, spiritual or cultural authority?
 - lack of responsibility refusing to accept obligations and demonstrating no political commitment to doing so?
 - lack of coordination between levels and sectors?
 - lack of knowledge?
 For example, in order to assess parents' capacities to fulfil their obligations to ensure that a child with a disability is provided with an adequate standard of living, it is necessary to analyse the challenges they face, such as the lack of or inadequate state benefits, additional costs associated with the disability, rejection of the child by the wider family and community, abandonment by the father, or lack of childcare to enable the mother to work.

Where to go for information

In order to build a picture of the lives of children with disabilities, you need to use the widest possible range of sources of information. Where no information exists, you can highlight the gap (and the need to fill it) in your analysis. Possible sources include:

- · the constitution
- existing legislation for example, on discrimination, education, child protection, health, childcare
- government policies
- academic and other research into the lives of children with disabilities
- journal and newspaper articles
- consultations with children with disabilities and their caregivers
- statistical data
- reports by NGOs, human rights institutions or other civil society organisations
- parliamentary reports
- data and research from international sources eg, United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), UNICEF, World Bank, international NGOs, etc.

Build capacity

The CRPD is a new treaty and it will be necessary to educate people on what it contains, its implications and how to implement it. It would be useful to develop a cohort of trained advocates with the knowledge and skills to do capacity-building. You might run a series of training workshops to build this cohort, who can then develop a 'cascade' approach to training across the country. It is important to involve older children with disabilities, as they themselves can become trainers. Their involvement not only provides them with skills and competencies, but also challenges negative stereotypes about both children and disability.

Capacity-building needs to focus on a number of different audiences:

- National and local government officials, parliamentarians, etc – these people have responsibilities and need to know what those responsibilities are and how to fulfil them. You can organise seminars, individual meetings and conferences and provide briefing notes.
- Children with disabilities and disability and children's organisations – if children with disabilities are to be enabled to claim their rights, they, and organisations working on their behalf, need information about what those rights are and how to advocate for change. Training might be provided through networks of NGOs, if these exist.

- Media it is important that the media is aware of the CRPD, both in terms of reflecting its principles in the way it portrays issues of disability and in order to hold the government to account on its obligations to children with disabilities. You might try to meet with key editors and journalists, offer to run briefing seminars or write articles on the CRPD and the rights of children with disabilities, become part of a community radio network, or attend internal meetings to provide information and guidance.
- Professionals working with children –
 understanding of the rights of children,
 including children with disabilities needs
 to be embedded in the curricula of all
 professionals working with or for children.
 It is important to engage with the
- educational institutions providing training for teachers, health professionals, social workers, judges, magistrates, police, early years workers, etc, on how to apply the rights in both the UNCRC and the CRPD in their day-to-day practice as well as in the way their services are run. You could also develop simple tools and materials for them to use and adapt.
- Caregivers and community members –
 children's lives are most affected by the
 people around them who provide care and
 protection. Community-based training on
 the rights of children with disabilities will
 be vital if discrimination, prejudice and
 social exclusion are to be tackled. You
 could produce leaflets with simple and
 accessible messages.

Radio programme in Nepal³⁶

In Nepal, one NGO has sought to fill the gap left by government by broadcasting a weekly programme on public service radio, which gives up-to-date news on the situation of disabled people and their rights. Children with disabilities are also invited to express their views on air. It is estimated that the programme reaches up to 3 million people who would otherwise have no information about disability. It is backed up by the distribution of 4,000 copies of a monthly magazine giving information about the lives of disabled people and how they have overcome barriers to achieve their goals. The value and impact of the initiative is evidenced by the fact that 68 listener clubs have been started all over the country to follow up the issues raised in the programmes. It is estimated that well over 50% of households in Nepal have access to radio, so it is a highly accessible medium of information for the majority of the population.

Build networks and alliances

You need to build strong alliances in order to be effective in advocating for implementation of the rights of children with disabilities. The more people involved, and the more consistent their demands, the more likely it is that governments will respond. It also means you have access to a wide range of skills, expertise and opportunities for advocacy. Possible partners might include:

- Parliamentarians some countries have all-party parliamentary groups on children and on disability who take the lead in raising issues, encouraging greater understanding among their colleagues, etc. Action could be taken to stimulate interest in establishing such a group on the rights of children with disabilities as a focal point for advocacy within parliament.
- Senators or Members of Congress men and women – as above.

Government and community collaboration³⁷

In El Salvador, a regional collaborative programme was set up between the government and local communities to raise awareness of disability, promote social inclusion and improve access to healthcare. In one project, initiated by a doctor working in a local health clinic, a local committee was formed, consisting of parents of children with disabilities, teachers and community and religious leaders. A government agency provided the members of the committee with basic training, comprising one day each on identification and assessment of disability, exercises for muscular control and flexibility and the development of therapeutic tools for manipulation and exercise. The Committee members then applied these skills in offering help to members of their community. They fundraised to get wheelchairs, hearing aids and other assistive devices needed by local children with disabilities, as well as adults. They also worked with local schools to challenge prejudice against children with disabilities and get places for all the local children with disabilities in those schools. And they undertook mapping exercises to build up an accurate database on all disabled people in the community.

The project was not without problems. When it began, members of the Committee, primarily women at that stage, faced huge hostility from many families. Some parents did not want to talk about their disabled child – they were ashamed and wanted to keep the child largely hidden from view. They resented suggestions that the children could be helped, both through assistive devices and through education. Other hostility arose from men in the community, resenting women organising together. Many committee members dropped out, unable to face the aggression and abuse they faced.

However, a core group persevered and the Committee is now widely accepted and valued. At a meeting of the Committee to present their work, a number of women expressed their immense gratitude to the project for the support it had provided. Some spoke of how the exercises they had been taught provided the first pain relief they had experienced in years. One woman talked of how her child had finally been placed in the local school and it had transformed her life — once written off as 'incapable and defective', the girl is now learning to read and write, making friends for the first time in her life and acquiring social skills.

- The disability community some countries will have a network or coalition of disability organisations. If one does not exist, it would be important to try to develop one, involving representation from all types of disability. This network can be a focus for coalition-building across the country.
- Children's NGOs and community organisations – many of these organisations may be familiar with the UNCRC but know little about disability. You need to try to engage their commitment and involvement.
- Academic and research institutions –
 academics are useful allies and can
 contribute to your evidence base regarding
 the extent and nature of rights violations
 and the policy implications. You might identify
 key institutions that have the potential and
 interest to pursue relevant research agendas
 on and with children with disabilities.
- Media identify interested journalists and editors in the print media, as well as TV and radio, including community radio, who can promote the messages you are pursuing, and inform the wider public and build awareness. You need to focus on both children and adult media, local and national outlets as well as the professional press.
- Professional associations and trade unions – building allies among these bodies can be useful as they will often have access to the government and/or have experience of advocacy. They also often have large memberships and therefore the potential to reach a wide audience.
- National human rights institutions –
 disability tends to be a low priority in many
 human rights institutions. You need to
 emphasise their responsibility to engage with
 the CRPD and, where necessary, provide
 them with the evidence and impact of the
 rights violations experienced by children
 with disabilities.

Campaign for ratification

It is imperative to persuade the government to ratify the CRPD, if it has not already done so. In order to campaign for ratification you need to do the following:

- Find out the procedure for ratification in your country – for example, is the decision taken by parliament, the president, the prime minister or someone else?
- Identify the person(s) who will be making/influencing the decision – for example, which government department and which officers within it?
- Develop messages that are likely to be persuasive with the government – for example, the need to demonstrate commitment to the human rights of children with disabilities, the need to build on the invaluable contribution made by the government in the drafting process, the potential for international cooperation, the ethical case for protecting the rights of children, or the number of children involved and their potential contribution to national development.
- Identify the most effective messengers within your coalition to press the government on ratification – who will the government be likely to listen to?
- Use your coalition members to write, email and meet with the government, write to the press, lobby the relevant officials, organise meetings, etc.
- Build a wider body of public support to put pressure on the government – you will need to develop simple and accessible arguments as to why they should support the campaign – for example, numbers of children with disabilities, scale of rights violations, how the CRPD can make a difference, level of international support and numbers of signatures, etc.
- Find a champion within the government to spearhead your campaign for ratification.

Advocate for implementation

As soon as you are familiar with the CRPD, have a clear picture of how the rights of children with disabilities are being both protected and violated, and with a reasonable body of support, you can begin to advocate for change. The strategies you adopt will clearly depend on the local political and social context, but you can consider the following possible activities.

Raise public awareness

- Develop clear simple messages that can be promoted in the media and wider public to build support and gather momentum.
- Develop a website to promote awareness, provide and exchange information, and

- create opportunities for people to join the campaign.
- Produce posters, leaflet and pamphlets that set out the case for change and that can be distributed widely.
- · Write articles and try to get them published.
- Produce press releases setting out the problem and what you are asking the government to do, and encourage the media to highlight the issue, raise it with government ministers and, if possible, launch their own campaigns for change.
- Hold conferences and workshops to promote understanding, debate and interest.
- Use the Concluding Observations (see page 66) to highlight where the government is failing to meet its obligations, and to lend legitimacy to your demands for action.

Save the Children's 'Voice for Education' project in Nepal³⁸

Voice for Education is a project initiated by Save the Children in Nepal using role models of children with disabilities who had successfully overcome discrimination, poverty and immense physical and social barriers to become high academic achievers. Initially, the project identified key individuals in villages to mobilise support for encouraging parents to send their children with disabilities to school. Once some

were in school, they began to serve as role models for other families. The project now works by using community motivators to bring forward children as role models to share their stories and advise other communities. These children talk to other children, government officials, parents and the media. The scheme is now operating in 32 villages in three districts.

Lobby the government

Lobby the government to make the changes you are advocating:

- Provide evidence of the scale and nature of the rights violation you are seeking to address – the more rigorous and accurate your information, the stronger your case will be.
- Be clear about what strategies are needed to achieve the change – legal reform, implementation of existing laws, more resources, better policies, training for staff or increased public awareness.
- Use any relevant existing recommendations to the government from human rights treaty bodies – for example, the Committee on the Rights of the Child may have made recommendations on the rights of children with disabilities in their Concluding Observations.

- Meet with the relevant ministers and government officials to discuss their obligations, the extent to which these are not being complied with, what changes are needed and how they could be achieved and supported. Remember, it is always more effective to provide solutions as well as criticising what is wrong.
- Create opportunities for children with disabilities to meet members of the government to talk about their experiences and what needs to change.
- Offer to provide training to government officials on the CRPD and the rights of children with disabilities.

Lobby parliamentarians

Lobby parliamentarians to make a commitment to taking measures to address rights violations and promote implementation. There is a range

Making the case with governments

- The human rights of children with disabilities should be promoted for the same reason that human rights are promoted for all other children – because of the inherent worth and dignity of each human being.
- Children with disabilities in most countries have difficulties in attending school, accessing healthcare, getting opportunities to play and taking part in sports or the arts, and are far more likely to experience physical and sexual violence than other children.
- The only way to ensure that children with disabilities can enjoy their rights is to guarantee them under national law, follow up with action to implement the legislation across all government departments, and make sure that legal institutions enforce respect for those rights.
- It makes no economic sense to deny children with disabilities the chance to become independent and contributing members of society.
 Dependency is costly for their families and the wider society.
- Everyone is likely to experience disability at some stage in their lives – because of illness, accidents or ageing. It is not about 'them' – it is about 'us'.

of actions you might consider to encourage parliamentary support:

- Produce briefings for them to use in relevant debates.
- Suggest questions that they can raise with the government on how far the rights of the CRPD are being realised and what action is being taken to fulfil its obligations.
- Use election periods to try to get commitments from political parties.
- Identify any potential parliamentary process where the issue can be raised – draft legislation, consultation documents.
- Produce draft sample letters arguing for the

- government to take action on a particular issue and ask all your supporters to send them to their local MP.
- Organise a day when all your supporters will lobby parliament on the issue.

Empower child advocates

Children with disabilities can be their own most effective advocates. Action could be taken to train and support children with disabilities to work as peer advocates in school and local communities, as well as through the media and in political processes.

Action that parliamentarians could take³⁹

- Raise issues relating to the Convention in parliament.
- Review draft legislation to assess conformity with the Convention.
- Liaise with civil society groups, including organisations representing people with disabilities and human rights organisations.
- Discuss the Convention in meetings and visits to local electorates, local schools, in party meetings, etc.
- Discuss the Convention in speeches to public gatherings, particularly on the International Day for Disabled Persons (3 December).
- Organise meetings with parliamentarians to discuss the Convention.
- Organise television and radio interviews on the Convention.
- Write articles on the Convention for newspapers, journals, magazines and other publications.
- Request that the Convention be translated into national language(s) and widely distributed.
- Request that the Convention be available in accessible formats.
- Ensure that parliament adheres to the Convention with respect to its members and staff with disabilities.
- Advocate for the establishment of a parliamentary committee on human rights and disability, which could have a role in monitoring the Convention, and ensure that other parliamentary committees consider issues related to disability.
- Ensure that every member of parliament has a copy of the Convention and Optional Protocol.
- Ensure that parliamentarians promote the Convention and Optional Protocol in their political work, especially in their constituency.
- Hold parliamentary hearings on the rights of people with disabilities.

The 'Defensorias' 40

The Council for the Human Rights of Adolescents in El Salvador is a group of 150 young people aged between 16 and 22 years who work as 'defensorias' of children's rights. The group comprises both disabled and non-disabled young people and their work involves promoting their rights, monitoring compliance and advocacy on individual cases. They teach both children and adults about the concept of children's rights and encourage children to exercise those rights. They also advocate in the public policy field to achieve greater compliance with the principles and standards of the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child.

Initially, they had to overcome a deep mistrust among adults who lacked confidence in them because of their youth. They reported how, when they spoke at parents' committees in schools, the reaction was often one of anger or contempt. However, gradually that is beginning to change. People do now come to them to report cases of abuse and they advise on where to get legal help and what rights exist under the law.

Monitor implementation

It is important to monitor the action taken by governments to implement the CRPD. You will need to monitor:

- whether the government has introduced the necessary general measures of implementation to create the infrastructure through which the rights of children with disabilities can be realised, including datagathering, coordination within government, national strategies, supporting or enabling legislation, visibility in budgets, etc
- progress in implementing the specific rights in the CRPD.

You might want to consider the following strategies for monitoring:

Civil society reporting

Once a government has ratified the CRPD, it will be required to report to the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, which has the responsibility for monitoring States progress in implementing the Convention. It is extremely valuable for the Committee to have access to 'shadow' or 'alternative' reports from civil society organisations in order to provide it with a more critical analysis of the situation than that usually provided by governments. Such a report enables the Committee to gain a sense of the priorities to focus on with governments. Wherever possible, it is important to try to produce one unified report rather than many separate ones from different organisations. An integrated report coming from a coalition or alliance of organisations working with and for children with disabilities will carry more weight with the Committee for a number of reasons:41

- It will be more likely to be viewed as providing credible information if many organisations have signed up to it.
- It enables the Committee to gain a sense of the priorities to focus on with governments.
- Committee members receive a huge amount of reading material – an integrated report will be more focused, lack repetition and therefore be more likely to be read and taken seriously.

When producing an NGO report, it is necessary to involve children with disabilities themselves. Their perspectives, experiences and recommendations need to be included.⁴²

Follow up on Concluding Observations

After the Committee has met with the government to review its progress in implementing the CRPD, it will produce its Concluding Observations. This is a short document outlining positive developments, issues of concern and recommendations for future action. Coalitions can use these recommendations as a benchmark against which to monitor further progress. For example, you might produce an annual report identifying whether progress has been made in respect of each recommendation. You can also offer to work with the government in elaborating the necessary legal reforms, policy developments and strategies to implement the recommendations.

7 Understanding the rights of children with disabilities: analysing the UNCRC and the CRPD

Note: The focus of this guide is on children with disabilities, and therefore we have analysed the provisions of the CRPD exclusively in relation to children. Some of these provisions are **only** relevant for children, such as birth registration, child protection, play, primary education, early identification, and abandonment at birth. However, many of the provisions described in this chapter apply as well to adults with disabilities.

This chapter provides an overview of the nature of rights violations experienced by children with disabilities, together with a detailed analysis of the rights embodied in the UNCRC, and the relevant provisions of the CRPD. It also takes account of the General Comment on the Rights of Children with Disabilities developed by the Committee on the Rights of the Child. The chapter provides concrete suggestions as to the actions needed on the part of government and other duty bearers to fulfil, respect and protect the rights of children with disabilities.

It is important to understand how the two Conventions complement and reinforce each other in order to undertake effective advocacy in respect of children with disabilities:

 The UNCRC sets out the rights which must be respected for all children,

- including children with disabilities. Article 23 of the UNCRC sets out the specific obligations that States must comply with in respect of children with disabilities.
- The CRPD builds on the UNCRC to introduce specific measures needed to protect the rights of people with disabilities including children. It does this in three ways:
 - In some instances, for example, the best interests of the child, the CRPD simply reaffirms an existing right and emphasises that it must be respected for children with disabilities on an equal basis with all other children.
 - With regard to some rights contained in the UNCRC, such as protection from violence and education, the CRPD places specific obligations on governments to ensure that those rights are realised for children with disabilities.
 - Finally, the CRPD includes some additional provisions which are not included in the UNCRC – for example, concerning sport, personal mobility, and habilitation and rehabilitation.

None of these measures constitutes new human rights. Rather, they introduce obligations on governments to remove the barriers that currently impede the realisation of the rights of children with disabilities. • The General Comment on the Rights of Children with Disabilities provides the interpretation of the UNCRC by the Committee on the Rights of the Child, as it relates to children with disabilities, and the Committee's recommendations as to how they should be implemented by governments. It therefore provides more detailed guidance to governments on how to implement the rights of children with disabilities. Other General Comments on aspects of the UNCRC are also relevant to children with disabilities.

How the CRPD relates to the UNCRC

The following table provides a brief overview of how the CRPD builds on and complements the rights in the UNCRC for children with disabilities. It can be used as a source of reference for the analysis of the UNCRC and CRPD in this chapter.

Note: Both the UNCRC and the CRPD contain provisions (in Article 41 and Article 4 respectively) implying that nothing in that Convention will affect any provisions that are more protective of the rights of children with disabilities in national or international law in force in the States Parties.

Table. Relationship between the UNCRC and the CRPD

UNCRC	CRPD
Definition	
Article I – for the purposes of the UNCRC, a child is defined as every person below the age of 18 years.	Article I – the CRPD applies to all people, including all children, with disabilities, including those who have long-term physical, mental, intellectual or sensory impairments which, in interaction with various barriers, can prevent their ability to participate equally in society.

Table. Relationship between the UNCRC and the CRPD continued

UNCRC	CRPD
Non-discrimination (a general principle of the UNCRC)	
Article 2 – the right to non-discrimination on any ground, including disability, and the obligation of States to take all appropriate measures to protect children from all forms	Article 2 – defines discrimination on the basis of disability as any exclusion or restriction that prevents the realisation of rights on an equal basis with others.
of discrimination.	Article 3 – non-discrimination, equality of opportunity and equality between men/boys and women/girls are general principles of the CRPD.
	Article 4 – duty on States to eliminate discrimination.
	Article 5 – prohibition of discrimination on grounds of disability, and obligation on States to provide reasonable accommodation to promote equality and eliminate discrimination.
	Article 6 – obligation to take measures to address the multiple discrimination faced by women and girls with disabilities.
	Article 8 – States must adopt wide-ranging measures to raise awareness of the rights of people with disabilities, combat prejudice and discrimination, promote positive images of disability, encourage respect for people with disabilities in the education system and provide awareness training on disability.

continued overleaf

Table. Relationship between the UNCRC and the CRPD continued

UNCRC	CRPD
Best interests (a general principle of the UNCRC)	
Article 3 – the best interests of the child must be a primary consideration in all actions concerning children taken by public and private bodies. Services, facilities and institutions caring for children must comply with appropriate standards in respect of health, safety, quality of staff and proper supervision.	Article 7 – reaffirms that the best interests of the child with disabilities must be a primary consideration. Article 16 – all facilities and programmes for people, including children with disabilities, must be monitored by independent authorities.
Implementation	
Article 4 – obligation on States to take all appropriate legislative, administrative and other measures to implement the UNCRC. With social, economic and cultural rights, measures must be taken to the maximum extent of available resources.	 Article 4 – sets out detailed obligations to take all appropriate measures to implement the CRPD, including: legislation protection of rights of people, including children, with disabilities in all policies and programmes avoidance of actions inconsistent with the CRPD measures to eliminate discrimination promotion of universal design, research into new technologies and provision of information and services on available aids and devices training professionals on the CRPD consulting with people with disabilities, including children, on all legislation and policies to implement the CRPD with regard to economic, social and cultural rights, implementation to the maximum of available resources.

Table. Relationship between the UNCRC and the CRPD continued

UNCRC	CRPD
Evolving capacities	
Article 5 – parents, or other caregivers, have rights and responsibilities to provide direction to children to enable them to exercise their rights. Any direction and guidance must be appropriate and take account of the evolving capacities of the child.	Article 3 – respect for the evolving capacities of children with disabilities is a general principle of the CRPD, and must be considered in the implementation of all other rights.
Right to life (a general principle of the UNCRC)	
Article 6 – the right to life of every child and the obligation on States to ensure the maximum possible survival and development of the child.	Article 10 – reaffirms the right to life and the obligation to take all measures to ensure that it is respected on an equal basis for people, including children, with disabilities.
	Article 25 – States must not discriminate against people with disabilities by denying them healthcare or food or fluids.
Right to a name and nationality	
Article 7 – every child must be registered after birth, and has the right to a name, to acquire a nationality and to be cared for by his or her parents.	Article 18 – affirms these rights for children with disabilities.
Right to identity	
Article 8 – the right to preserve identity, name and family relations.	Article 3 – affirms the right of children with disabilities to preserve their identity.
Non-separation from parents	
Article 9 – children must not be separated from parents against their will unless necessary for their best interests.	Article 23 – children with disabilities have equal rights to family life, and must not be separated from parents against their will unless necessary for their best interests. In addition, a child must never be separated from parents because the parent or the child has a disability.

Table. Relationship between the UNCRC and the CRPD continued

UNCRC	CRPD
Family reunification	
Article 10 – States must deal humanely with applications for children to leave or enter a State to be reunified with family members.	Article 18 – people with disabilities, including families with a child with a disability, have the right to liberty of movement, and to choose their residence and nationality on an equal basis with others.
Illicit transfer of children	
Article II – States must take measures to protect children from being transferred or not returned from abroad, including through bilateral and multilateral agreements.	
Article 35 – States must adopt national, bilateral and multilateral agreements to prevent the sale and trafficking of children.	
Right to express views (a general principle of the UNCRC)	
Article 12 – the right of every child capable of forming a view, to express views and have	Article 3 – full and effective participation is a general principle of the CRPD.
them given due weight in accordance with age and maturity.	Article 7 – affirms the right of children with disabilities to express views and have
Article 23 – right to active participation within the community.	them given due weight in accordance with age and maturity, on an equal basis with other children. They must be provided with disability and age-appropriate support to realise this right.

Table. Relationship between the UNCRC and the CRPD continued

UNCRC	CRPD	
Freedom of expression and opinion, and access to information		
Article 13 – right to freedom of expression, and to receive and impart information and ideas through all forms of media.	Article 21 – affirms the right to freedom of expression and requires that States take all appropriate measures to ensure that	
Article 17 – the right to access information from a wide range of sources, and the obligation of States to encourage access through international cooperation, production of children's books, regard by the media for linguistic minorities, and development of guidelines to protect children from harmful media. Article 42 – States must take active measures to make the Convention widely known to both adults and children.	people, including children, with disabilities can exercise the right including by providing information in accessible formats, facilitating and promoting the use of, for example, sign language and Braille, and encouraging private entities and the media to make information accessible.	
Religious, personal and social freedom Article 14 – right to freedom of thought, conscience and religion. Article 15 – freedom of association and peaceful assembly.	Article 29 – right of people with disabilities to participation in political and public life. States must promote the opportunity for people with disabilities, including children, to participate in non-governmental organisations, and form and join their own organisations.	

continued overleaf

Table. Relationship between the UNCRC and the CRPD continued

UNCRC	CRPD
Right to privacy	
Article 16 – right to protection from arbitrary interference with privacy, family, home or correspondence.	Article 22 – people, including children, with disabilities have the same right to privacy as everyone else, including privacy in respect of personal, health and rehabilitation information.
Family responsibilities and support	
Article 18 – both parents have equal responsibilities for their children and should have children's best interests as their primary concern. States must provide assistance, support and services to help parents bring up their children.	Article 23 – States must provide appropriate assistance to parents with disabilities to help them care for their children. Children with disabilities have equal rights to family life and States must provide early information, services and support to children with disabilities and their families to prevent concealment, abandonment, neglect and segregation.
Protection from all forms of violence	
Article 19 – children have the right to protection from all forms of violence, neglect, exploitation and abuse, and States must take all appropriate measures to protect them from such violence.	Article 16 – affirms the right to protection from violence, and requires States to provide forms of support to people with disabilities to help them avoid violence and abuse, and it must be accessible and appropriate to children with disabilities, as well as gender sensitive. All protection services must be age, gender and disability sensitive. States must introduce child-focused legislation and policies to ensure that violence against children with disabilities is identified, investigated and prosecuted where appropriate.

Table. Relationship between the UNCRC and the CRPD continued

UNCRC	CRPD
Alternative care	
Article 20 – children who cannot live with their family are entitled to protection and assistance by the State, and efforts must be made to provide stability for children and to show respect for their ethnic, religious, cultural and linguistic background.	Article 23 – where the family cannot care for a child with a disability, States must "undertake every effort" to avoid institutionalisation: alternative care should be sought within the wider family or in the community in a family setting.
Article 21 – where adoption is recognised or permitted by a State, they must ensure that appropriate safeguards exist, and that the best interests of the child are the paramount consideration.	States must ensure the rights and responsibilities of people with disabilities to guardianship, wardship, trusteeship and adoption of children. In all cases, the best interests of the child must be paramount.
Refugee children	
Article 22 – children seeking refugee status must receive appropriate protection and assistance to enable them to realise their rights.	

continued overleaf

UNCRC CRPD

Children with disabilities

Article 23 - leading article in the **UNCRC** for the rights of children with disabilities. Children with disabilities are entitled to a life in conditions that enable them to become independent and participate actively in their community. They are entitled to special care, which should be free of charge, wherever possible, and which ensures access to education, training, healthcare, rehabilitation, and preparation for employment and recreation. These services should be provided in a way which enables the child to achieve the fullest possible integration and development. States should also promote international cooperation to enable developing countries to improve their capacities and experience.

(See following boxes for details on health and education rights.)

The CRPD builds on Article 23 of the UNCRC by the introduction of obligations to remove the barriers that prevent the social inclusion and independence of people with disabilities, including children, for example:

Article 3 – establishes a general principle that people, including children, with disabilities have the right to full and effective participation and inclusion in society.

Article 9 – requires States to make the physical environment, transport, information and communications accessible to people with disabilities.

Article 19 – the right to live in the community, and to access to community-based services and facilities to support their community living.

Article 20 – requires States to support personal mobility for people with disabilities.

Article 26 – requires States to provide comprehensive habilitation and rehabilitation services that begin at the earliest possible age, and which support participation and inclusion in the community and all aspects of society.

UNCRC	CRPD
 Health and prevention of disability Article 24 – the right to the best possible health and access to healthcare services. Specifically, States must take the following measures: Diminish child mortality. Ensure provision of medical care with emphasis on primary care. Combat disease and nutrition, including through provision of food, clean drinking water, and taking account dangers of environmental pollution. Ensure pre- and post-natal care for mothers. Ensure access to education in child health and nutrition, hygiene and environmental sanitation and prevention of accidents. Abolish harmful traditional practices. Encourage international cooperation. 	Article 25 – States must ensure the right to the best possible standard of, access to, and quality of healthcare, without discrimination on the grounds of disability. Health services must include access to sexual and reproductive health programmes, and services to minimise and prevent further disabilities. Services must be provided as close as possible to people's homes.
Review of treatment and care Article 25 – right of children who have been placed for care, protection or treatment to regular reviews of their treatment and all other aspects of their care.	

continued overleaf

UNCRC CRPD Adequate standard of living and social protection **Article 26** – right to benefit from **Article 28** – right of people, including social security. children, with disabilities to an adequate standard of living including food, clothing Article 27 – right to an adequate standard and housing and to continuous of living for physical, mental, spiritual, moral improvement of living conditions. States and social development. While parents must take appropriate steps to secure have primary responsibility to provide the this right without discrimination on the conditions for the child's development, ground of disability. States must take appropriate measures to support parents, including through States must recognise the right of people with disabilities to social protection without programmes for nutrition, clothing and housing. States must also introduce all discrimination and take appropriate steps to appropriate measures to provide recovery ensure access to: of maintenance when parents separate. clean water on an equal basis with others assistance for disability-related needs social protection and poverty reduction programmes, particularly for women and girls help with disability-related expenses access to public housing.

UNCRC CRPD Education Article 28 – right to education on the basis **Article 24** – affirms the right of people of equality of opportunity. States must: with disabilities to inclusive education, at make primary education compulsory and all levels, without discrimination and on free to all the basis of equality of opportunity. States make secondary school available and must ensure that children with disabilities: accessible to every child and take are not excluded from the general measures to make it free education system and can access make higher education accessible to all inclusive, quality and free primary and on basis of capacity secondary education on an equal basis make vocational information available and with others in the communities in which accessible to all children they live are provided with reasonable · take measures to increase attendance and reduce drop-outs. accommodation of their needs receive the support they need within All appropriate measures must be taken the general education system to ensure that school discipline respects are provided with individualised support children's dignity and complies with other measures, consistent with full inclusion. rights in the UNCRC, and States must encourage international cooperation. States must also take measures to enable people with disabilities to participate equally in education and their communities by supporting learning of all alternative forms of communication, and enabling deaf, blind and deafblind children to learn in the most appropriate languages and modes and in environments that maximise their development. Article 29 – education must be directed The education system must enable to the development of children to the people with disabilities to achieve the full fullest potential, respect for human rights, development of their personality, talents, creativity and mental and physical abilities, respect for the child's parents and their values, the values of their own and others' a sense of dignity and self-worth, respect

societies, preparation of the child for life

in a free society and respect for the

natural environment.

continued overleaf

for human rights and effective participation

in society.

Table. Relationship between the UNCRC and the CRPD continued

UNCRC	CRPD
Respect for language and culture	
Article 30 – children must not be denied the right to enjoy their own culture, practise their religion and use their own language.	Article 30 – people with disabilities are entitled, on an equal basis with others, to recognition and support of their specific cultural and linguistic identity, including sign language and deaf culture.
Play, leisure, culture and sport	
Article 31 – right to rest, leisure, play and recreation activities appropriate to the age of the child and to participate in cultural life.	Article 30 – right of people with disabilities, including children, to take part on an equal basis with others in cultural life through provision of accessible cultural materials and places of cultural performances and services. States must take appropriate measures to enable people with disabilities to develop their creative potential. They must also ensure that children with disabilities have equal access with other children to play, recreation and leisure, and to both mainstream and disability-specific sporting activities, including in the school system.
Protection from exploitation and harm	
Article 33 – States must take measures to protect children from both illicit use of, and involvement in the production and trafficking of, drugs.	
Article 34 – States must take all necessary measures to protect children from all forms of sexual exploitation and sexual abuse.	
Article 36 – States must protect children from all other forms of exploitation harmful to their wellbeing.	

Table. Relationship between the UNCRC and the CRPD continued

UNCRC	CRPD
Freedom from torture and cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment	
Article 37 – no child must be subjected to torture, or cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment.	Article 15 – affirms the right to freedom from torture, and cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment for people with disabilities, including children, and adds that they must not be subjected to medical or scientific experimentation without their consent. States must take all effective measures to prevent people with disabilities, on an equal basis with others, experiencing such treatment.
	Article 17 – people with disabilities have the right to respect for physical and mental integrity on an equal basis with others.
No child must be deprived of liberty arbitrarily and any detention must be only as a measure of last resort and for the shortest appropriate period of time. Children deprived of liberty must be treated with humanity and respect for dignity, and separated from adults. They must have prompt access to legal and other appropriate assistance, and the right to challenge the legality of their deprivation of liberty.	Article 14 – States must ensure that people with disabilities enjoy the right to liberty on an equal basis with others and where they are deprived of liberty, they must have human rights guarantees on an equal basis with others. The existence of a disability shall in no case justify a deprivation of liberty.
Situations of risk, conflict and humanitarian emergencies	
Article 38 – States must take all feasible measures to protect children in situations of armed conflict. (See also Optional Protocol on Children and Armed Conflict.)	Article II – States must take all necessary measures to ensure the protection and safety of people, including children, with disabilities in situations of armed conflict, humanitarian emergencies, and occurrence of natural disasters.

continued overleaf

UNCRC CRPD **Recovery and reintegration** Article 39 - States must take all Article 16 – States must take all appropriate measures to promote the appropriate measures to promote the recovery and reintegration of children physical, cognitive and psychological who have experienced violence, neglect, recovery rehabilitation and reintegration exploitation, torture, punishment or armed of people with disabilities who have conflict. These measures must foster the experienced exploitation, violence and health, self-respect and dignity of the child. abuse, including in the provision of any care services. These measures must foster the health, self-respect and dignity of the person, and take account of the specific needs of women and children. Access to justice Article 13 – States must ensure that **Article 40** – right of the child accused of a crime to be treated with respect and dignity people with disabilities have access to and in accordance with his or her age, and justice on the same basis as others. the importance of promoting reintegration. Children with disabilities must be provided with disability- and age-appropriate support Every accused child is entitled to: to enable them to participate at all stages be presumed innocent until proved guilty in any legal proceedings affecting them. be informed promptly of any charges Staff working in the justice system must and to have legal representation have appropriate training to enable them have access to a fair hearing to ensure effective justice for people not be compelled to give evidence with disabilities. be able to appeal • to have a free interpreter where necessary to have privacy respected. States must establish separate criminal justice systems for children, a minimum age of criminal responsibility, and measures for diverting children from the courts. A range of dispositions must be available as alternatives to custody, including probation, foster care and education programmes that promote children's wellbeing and are appropriate to their circumstances and offence.

General principles

The key issues

The Committee on the Rights of the Child has identified four separate articles of the UNCRC that are not only rights, but also general principles to be considered in the implementation of all other rights. These are: non-discrimination, best interests, the right to life, and the right to express views and have

them taken seriously. Similarly, there is an article in the CRPD that establishes the fundamental principles which must be applied in its overall implementation. These principles correspond to a large degree with the underlying principles of the UNCRC. However, they add some additional dimensions to address the specific challenges and barriers faced by people with disabilities, including children. Some of these principles are also further elaborated and strengthened in separate articles in the CRPD.

The rights

UN Convention on the Rights of the Child

Article 2 – non-discrimination

Article 3 - best interests of the child

Article 6 – child's right to life and maximum survival and development

Article 12 – respect for the views of the child

Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities

Article 3 – general principles – respect for dignity, autonomy, freedom to make

choices, independence, non-discrimination, participation, respect for difference, equality of opportunity, accessibility, equality between men and women, respect for the evolving capacities of children and preservation of identity

Article 5 – equality and non-discrimination

Article 7 - children with disabilities

Article 10 - right to life

Article 17 – protecting the integrity of the person

The right to non-discrimination

"Since I've been in a wheelchair, people do not treat me the way they used to before. People do not respect me."

(Child in South Africa44)

"Traditional attitudes and beliefs have created the world we live in. And we exist, we are here, but people just don't accept that."

(Child in Nepal45)

The UNCRC was the first ever human rights treaty to recognise and specify disability as a ground for protection from discrimination. The Committee on the Rights of the Child has acknowledged that children with disabilities are one of the groups of children most vulnerable to discrimination. Social stigma, fear, over-protection, negative attitudes and prevailing prejudices are strong in many communities, leading to marginalisation, exclusion and violence. However, despite the

Cultural traditions can serve to discriminate⁴⁶

In South Korea, many children suffer ostracism. The Confucian influence teaches reverence for bloodlines and people are very conscious of how others view them. A baby born with physical or intellectual disabilities is considered to have tainted blood, so families often try to hide them. Many parents prefer to send such children to shelters rather than care for them at home, and some children are abandoned to state institutions.

growing body of evidence as to the scale of discrimination faced by children with disabilities, very few governments have yet introduced legislation to protect against discrimination on grounds of disability.

The Committee on the Rights of the Child suggests a range of measures to prevent and eliminate all forms of discrimination against children with disabilities:⁴⁷

- Include disability as a forbidden ground for discrimination in constitutional provisions on non-discrimination and/or include specific prohibition of discrimination on the grounds of disability in specific antidiscrimination laws or legal provisions.
- Provide for effective remedies in case
 of violations of the rights of children with
 disabilities, and ensure that those remedies
 are easily accessible to children with
 disabilities and their parents and/or others
 caring for the child.
- Conduct awareness-raising and educational campaigns targeting the public at large and specific groups of professionals with a view to preventing and eliminating de facto discrimination against children with disabilities.
- Pay particular attention to girls with disabilities by taking the necessary

measures to ensure that they are well protected, have access to all services and are fully included in society.

Article 3 of the CRPD also establishes non-discrimination and equality of opportunity, including between men and women, as general principles. In addition, Article 5, 'Equality and non-discrimination', introduces specific measures which elaborate and strengthen the provisions in the UNCRC:

- It explicitly requires that governments prohibit all discrimination on the basis of disability and guarantee effective legal protection for children with disabilities.
- It introduces the concept of 'reasonable accommodation'. Reasonable accommodation means that necessary and appropriate adaptations must be made to ensure that people with disabilities can enjoy their rights on an equal basis with others, as long as they do not impose a disproportionate burden. For example, a health clinic may have steps at the entry, and doors that are too narrow for a wheelchair to go through. If the authorities refused to adapt the building by building a ramp and adjusting the doors, this would be discrimination against children with disabilities by failing to make reasonable

Double jeopardy for girls with disabilities⁴⁸

Girls with disabilities experience a double jeopardy. Many girls are at greater risk of becoming disabled because of neglect and certain forms of abuse and harmful practices such as early marriage and female genital mutilation. Once they have a disability, they are less likely to have access to healthcare or to educational or vocational rehabilitation. In

Nepal, for example, in 1995 the long-term survival rate for boys who had polio was twice that for girls, despite the fact that males and females have an equal chance of surviving the disease. And in a rehabilitation hospital in Kathmandu, a serious under-representation of girls was identified as major cause for concern.

accommodation. Equally, failure to provide sign-interpreters for a deaf child in hospital would constitute a failure to make reasonable accommodation, leading to the child being discriminated against in his or

her right to equal quality of healthcare. On the other hand, in a small primary school located on two floors, it may be considered to be disproportionate to require a lift to be built. However, failure to seek to

Anti-discrimination legislation in the United Kingdom⁴⁹

Under the **UK's Disability Discrimination Act**, an employer discriminates against a disabled person if two conditions are met: "(a) he fails to comply with a section 6 duty [to make reasonable adjustments] imposed on him in relation to the disabled person; and (b) he cannot show that his failure to comply with that duty is justified".

Section 6 (4) of the Act lists key factors that must be considered in determining whether it is reasonable for an employer to have to take a particular step in order to comply with the duty to make reasonable adjustments:

- "(a) The extent to which taking the step would prevent the effect in question;
- (b) The extent to which it is practicable for the employer to take the step;
- (c) The financial and other costs which would be incurred by the employer in taking the step and the extent to which taking it would disrupt any of his activities;
- (d) The extent of the employer's financial and other resources;
- (e) The availability to the employer of financial or other assistance with respect to taking the step."

- organise classes to enable a child who was a wheelchair user to have lessons on the ground floor may well be discriminatory. In other words, duty-bearers cannot simply take no action.
- · It establishes recognition that positive measures introduced to enable children with disabilities to achieve equality are not considered to be discrimination. For example, giving blind children extra time in public examinations is a form of acceptable positive discrimination, because it takes longer to read Braille than printed script. Similarly, higher levels of social protection or social security benefits for children with disabilities are acceptable because they may have higher costs associated with their disability. The Committee on the Rights of the Child has stressed that Article 2 of the UNCRC should not be interpreted to mean that all children should be treated the same, as long as any differentiation is in the best interests of the child. The provision in Article 5 of CRPD lends formal legal force to this interpretation, but must also be understood in line with the best interests of the child (see next paragraph).

Best interests of the child

Article 3 of the UNCRC introduces a provision that the best interests of the child must be a primary consideration in all actions affecting children. It applies not only to actions affecting individual children, such as in a care placement, but also to children as a body, for example, in the development of disability services. It applies to private institutions as well as to public bodies.

The broad nature of Article 3 is intended to cover all aspects of care and protection for children in all settings. It needs to inform the legal framework for protecting the rights of children with disabilities, as well as the decision-making processes concerning them. Article 3 should be the basis on which programmes and policies are developed, and it should be taken into account in every service provided for children with disabilities and any other action

affecting them. The best interests of the child also need to inform the practice of institutions and other facilities that provide services for children with disabilities. They must have the safety, protection and care of children as their primary consideration, and this principle should outweigh any other consideration, for example, when allocating budgets.

Article 7 of the CRPD reaffirms this principle, emphasising its application to children with disabilities, and that the principle must apply to the implementation of all provisions of the CRPD as well as those of the UNCRC.

Right to life and maximum survival and development

The right to life is often violated for children with disabilities, both directly and indirectly. In some communities, children with disabilities are abandoned and left to die. Parents who either kill or allow a disabled child to die often attract far lower penalties than if the child were not disabled. In institutions in some countries, children with disabilities are denied food and warmth in order that they will die. In addition, there is a widespread practice in health systems of making a decision that the quality of life of a child with a disability does not justify his or her continued existence and accordingly they are denied either resuscitation, or food and fluids. These decisions to allow a child to die are justified in the best interests of children.

Systematic evidence of the violation of the right to life of children with disabilities is difficult to gather – data is not collected on the failure to protect the lives of such children. Rather, their deaths will be recorded as arising from their disability rather than medical neglect or inaction. Evidence is, therefore, inevitably anecdotal. However, NGOs working in the field consistently document not just examples of children whose lives have not been protected, but evidence that such judgements are informed by policies which consider severely disabled children as of insufficient value to justify proactive intervention to protect life.

Children with disabilities are allowed to die⁵⁰

A letter sent from a disabled peoples' organisation in Gambia states that "children with severe disabilities do not survive childhood. The lack of rehabilitation facilities coupled with fear of the difficult responsibility of rearing and bringing up an invalid results in negligence and eventual death of these children". In South Africa, a complaint was filed with the Human Rights Commission concerning a number of children who died and for whom the death certificates recorded the cause of death as disability.

A previous president of the International Association of Bioethics has commented, in respect of Down's Syndrome babies: "We may not want a child to start on life's uncertain voyage if the prospects are clouded. When this can be known at the very early stage of the voyage, we may still have a chance to make a fresh start. This means detaching ourselves from the infant who has just been born. Instead

of going forward and putting our efforts into making the best of the situation, we can still say no and start again from the beginning."51

A survey published in 2000 in the medical journal, *The Lancet*, indicated that in the Netherlands, half the doctors reported administering drugs to end the lives of babies with an incurable disease, and in the USA, a

Discrimination against Down's Syndrome babies in the UK52

A report commissioned by the Down's Syndrome Association in the UK in 1999 cites the following experiences of abuse in respect of the value of the life of a disabled child:

- A mother was told that people would look away from her baby in horror.
- A mother was told her baby would be good for nothing.
- Health professionals describing the babies as 'happy idiots'.
- A six-month-old baby was given no pain relief after heart surgery because "Down's children don't feel pain".
- Without examining her child, a consultant told a mother in front of students that the child's heart condition was inoperable.
- Parents were told to go away and have another baby.

Director of Pediatric Surgery created a formula to measure the quality of life of babies with spina bifida: $NE \times (H+S) = Quality$ of life. NE is the natural intellectual and physical endowment of the child, H is the support from home and S the quality of social services available. This formula was applied in making decisions to withhold treatment from 24 babies, who eventually died.

The UNCRC recognises the right to life of every child. It also places an obligation on governments to ensure, to the maximum extent possible, the survival and development of the child. The Committee on the Rights of the Child, in the General Comment on children with disabilities, urges governments to undertake all the measures required to put an end to practices that deny the right to life, including raising public awareness, setting up appropriate legislation and enforcing laws that ensure appropriate punishment of all those who directly or indirectly violate the right to life, survival and development of children with disabilities.

Article 10 of the CRPD reaffirms the right to life (although, because it does not exclusively address children, it does not deal with the right to survival and development). It strengthens the recommendations of the Committee on the Rights of the Child by requiring governments to introduce measures to protect the right to life without discrimination. In addition, in Article 25, it stresses that denying people with disabilities healthcare, health services or food or fluids, in ways that would lead to their death, is discriminatory and must be prohibited. Non-discrimination in respect of the right to life also requires that parents or others who abandon a child with disabilities, leading to their death, be treated on the same basis as if they had abandoned a non-disabled child. Governments should also provide support and services to parents to help them provide appropriate care for the child (see also the section on the right to family life, on page 91, setting out the obligation on governments to

support families). To prevent neglect and death in institutions, governments must introduce better training and screening of staff, minimum standards, regulations, regular inspections, complaints mechanisms and review processes.

Right to participation

"We need to believe in ourselves and challenge negative opinions by showing how able we are."

"We need to be arguing for our own rights — not just rely on non-disabled adults to do this on our behalf."

"Disability is in the eyes of society. It is not in our eyes. If provided with opportunities, we can prove our worth."

(Quotes from children with disabilities in Nepal⁵³)

Article 12 of the UNCRC establishes that all children capable of forming a view have the right to express their views on all matters of concern to them, and to have them given due weight in accordance with age and maturity. In addition, Article 12 provides that the child shall be afforded the right to be heard in any judicial or administrative proceedings affecting the child. This principle establishes one of the fundamental values of the Convention. Although many countries have begun to explore approaches to implementing Article 12, it remains the case that children with disabilities are rarely provided with such opportunities. Initiatives such as school councils, youth forums, children's parliaments and children's clubs, as well as consultative processes to elicit children's views, too often ignore children with disabilities. In addition, these children experience particular difficulties in getting their voices heard in judicial and administrative proceedings. This is partly because little effort is made to accommodate their needs, and partly because of prejudicial attitudes which fail to recognise the capacities of children with disabilities to have views or express them.

The Committee on the Rights of the Child has stressed that children with disabilities are entitled to participate on an equal basis with other children; practical measures must be introduced to facilitate their participation, including availability of transport, accessible information, assistive devices, communication aids and interpreters. It also makes clear that Article 12 applies to children as individuals, as

a group and as a constituency, whether in the context of family, school, healthcare, the courts or child protection, and in all local and national policy-making contexts.⁵⁴ The CRPD lends strength to this emphasis by introducing an explicit obligation on governments to provide children with disability- and ageappropriate assistance to realise their right to participation.

Hints and tips from young disabled people on communicating⁵⁵

Don't blame us or have a go at us.

We do have feelings.

We're just like other children.

Show respect, and don't patronise us.

Take your time and make sure you understand.

Talk directly to us, not just to our parents or our carers.

Don't be scared to ask questions.

Really listen and understand.

Make sure you really understand us because I have seen carers, parents and other people who didn't even know or can't be bothered to find out how we say yes or no. Sometimes people say later, later, because they think we're asking for attention.

Keep calm and get on with it.

Don't be scared.

Learn from young people.

Show an interest in us, make it more than just a job.

South African children identify how they can bring about change⁵⁶

Children in South Africa identified the following factors as necessary for achieving change:

- becoming self-advocates in order to change people's mindset
- being assertive in order to be able to achieve
- keeping themselves informed about their rights in order to challenge violations
- recognising their own strengths and talents and their capacity to utilise those talents.

Article 17 of the UNCRC stresses the right of children to information, access to which is a prerequisite for effective participation. Children cannot express views or make informed choices without information. However, children with disabilities are often precluded from such access. Very significant numbers in the developing world are not in school, and the means of providing information - television, radio, the Internet and written materials are often not available to them. Accordingly, Article 21 of the CRPD introduces additional obligations on governments to ensure that children with disabilities are able to seek and impart information on an equal basis with other children and through all communication means of their choice. This will involve:

- providing information in accessible formats and technologies appropriate to different kinds of disabilities, without unreasonable delay or additional cost to the child
- accepting and facilitating the use of sign language, Braille, augmentative and alternative communication, and modes and formats of communication of their choice
- urging private entities that provide services to the general public, including through the Internet, to provide information and services in accessible and usable formats for people with disabilities.

"One of the things I think is important is to inform people about this. It's easier to make good decisions for these children if you've got all the facts. It can also help them in school and life generally, because they then will get better treatment and will be more accepted in society. As to Norway, we have the resources to make this work, but in countries that don't have that, it's important to make the governments... follow child rights for disabled children. Let them know someone's fighting their cause."

(Girl, 17, Norway, Voices of Youth website)

Right to respect for integrity, dignity, and autonomy

People with disabilities are traditionally denied the right to independence and personal and physical integrity. Decisions are commonly made on their behalf. They are also denied opportunities for independence, and medical and other interventions are frequently made without their consent. They are treated in a manner which is at best, paternalistic and protective, at worst, abusive and degrading. Article 23 of the UNCRC insists that conditions are provided that ensure the dignity of children with disabilities. Articles 3 and 17 of the CRPD go further and explicitly introduce the right of people with disabilities to autonomy, independent decision-making and respect for their physical and personal integrity. These principles are of direct relevance to children with disabilities, but need to be understood within the context of the relationship between parents and children.

Article 5 of the UNCRC affirms that parents have rights and responsibilities to provide direction and guidance to their children in recognition of the latters' need for care and protection. However, it also emphasises that any direction and guidance must be aimed at the exercise by the child of their rights, in accordance with their evolving capacities. This means that:

- parental rights exist only in order to protect and promote children's rights. Accordingly, parents must act in ways consistent with the principles of the UNCRC and, in respect of children with disabilities, with the CRPD.
- parental rights extend only for as long as the child is unable to exercise those rights for herself or himself. They must take account of the evolving capacities of the child to exercise those rights for herself or himself. By implication, as soon as children have the capacity, then parental rights recede.

Children with disabilities experience far greater difficulties in gaining recognition of their capacities for independent decision-making. They are commonly over-protected, infantilised and denied opportunities for their emerging autonomy. This over-protection limits their capacity to develop fully, and can undermine confidence and deny them respect

for privacy and personal integrity. The CRPD balances the importance of addressing parents' legitimate protective responsibilities for children with disabilities, who lack capacity for independent decision-making, with their obligation to respect children's emerging capacities to exercise their own rights.

Article 3, while introducing the principle of autonomy and independence, also includes a requirement to respect the evolving capacities of children with disabilities. In doing so, it affirms the principle embodied in the UNCRC and applies it to address the particular situation of children with disabilities.

Advocacy tips on general principles

- Check the constitution and legislation. Does it include a specific prohibition on discrimination on grounds of disability? If not, draw the government's attention to its obligations under the CRPD.
- Set up a database to gather and record examples of discrimination on grounds of disability. This can be used to inform your advocacy.
- Undertake a review of legislation affecting children with disabilities to assess whether it addresses their best interests. Advocate for the explicit inclusion of the best interests principle in all relevant legislation and policies.
- Undertake research with children with disabilities on their capacities. Are they over-protected? Can they be supported to take greater responsibility for their own decisions? What needs to change to enable this to happen?
- Support the development of spaces where children with disabilities can share their concerns and create messages to communicate to policy-makers on barriers to the realisation of their rights.
- Find out the policies of health authorities and any associations of health professionals on the right to life of children with disabilities. Gather evidence of cases where the right to life is denied and use it to campaign for changes in the law, policy and practice.

Right to family life

The key issues

The family is usually the ideal environment for a child to grow up in, and it plays a vital role in ensuring the wellbeing of children. When a child is removed from its protective care, or the family is weakened or undermined in its capacity to provide that care, the cost for children is high.

To date, too little attention has been given to introducing measures to ensure that the right to family life is upheld for children with disabilities, or to providing the support that families need to ensure these children's protection. In many societies, prejudice, ignorance and discrimination, combined with a lack of community-based support or social security provisions, undermine families' capacities to provide appropriate care and protection for a child with a disability. The

stigma associated with disability can lead to children being hidden within the home, their existence denied and opportunities for the realisation of their rights extremely limited. It also contributes to the disproportionate number of children with disabilities being brought up in single-parent households — with fathers often abandoning the family when a child is born with an impairment, leaving the mother to cope alone. In some societies, the extended family will also withdraw support, further isolating the mother and undermining her capacity to provide adequate care for the child.

In some societies, there is active encouragement by professionals for families to abandon their children into institutions. Once children are placed in an institution, they often remain there for the whole of their lives. They are effectively imprisoned, despite having committed no offence, and without a time limit or right to appeal. Children in institutions face the violation of many other rights – access to education and healthcare, social inclusion, protection from violence, play, opportunities for friendships – and sometimes, even the right to life. Despite growing awareness of these violations, the number of children in institutional care remains high. For example, in central and eastern Europe and the Baltic states, the number of children with disabilities in institutions more than doubled after the transition from communism. By the end of the 1990s, nearly one million children (1%) were living in institutions in the 27 countries of the Central and Eastern Europe/Commonwealth of Independent States; nearly one-third of them were children with disabilities.⁵⁷ Children with psychosocial disabilities are also vulnerable to being detained without the right to challenge the decision.

The rights

UN Convention on the Rights of the Child

Article 9 – separation from parents

Article 18 – parents' joint responsibilities assisted by the state

Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities

Article 19 – living independently

Article 23 – respect for home and the family

Non-discrimination

By emphasising equal rights with respect to family life, the CRPD makes it clear that it is not acceptable to place a lower priority on the protection of family life for children with disabilities. The importance of family is the same for every child, irrespective of disability. In this regard, it is not adding any new principle or obligation to the UNCRC. However, it does spell out that the principle of non-discrimination extends to family life for children with disabilities, and reaffirms the obligation to respect this right.

Support for families

In its preamble, the UNCRC emphatically endorses the family as the natural environment for children, and recognises the need for children to grow up within a family in "an atmosphere of happiness, love and understanding". It emphasises that families should be provided with all the necessary protection and assistance to enable them to fulfil their responsibilities. In support of this

Denying the right to family life⁵⁸

A Romanian mother, when told that her child was autistic, was advised to place him in an institution, because he would never improve, would bring no joy and would destroy the family. She should therefore leave him in an institution and forget his existence. Despite this recommendation, she chose to keep the child. Unfortunately, however, part of the prediction proved accurate because of deeply ingrained prejudice facing children with disabilities. Her husband left her, unable to cope with the stress. Her extended family was reluctant to have

anything to do with the child. His younger brother faced frequent bullying and taunts from friends about his 'stupid' older brother, and eventually resorted to denying his existence. On transferring to high school, the younger boy found that, on his education notes, it stated that he had a brother with a severe learning disability. The mother, drawing on the experiences of others, was convinced that this would damage her younger son's chances of getting a university place.

Parental neglect and abuse of children with disabilities⁵⁹

- A Palestinian teenager was kept in a barred cage with only bread and water to eat. She was hosed down to keep her clean. Other mothers threatened their children that she would be let loose to punish them. After 14 years of being tethered with sheep, she made sheep-like noises.
- In Zambia, a disabled child was locked inside for 15 years because his parents were ashamed of having him. The child was never given a bath and was contaminated with faeces.
- In Nigeria, a five-year-old girl with cerebral spinal meningitis as well as learning

difficulties and physical impairments was locked into a specially built hut on her father's farm for two years. Her stepmother refused to let her into the house because she was doubly incontinent. She ate the hay she slept on and emptied her bowels into the grass she chewed. Her plight was discovered because the father approached street cleaners for any left-over scraps, which they believed were to be given to a puppy. The child's father was then prosecuted and imprisoned for nine months, but the stepmother received no punishment because she was related to the magistrate.

recognition, it includes a number of provisions that reinforce the right of children to family life. All the rights in the UNCRC apply to all children without discrimination on any grounds, including disability. These provisions therefore apply to children with disabilities on an equal basis with all other children. They place obligations on governments to provide support for parents to strengthen their capacities to care for their children. The General Comment on children with disabilities emphasises that children are best cared for within their families,

and to enable families to provide effectively for children with disabilities, recommends:

- education of parents and siblings on causes of disability and each child's unique needs
- psychological support
- help with learning a common language for the family, such as sign language
- material support including allowances and necessary equipment
- mobility support
- respite care and daycare facilities.

Tackling ignorance to reduce risk of impairments⁶⁰

A number of disabilities are linked to preventable causes – for example, poor nutrition, poor medical care during pregnancy, high levels of alcohol consumption during pregnancy. In a kindergarten in a village in Mongolia, the cook has an approach from which much can be learned and shared. She not only

cooks nutritious school meals from ingredients she grows in the kindergarten grounds, she also gives parents recipes for nutritious meals, and gives them training and advice on how to eat healthily, which vegetables to grow and how to make sure their families have a balanced and nutritious diet.

Parents' needs61

In South Africa, DICAG, an NGO working with parents of children with disabilities, argues that there are five elements needed for parent empowerment so that they, in turn, can fight for the rights of their children:

- establishing mutual respect between parents and professionals which accepts that parents, like professionals, have qualities and skills
- acknowledging and recognising families' needs and strengths

- providing information as an essential foundation for making rational and informed choices
- creating opportunities for exposure and social contacts
- supporting the development of economic independence of mothers through early childhood development facilities, basic adult education, and training and skills development for self-employment.

The CRPD introduces specific provisions which take account of the nature of rights violations experienced by children in relation to family life, and it places additional obligations on governments to take the necessary action to address these rights violations. Although rights with respect to family life apply to every child on the same basis, the nature of support needed to protect that right will differ according to the individual child. The CRPD recognises that children with disabilities are often abandoned, concealed or neglected because parents do not understand the nature or causes of disability, or lack the knowledge, skills or capacity to provide the care the child needs. Accordingly, it introduces new obligations to provide families with "early and comprehensive information, services and support":

- The emphasis on early provision is important. The sooner a disability is recognised or diagnosed, the sooner the child can start receiving the help she or he needs. For example, the development of a deaf child will be impeded if no one recognises that she or he is deaf. The child will lose out, for example, on communication, socialising, forming friendships, play and learning.
- Parents need information about the causes and nature of the impairment, whether there is any treatment necessary, and how to help the child accommodate or compensate for the impairment. In the case of the deaf child, for example, family members and the child need early provision of help with learning signing in order to facilitate communication. Information is vital to help the parent understand how to provide the best possible care for their child, and to recognise both the potential of the child and how to help them realise it. Many parents lack the skills, knowledge and resources to interact effectively with schools and healthcare services, while on the part of those services, too, there is often a lack of commitment to reach out to parents. Schools can organise meetings of parents to share with them information about how they are teaching the

- child, and updates on the child's progress in order to help the parent to understand the child's education. Many schools argue that this type of investment in parents is of equal importance to the education of children with disabilities as the direct learning the children receive in school.
- Parents also need to be aware of their child's rights - ie, to education, to be treated on an equal basis with other children, to play, to friendships and to social inclusion. Children with disabilities have the right to express their views and have them taken seriously, including within the family. They also have the right to be involved in decisions that affect them and to take responsibility for decisions they are competent to make for themselves. Parents and other carers of children with disabilities can often be over-protective, and fail to make space for their children to acquire skills, become more independent and learn to manage risks. Parents need to be supported and encouraged to ensure that all these rights are respected. They also have a responsibility to advocate for their child's rights when they are not being fulfilled by governments and others. This may involve, for example, challenging a school's refusal to admit a child with a disability, or a failure to provide mobility aids or devices, or the failure to adapt public buildings to make them accessible.
- Parents need services, such as different forms of respite care, care assistance in the home, community-based daycare facilities, mobility devices, adaptations to the home, appropriately designed furniture, as well as help with laundry and consumable supplies.

Alternatives to institutionalisation (see also 'Right to justice and liberty' page 134.)

The UNCRC does not make any explicit reference to institutionalisation for children with disabilities or to the need for alternatives, although the General Comment makes it clear that the Committee on the Rights of the Child is concerned about the continued use of

institutions as a placement option for children with disabilities in many countries. The Committee recognises that, in general, institutions provide a much inferior quality of care and render children more vulnerable to violence and abuse. It recommends that they should only be used as a measure of last resort, when it is absolutely necessary and in the best interests of the child. It further recommends that existing institutions should be transformed, with a focus on smaller facilities organised around the rights and needs of the child, that national standards should be introduced, and that there should be rigorous screening and monitoring procedures to ensure effective implementation of these standards.

The CRPD strengthens the shift from institutional care by recognising the right of people with disabilities, including children, to live in the community, backed up with the necessary support and community-based

services to make that possible. It requires governments to make every effort to ensure that when a family cannot care for a child, the alternative placement is either with the wider family or in a family setting in the community.

Placing children in institutions involves removing them from public view and effectively rendering them invisible. It is an approach which identifies the child as a 'problem' to be got rid of. The philosophy underpinning the CRPD encourages the removal of the social, physical, cultural, attitudinal and economic barriers that impede the realisation of rights - not the removal of the child. In addition, investment must be made in recruiting, training and supporting foster families who can provide a home for children, or establishing small group homes where children can be cared for and participate fully within the local community when their own families are unable to care for them.

No place like home⁶²

In Romania, despite progress in closing down the worst of the large institutions, the quality of life for children who are unable to return home remains dismal. A home in the mountains containing 500 children was closed and 80 of the children were placed in a new home near Bucharest. When they arrived, most were unable to speak, were unable to feed themselves using cutlery, and lacked even the most basic knowledge of personal hygiene. This lack of skills bore no relationship to the potential capacities of the children concerned, but rather to the complete neglect of their care - a powerful illustration of the disabling impact of the institutional environment. They have now been taught these skills and some education is

provided. But it is a grim place to have to call home. It smells of urine, the children share all clothing, even underwear, and they have no privacy. The physical environment is sparse, with virtually no facilities for play. Hardly any of the children have contact with their families. The centre is run by a doctor and all the children are on daily medication to control their behaviour. Most of the children have rarely been outside the four walls of an institution in their entire lives. And the future facing them is even more bleak. Once they become adults, unless their families can take them home, they will transfer into long-term hospitals and stay there until they die.

Evidence from around the world⁶³

- Evidence that emerged from eastern **Europe** during the 1990s exposed the scale of neglect, amounting in some cases to torture and inhuman treatment, to which children with disabilities were subjected. In one girls' orphanage in Moldova, unfortunately not untypical, children were half-starved and neglected. Bedding was filthy and in 1996, 30 children died of cold and malnutrition. The orphanage director described them as imbeciles, although with care, education and support many would walk, talk and learn. There was money available but much of it was syphoned off by the staff. In a home in Bulgaria, 'mentally disabled' children were tethered to their beds and left to freeze at night when the heating was turned off to save money. In 1995, 15 children – one-quarter of the residents - died as a result. In the Russian Federation, orphanages are frequently filled with young children known as 'small-brained'. This can mean anything from children with
- cleft palates, hole-in-the-heart babies, or children with cerebral palsy or Down's Syndrome. They are often left to die as no one attempts to feed them. There is a lack of awareness that these children are educable living people. Rather, they are often referred to as imbeciles.
- In an asylum in Iran, children were tied to iron beds with thongs and chains in unnatural and painful positions. One I2-year-old lay virtually crucified on the concrete floor. His limbs were lacerated and infected where the manacles had bitten into his flesh, and cockroaches abounded.
- In Greece, to have a disabled child can be considered shaming and a cause of bad luck. The children are often placed in institutions. Typically, they may be tied to their beds, put in large, locked cots with bars over the top and force-fed on a diet of bread and milk while lying on their backs, and kept in these institutions throughout their lives.

No forced separation from families

The UNCRC stresses that children should never be removed from their parents against their will, unless it is necessary for the best interests of the child, for example, where the parents are subjecting the child to abuse or are neglecting him or her. In addition, where removal is being considered, children themselves should be consulted and their views taken seriously, in accordance with their age and maturity.

The CRPD contains an additional key requirement that a child must never be separated from parents on the basis of disability. This means, for example, that doctors,

social workers, other professionals or the courts must never impose a decision to place a child away from parents simply because the child is disabled. Nor must they pressurise parents to agree to such a decision. The emphasis must be on providing for the child's needs within rather than away from the family. Both the UNCRC and the CRPD require that the best interests of the child must always be the paramount consideration. The forced institutionalisation of children with disabilities represents a form of discrimination. It would not be acceptable to deny the liberty of other children on this basis. Article 14 of the CRPD introduces a requirement on governments to ensure that people with disabilities, including

children, are entitled to enjoy the right to liberty on the same basis as others. It also requires that any deprivation of liberty must be neither unlawful or arbitrary and that the existence of a disability must never be used to justify the deprivation of liberty.

Prohibition on sterilisation

In some countries, children with disabilities are sterilised in order to avoid the inconvenience of menstruation and unwanted pregnancy. It is sometimes even used as a form of 'child protection' to ensure that, given their disproportionate vulnerability to sexual abuse, they do not get pregnant if they are raped. Article 23(1)(c)of the CRPD emphasises the right of children with disabilities to retain their fertility. In other words, it is prohibited to sterilise them for any reasons other than clinical need. This will require changes in the law in many countries. In the USA, for example,

a number of states have legislation allowing the sterilisation of a child with a disability if there is a possibility that she might be unable to care for a child if she were to become pregnant.

Sterilisation of girls in Australia⁶⁴

In Australia, girls with learning disabilities as young as nine have been sterilised to prevent problems with pregnancy and to avoid the need to manage menstruation. According to a disability discrimination commissioner, 1,045 such sterilisations were carried out between 1992 and 1997.

Advocacy tips on the right to family life

- Review the legislation on detention and institutionalisation of children with disabilities. Advocate for changes that provide them with the same rights to family life as other children.
- Develop and provide training for professionals working with families on the rights of children with disabilities eg, social workers, psychologists, teachers, doctors, early years professionals.
- Consult with parents and children on the support needed to ensure that the rights of children with disabilities are protected within families. Build alliances with parents' groups to advocate for more resources and services to meet these needs.
- Collect examples of breaches of children's rights to family life.
 Use these examples with the media, parliamentarians and policy-makers to raise awareness of the need for change.
- Promote models of good practice in foster care, community living and adoption. Work with the government to build a campaign to recruit foster carers for children with disabilities.
- Challenge violations of the right to family life through the courts.
- Gather evidence of the law and practice in respect of sterilisation of children with disabilities and campaign for changes in the law to prohibit the practice.

Right to social inclusion

The key issues

Children with disabilities experience social exclusion in all arenas of their lives. Physical barriers are part of the problem, as well as lack of accessible public transport or public space, resulting in children with disabilities being unable to participate in the activities enjoyed by other children. These difficulties are compounded by the attitudinal barriers faced by children with disabilities. They are often shunned by their peers, marginalised from social and play activities, and physically and psychologically bullied. In consequence, it is common for children with disabilities to spend considerable parts of their childhood in isolation from all the usual activities associated with childhood.

The rights

UN Convention on the Rights of the Child

Article 23 – rights of children with disabilities

UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities

Article 3 – full and effective participation in society

Article 8 - awareness-raising

Article 9 - accessibility

Article 20 - personal mobility

Article 26 – habilitation and rehabilitation

Life for children with disabilities in Montenegro⁶⁵

Historically, the education and care of children with disabilities in Montenegro were based on a medical model taking disability as a deficiency, abnormality and a medical problem of an individual, caused by illness, trauma or some other medical cause. As a result, all interventions were aimed at the 'correction' of problems so that the children with disabilities could fit into the concept of 'normality' as much as possible. This widely accepted medical model resulted in entrusting the Commissions for Categorization with the decisions concerning the children's education and care. In most cases, this brought about the segregation of children

with disabilities from the educational system, their families, their peers and society as a whole.

Prejudice about education for children with disabilities is very strong among professionals and in society in general. The huge stigma attached to disability means that disabled children are excluded from normal social contact and too often they are denied the chance to learn and play with other children. Families of disabled children are made to feel ashamed, and most often they hide the children in their homes, keeping them totally isolated.

Article 23 of the UNCRC establishes the right of children with disabilities to be able to enjoy a "full and decent life in conditions that ensure [their] dignity, promote self-reliance and facilitate the child's active participation in society." It also requires education, health, rehabilitation, recreation and employment services to be provided for children with disabilities to enable them to achieve the fullest possible social integration. The CRPD establishes as a general principle that children with disabilities are entitled to full and effective participation and inclusion in society. In order for this to happen, it is necessary to remove the many barriers that impede that participation.

Removing cultural and social barriers

"Well, in India, the major problem is that of awareness. Or rather, the lack of it... There's also a kind of stigma associated with them, which is disgusting. There are laws that state that no school for 'normal' children can refuse admission to disabled ones, however, it is rarely followed; most schools do refuse admission to such children. All these factors lead to just one result: these children do not receive the education they deserve, the education that their peers receive."

(Girl, 17, India, quoted on UNICEF's 'Voices of Youth' website)

"Here in the USA the biggest problem is awareness, or, shall I say, lack of awareness of the children's situation. A lot of people here consider disabled kids to be weird, freaks, etc, and either ignore or mistreat them. Given, there are special schools for disabled children, but sometimes such establishments only serve to isolate the children from mainstream society."

(Girl, 17, USA, quoted on UNICEF's 'Voices of Youth' website)

The CRPD recognises that lack of understanding about the nature of disability, together with negative stereotypes and prejudices, serve to marginalise children with disabilities from active participation in society. Accordingly, it introduces detailed obligations on governments to take action to challenge those attitudes, and promote respect for, and positive images of, people with disabilities, including:

- public awareness campaigns to encourage receptiveness, and increase social awareness of the potential and abilities of people with disabilities
- fostering an attitude of respect for the rights of people with disabilities at all levels of the education system
- encouraging the media to promote positive images of people with disabilities
- developing awareness training programmes on the rights of people with disabilities.

Language plays an important role in reinforcing or challenging negative stereotypes of disability. People with disabilities have struggled for many years to challenge terms that are degrading and insulting. It is important that governments, the media and others in positions of power as well as individuals in their day-to-day relations are encouraged to use language that is acceptable to people with disabilities.

Discriminatory and non-discriminatory language

Outdated or offensive language	Reasons it is not acceptable	Currently accepted
The disabled	Groups people into one undifferentiated category Condescending; does not reflect the individuality, equality or dignity of people with disabilities	People with disabilities
Handicapped	Implies that people with disabilities need charity Disabilities don't handicap: attitudes and architecture handicap	People with disabilities
Admits she/he has a disability	Disability is not something people 'admit' to or needs to be admitted to	Says she/he has a disability
Normal, healthy, whole	Implies that the person with a disability isn't normal	Non-disabled; person without a disability
Courageous	Implies the person has courage because of having a disability	Has overcome his/her disability; successful, productive
Deaf and dumb Dumb Deaf-mute	Implies mental incapacitation; simply because someone is deaf does not mean that they cannot speak	Deaf Non-verbal Hard of hearing Person who does not speak Unable to speak Uses synthetic speech
Confined to a wheelchair Wheelchair-bound	Wheelchairs don't confine; they make people mobile	Uses a wheelchair Wheelchair user Person who uses a wheelchair
Cripple Crippled	From Old English, meaning 'to creep'; was also used to mean 'inferior'; it is dehumanising	Has a disability Physical disability Physically disabled

continued overleaf

Discriminatory and non-discriminatory language continued

Outdated or offensive language	Reasons it is not acceptable	Currently accepted
Deformed	Connotes repulsiveness, oddness	Multiple disabilities
Freak Vegetable	Dehumanising	Severe disabilities
Crazy Insane Psycho Maniac Nut case	Stigmatising Reinforces negative stereotypes	Behaviour disorder Emotional disability Person with psychosocial disability
Retarded	Stigmatising	Developmentally delayed
Mentally defective Slow Simple Moron Idiot	Implies that a person cannot learn	Developmental disability Intellectual disability
Mongoloid	Considered offensive	Person with Down's Syndrome
Birth defect	Implies there was something wrong with the birth	Congenital disability
Midget	Outdated term; considered offensive	Person of short stature
Special needs	They are not special for the person – they are ordinary Term implies something that separates the child from others, but all children are different and need to be respected as such	Supported learning Additional learning needs

The media can play a critical role in challenging the barriers to inclusion:

- Respecting integrity the media has a responsibility to avoid reinforcing negative or patronising stereotypes, and should never allow programming or articles that insult, denigrate or abuse children with disabilities.
- Raising visibility many negative attitudes towards people with disabilities are sustained because these people are largely invisible throughout society. The media should make efforts to create opportunities for full participation in all forms of the media employing disabled people (including children) as presenters, journalists, editors and commentators, and including characters with disabilities in soap operas, plays and comedies.
- Promoting access much of the media is inaccessible to people with disabilities. The media should consult with representatives from organisations of people with disabilities, including children, on how to make the media more accessible through a wide range of communication forms and technologies.
- Challenging rights violations the media has an important role to play in exposing rights violations, and challenging governments to fulfil their obligations under the CRPD.

Removing physical barriers

The physical world is dominated by major barriers that inhibit the inclusion of children with disabilities from participation in an 'ordinary' life. The CRPD requires governments to identify and take measures to remove these barriers, and enable children with disabilities to access buildings, roads, transport and both indoor and outdoor facilities, including schools, housing, medical facilities and workplaces in both urban and rural areas.

To achieve these goals, governments must:

- develop and promote minimum standards and guidelines for ensuring the accessibility of facilities and services that are open to the public
- ensure that private entities providing facilities and services to the public take into account the need for them to be accessible to people with disabilities. This might include, for example, privately run bus companies, private schools, or care facilities
- provide training for all those who have a stake in accessibility issues – for example, administrators, architects, transport companies, and planners
- introduce universal design (see 'Glossary' for definition).

Comments and questions made in the presence of children with disabilities⁶⁶

- Is he a Down's Syndrome?
- Is she spastic?
- Does she talk?
- Is he yours?
- Will he get better?
- Was she born like that?
- Does she always do that?
- Can't you keep her still?

- Is he dangerous?
- Is there a cure for it?
- Have you tried for compensation?
- Have you tried a dairy-free diet?
- Can't you keep her quiet?
- What a shame!

- Such a pity!
- It's so sad!
- His poor parents!
- · Such a tragedy!
- Poor little thing!
- She should never have been born.

Overcoming the challenges⁶⁷

"In our city, there aren't any conveniences for people with disabilities and every day I have to overcome many difficulties to move around, go to school and communicate with my friends. When I was seven months old, I got ill with poliomyelitis. Until I was five years old, I wasn't even able to stand. After the surgery, with the help of a corset, orthosis and other support equipment, I got a chance to walk, and, thanks to the efforts of my mother, soon I was able to go to school together with my friends and peers. This year I entered the State Engineering University of Armenia and I want to receive a postgraduate education as well. Of course, the campuses of the university are not accessible for people who have difficulties; there are no elevators, there isn't accessible public transport that I can use to get to the university. Despite these difficulties, I am going to my

lessons every day. Difficulties do not frighten me or my family.

"My grandmother was surprised to hear that in the university I was the only student who differs from others. Of course you can seldom see people like me walking in our streets and in public places. I would really like the Convention to force my country to be more attentive to people with different problems and to create equal opportunities for all. Aren't we all the citizens of the same country? Don't we have the same rights?

"I am sure that we should tell our children more about the rights that the Convention provides, and tell the decision-makers about their duties."

(Ashot Arsenyan, 17-year-old boy, Republic of Armenia)

Inaccessibility of the Internet⁶⁸

The Internet can create opportunities for everyone; yet most of these opportunities are inaccessible to people with disabilities. In late 2006, some 100 leading websites in 20 countries were assessed against the international accessibility guidelines established by the World Wide Web Consortium (W3C). The websites surveyed included those focusing on travel, finance, media, government and retail shopping.

The survey found that most of the 100 websites examined did not meet international standards for accessibility; indeed, only three achieved

minimum accessibility standards. While some of the sites could be upgraded easily to accommodate people with disabilities, most need considerable work.

Making information technologies available to people with disabilities is not only a matter of human rights; it also makes good business sense. Studies suggest that accessible websites appear higher up the page rankings of search engines, can save costs on web maintenance, and provide the companies behind the websites with access to a largely untapped customer base.⁶⁹

Removing communication barriers

Much of the isolation and exclusion experienced by children with disabilities is a result of lack of accessible information, interpretation and assistance. Without this provision, many children with disabilities cannot communicate with or engage fully with the external world. Accordingly, the CRPD requires governments to ensure access, on an equal basis with others, to information, communications and other services, including electronic services and emergency services. It also requires the provision of:

- signs in Braille and in easy-to-understand formats in all public buildings and facilities
- forms of live assistance and intermediaries, including guides, readers and professional sign language interpreters to help in access to buildings and other facilities open to the public.

Removing mobility barriers

"Township roads are narrow and have no pavement. Speed bumps have been built to prevent speeding but they did not consult with us and these bumps create a barrier for wheelchairs. Our rights have been violated as we have been excluded as road users."

"Although a limited dial-a-ride service exists, it has to be booked in advance and is mostly used by older people. It means we have to organise our lives like a rota, whereas children without disabilities can act impulsively."

(Voices of children in South Africa⁷⁰)

Lack of mobility forces many children with disabilities into isolation and dependency. They cannot participate in activities with their peers because they lack the facilities to get to those activities. The CRPD introduces obligations on governments to take measures to promote personal mobility and independence, including:

 providing facilities for personal mobility when and where children with disabilities need it and at affordable cost

- helping children with disabilities get access to quality mobility aids, devices and assistive technologies at affordable cost
- providing training in mobility skills both to children with disabilities and to staff working with them
- encouraging the production of mobility aids, devices and assistive technologies which take into account all aspects of mobility for children with disabilities.

Building capacity for inclusion

Children with disabilities need support to enable them to achieve and maintain maximum independence and full participation and inclusion in all aspects of life. Lack of training, services and facilities contributes to social isolation and dependency. The UNCRC stresses that assistance must be designed to ensure that children with disabilities have effective access to education, training, healthcare services, rehabilitation services, preparation for employment and recreation opportunities. All these services should aim to ensure that they achieve the fullest possible social integration and individual development.

The CRPD introduces more specific obligations on governments to develop habilitation and rehabilitation services and programmes, particularly in the fields of health, education and social services, that are:

- provided at the earliest possible stage, multidisciplinary and based on individual needs and strengths
- provided as closely as possible to the communities in which children with disabilities live
- designed to support participation and inclusion in the community and in all aspects of society.

There is also a requirement to provide initial and continuing training for professionals and staff working in habilitation and rehabilitation and to promote the availability, knowledge and use of assistive devices and technologies relevant to habilitation and rehabilitation.

Advocacy tips on the right to social inclusion

- Work with children with disabilities to produce a film documenting and highlighting the multiple barriers that prevent their inclusion in ordinary life.
- Build support among journalists and programme editors to promote positive awareness of disability.
- Support the development of an advisory group of children with disabilities who can advise the government on issues of social inclusion and the removal of barriers.
- Take a group of parliamentarians together with key representatives from the media to a number of key public places to demonstrate the barriers they impose for children with disabilities.
- Campaign for a commitment from the government that it will always consult people with disabilities, including children, when implementing policies which affect social inclusion, eg, the design of new coins, buildings, transport, etc.
- Lobby the government to work towards universal design.

Right to education

The key issues

"... interaction with others is the greatest learning tool and children of all abilities interacting with one another is mutually beneficial — regardless of ability, they all need a helping hand to learn."

(Girl, 20, Australia, from UNICEF's 'Voices of Youth' wesbite)

The challenges faced by children with disabilities in realising their right to education are profound:

- Lack of access it is estimated that as many as 90% of children with disabilities in the developing world receive no formal education. The commitments made under Education for All and the Millennium Development Goal of universal access to primary education by 2015 are unlikely to be achieved for many of the world's children with disabilities.
- Lack of identification and assessment many children do not receive early

identification and assessment of their needs and therefore fail to obtain the support and help they need. Children are thereby denied the opportunity to achieve their potential.

- Lower quality even where children with disabilities do have access to education, for many children it is of a lower quality, following a different curriculum, in segregated settings, and rarely beyond primary level.
- Segregation many children with disabilities are sent to segregated special schools, including in many cases residential schools where they spend most of their childhoods. This system deprives them of family life and involvement in their local community, and restricts them to an institutionalised life shut away from the external world.
- Discrimination of the minority who do gain access to school, significant numbers drop out in the face of discrimination, lack of appropriate resources and appropriately qualified teachers, and bullying from peers.

In its General Comment on the aims of education, the Committee on the Rights of the Child observes that discrimination is pervasive in both many formal and informal education systems.⁷¹ Yet, without access to education, children with disabilities are denied opportunities to develop their potential, have little chance of employment in the longer term and are condemned to remain trapped in poverty for the rest of their lives. Not surprisingly, challenging this bleak picture has been a high priority for the disability movement. Education is the primary route through which to challenge the entrenched social exclusion, poverty, marginalisation and stigma faced by children with disabilities in so many countries throughout the world.

The rights

UN Convention on the Rights of the Child

Article 28 – child's right to education

Article 29 - the aims of education

Article 23 – rights of children with disabilities

UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities

Article 24 – right to inclusive education

Getting an education in Serbia⁷²

Primary and secondary education of children with disabilities in Serbia today is conducted in:
1) special schools for children with disabilities,
2) special classes for students with disabilities in mainstream schools, and 3) mainstream education classes where students with disabilities are educated together with their non-disabled peers.

- I. In the 2002/03 school year, there were 8,829 students with disabilities educated in 85 special schools in Serbia, but only 1,269 of them were in secondary education. Most special schools educate students classified as 'mentally retarded', and instruction is conducted by 'defectologists', teachers educated for work with children with disabilities, whose professional training is primarily based on the medical model.
- 2. There were 70 mainstream education facilities with special classes educating 1,374 children with disabilities. Again, their education was provided by 155 'defectologists' and 97 teachers with other formal professional training.
- 3. There is no data about the number of children with disabilities included in mainstream education classes, but some sources roughly estimate that it does not exceed 15%.

Very few children with disabilities are included in preschool education. The UNICEF analysis of the overall educational system points to an alarming situation where only 1% of all preschool age children with disabilities are included in the public educational system, as against 27% of all children in Serbia.

Early childhood education

Access to early childhood education is of value for all children, but is of particular significance for children with disabilities, many of whom need additional support to compensate for the barriers they face as a consequence of their impairment. For example, whereas hearing children are exposed to language from birth, deaf children are not and will need help in acquiring skills in communication and opportunities to catch up on the learning they inevitably miss out on. By the time they reach primary school age, they will already be disadvantaged if they have not had access to early education.

Neither the UNCRC or the CRPD make explicit reference to early childhood education. However, the Committee on the Rights of the Child, in its General Comment on early childhood, states that it interprets the right to education during early years as beginning at birth, and closely linked to the child's right to maximum development, as elaborated in Articles 6 and 29 of the UNCRC.⁷³ And in the General Comment on children with disabilities, it emphasises the particular importance of early childhood education as the means by which early identification and assessment can be undertaken and responded to. In other

words, a holistic interpretation of the UNCRC, consistent with a commitment to promoting the best interests of children with disabilities and to non-discrimination, would require governments to invest in quality early years provision for all children, including children with disabilities. Such provision needs to be inclusive and designed to respond flexibly to the individual needs of children.

Access to education

"Unless and until these children receive an equal education, they cannot be independent and self-reliant."

(Girl, 17, India, from UNICEF's 'Voices of Youth' website)

The UNCRC affirms the right to education for every child. It also stresses that it must be provided on the basis of equality of opportunity. To this end, governments must ensure that children with disabilities receive an education on the same basis as other children. This means that they have the right to free and compulsory primary education, to secondary education, which is free wherever possible, and to higher education on the basis of capacity. Children with disabilities must get help and information to enable them to make informed vocational and career choices.

Gender further disadvantages blind girls⁷⁴

In India, blind girls have suffered particular discrimination in relation to education. For example, in New Dehli, during the 1990s, of the ten schools for blind children, only one was for girls and one was co-educational. Only 10% of blind children in Asia have access to education, and a very large proportion of blind girls are illiterate. Efforts to promote the rights of girl children to education have still not reached blind girls.

Uganda – promoting access to education for children with disabilities⁷⁵

Uganda has guaranteed free primary education for up to four children in every family, with priority given to children with disabilities. As a result, the number of children enrolled in primary schools has risen from 2.5 million in 1996 to 7.6 million in 2003, while the number of teachers increased from 38,000 in 1980 to over 90.000 in 1998.

The CRPD elaborates these rights in more detail. Firstly, it reaffirms the absolute right of children with disabilities to education without discrimination and on the basis of equality of opportunity. It also requires that governments take note of the following:

- Disability must never be a basis for excluding a child from primary or secondary education. The current practice in some countries, for example, of categorising some groups of children as 'uneducable' is prohibited.
- Children with disabilities must be able to access inclusive, quality primary and secondary education on an equal basis with others in the communities where they live. This provision requires that children with disabilities are able to go to their local schools in the same way that other children do.

In order to ensure that this right is fully implemented, it is imperative that responsibility for the education of children with disabilities

Schools must adapt to children, not expect all children to adapt to the school⁷⁶

"When I was nine years old, I had a brain tumour removed and afterwards I had problems with my eyes. Before the operation, I was one of the clever kids in a normal school. My teacher let me return to the school and I was completely accepted. I had no difficulties. However, at secondary school, there was a teacher who wouldn't help me. He wouldn't

let my friend read what was on the blackboard for me. He threw me out of the class and told me to go to hospital where I belonged. I was then sent to a special school. I felt I was like any other child — it was the maths teacher who needed educating. Teachers need to learn to be flexible in their methods."

lies with the Ministry of Education, on the same basis and with the same rights as all other children. It must not remain, as too often happens, with ministries of social welfare.

The barriers to education for children with disabilities exist at a number of levels, all of which must be addressed if the right to education is to be achieved. The CRPD introduces specific obligations to ensure that these provisions are implemented, and that children with disabilities get access to education. These obligations are:

- early identification and assessment of children
- legislation that affirms the right of children with disabilities to education on an equal basis with others
- schools to make 'reasonable accommodation' (see 'Glossary' for definition) so that schools are physically accessible for all children
- provision of accessible transport to school
- provision of the necessary aids and adaptations to enable all children to learn on an equal basis

- flexibility in the curriculum and the teaching methods
- awareness-raising of teachers, parents, religious and community leaders to enhance understanding of disability and the rights of children
- provision of effective individualised support measures to maximise children's academic and social development, including:
 - enabling children to learn Braille, alternative script, augmentative and alternative modes, means and formats of communication, orientation and mobility skills
 - enabling children with hearing impairments to learn sign language and promote the linguistic identity of the deaf community
 - ensuring that the education of blind, deaf and deafblind children is delivered in the most appropriate language and means of communication
- training and employment of teachers qualified to work in inclusive environments, and, where necessary, in sign language and/or Braille.

The value of teacher training⁷⁷

In a remote community in Mongolia, there are 30 children with disabilities who should attend school. Three of them are unable to attend school at all. Their disabilities are very severe and they live in particularly isolated parts of the countryside. The local teacher was trained by Save the Children to work with children with disabilities, and following the training she has worked closely with the children with disabilities. She was very keen to reach the children unable to get to school, and with the support of the doctor and APDC (Association

of Parents of Disabled Children) went to their homes to work with the families. Over time, she has developed a distance learning package and now those children come to the school occasionally, but their parents come for training and support and then teach their children at home. This teacher has developed materials and a package for home learning. The school said that they selected this teacher for the training as she is so dedicated and they knew she would really make the most of it – and she proved them right!

A failure to adapt⁷⁸

In one school in El Salvador, the 7th grade class was held on the upstairs floor. A child using a wheelchair was moving into that class and asked for the room to be changed to the ground floor. He was told that the 7th grade was always taught in that room and it was impossible to change it. Accordingly, he had to be lifted up at the beginning of the day and down again at the end. As the toilets were on the ground floor, he was unable to use them throughout the day.

Inclusive quality education

"I got higher exam results than all the students in the same year group as me who were in the special school; and not because I'm cleverer, but just because of the opportunities I've had and the opportunities I've been given."

(Blind student from the UK speaking to the UN Ad Hoc Committee in New York)

"Care providers cannot understand that we are all different, even if we have the same condition. What we want to say to all adults who take care of us is that we are 48 different personalities. There is no personality type known as muscular dystrophy." 79

(Statement from a group of 48 children with muscular dystrophy in France)

It is not sufficient that children with disabilities have access to education. It must also be inclusive. The UN made a clear commitment to promoting inclusive education as early as 1994 in the Salamanca Statement, which called on governments to "adopt as a matter of law or policy the principle of inclusive education, enrolling all children in regular schools, unless there are compelling reasons for doing

otherwise". 80 UNESCO, as the lead UN agency on education, provides the following definition of inclusion: "Inclusion is seen as a process of addressing and responding to the diversity of needs of all learners through increasing participation in learning, cultures and communities, and reducing exclusion within and from education. It involves changes and modifications in content, approaches, structures and strategies, with a common vision which covers all children of the appropriate age range and a conviction that it is the responsibility of the regular system to educate all children... Inclusion is concerned with the identification and removal of barriers..." 81

The UNCRC does not specifically demand inclusive education, although, as noted above, it does insist on the right to an education on the basis of equality of opportunity and on education designed to achieve the child's fullest possible social integration. The Committee on the Rights of the Child, however, stresses that inclusive education should be the goal of educating children with disabilities, and it encourages all governments to begin a programme that aims to achieve inclusive education.

"But isn't 'special education' better for children with 'special needs'?" 82

Research in the UK confirms that many of the arguments put forward to defend the practice of 'special' education cannot be defended.

- Special schools are better equipped and resourced – but despite higher allowances per student they have lower total budgets and lack the capacity to offer the range of facilities that mainstream schools have, such as libraries and technology, drama and sports departments. Many of the high costs of special schools – eg, for transport, boarding costs, selection procedures, do not necessarily benefit the children who would be better transferred to mainstream schools.
- Special schools have higher staff ratios
 but often not to the benefit of students,

- who were observed to spend much time waiting for lessons or repeating simple tasks. The staff in special schools often lack the subject specialisms available in mainstream schools.
- Special schools protect from educational failure and bullying – but protection from failure is often at the expense of offering opportunity. And bullying is evident in special as well as mainstream schools. Promoting inclusive cultures in all mainstream/ordinary schools is surely a better way of tackling the problem than separating children.

The CRPD goes further and insists on an inclusive education system at all levels. It is important to stress that simply placing excluded children within a mainstream setting does not of itself achieve inclusion. This can only be achieved by addressing all aspects of the education system, including the curriculum, teaching methods, school culture and the school environment. All levels of the system must be adapted to ensure that the system adapts to the child, rather than expecting the child to adapt to the system.⁸³

At **national** level, this requires governments to ensure that sector plans and implementation frameworks:

- are produced through consultation with disabled people's organisations, parents of children with disabilities and children's organisations
- adapt teacher-training syllabuses to include inclusive education methodologies

- encourage and support people with disabilities to train as teachers
- require schools, language of instruction and learning materials to be accessible for all children, including those with disabilities
- promote peer-education programmes in which older students support younger students
- involve parents actively in their children's education and enlist their support to strengthen the contribution of the school to children's education
- turn existing special schools into resource centres
- introduce mechanisms to ensure that data is collected on enrolment, attendance, completion and attainment of children with disabilities
- build links between community-based rehabilitation and education services.⁸⁴

"Inclusive education has not only benefited the children with disabilities but also benefits all the other non-disabled students in the school by teaching them how to care about others and help others."

(Headmaster from Xin Dian Primary School in Sanshitou, China)

"It is the first time for me to understand in depth the idea of inclusive education, after I participated in several training workshops. I started to pay more attention to those children with special education needs and respect children's diversity."

(A key teacher from an inclusive education pilot primary school, Anhui, China⁸⁵)

In addition to action taken by governments at national level, there is also a great deal that **schools** themselves can do to create inclusive cultures, policies and practices. For example:

• Promoting a respectful inclusive environment: Schools have a key role to play in translating policies of inclusion into the day-to-day life of the school. All children need to feel welcome and confident of equal treatment within the school. Schools need to promote an atmosphere of respect for all children, and instigate a culture that ensures no bias is tolerated which favours or discriminates against any learner or group of learners, whether in respect of admission procedures, treatment within the classroom,

Promoting an inclusive environment86

Save the Children runs an Inclusive Education Project in Egypt which aims to ensure that disabled children have access to education and that the quality of education for all children is improved. It does this through training teachers and other educational personnel, the presence of in-school support teams, mobilising community support and advocating for changes to education at the national level.

Parents of disabled children included in project schools consistently reported that their children were learning more than before (when they were at home, at a special school or, in one case, at a non-inclusive school). They and teachers noticed particular improvement in the children's social, communication and behavioural development. This was also borne out during observations of and interviews with disabled children. Academic learning was very good in some children; in Minya, a hearing-impaired girl came top of her class. Disabled children and their parents reported that the children loved going to school; one child even

rang the teacher in the holiday to say how much he missed her.

Teaching in Egypt is generally based on chalk-and-talk methods, with children being passive recipients of information. Teachers trained by the project and those who know their work said that teachers used more educational materials, varied their teaching techniques and were more patient with the children (several teachers specifically said that they hit children less). Non-disabled children have also participated in the activities organised by the project, which they enjoyed very much. Sixty per cent of teachers interviewed said they had seen grades, learning and behaviour in their classes improve as a result of the changes they had made after the training.

"We are no longer just a tool, we have become a teacher. We no longer teach a class, we are teaching 40 individual children."

(Teacher, Alexandria)

Advocacy to promote inclusive education⁸⁷

Save the Children has worked with key stakeholders in Montenegro to promote inclusive education. This has involved working with children, their parents and professionals in institutions, as well as direct lobbying of top policy-makers within government. This advocacy bore fruit in 2004 when Parliament adopted the new law on education of children with special needs, which recommends inclusion of children with disabilities in mainstream classrooms, whenever it is possible to achieve this. The Ministry of Education has also accepted inclusive education within its strategic decisions and documents, making inclusion of disabled children in preschools, schools and teachers' training an integral part of practice in all schools.

The National Action Plan for Children, 2004, states: "Montenegro has committed itself to improving the approach to the high-quality education for all boys and girls, from the infant nursery to the secondary school, and to enabling everyone equal access to the education system, with special focus on the children from national minority and ethnic groups and children with special needs. It is expected that the number of special needs children will have increased by 2010, specifically by 5% a year in the preschools and by 25% a year in the inclusive classes." Additionally, from 2005, the Ministry of Education decided to introduce the subject of inclusive education in the Faculty of Philosophy and departments for the education of preschool and school teachers and other educators.

opportunities for learning, access to examinations, opportunities to participate in particular activities, such as music or drama, or marking of work. Children should never be stereotyped or insulted on the basis of who or what they are. Schools need to develop policies setting out the principles of non-discrimination and ensure that all teachers, parents and children are aware of the policy and know how to make a complaint if it is breached. Children and parents should be involved in the development of the policy, as this will strengthen ownership and understanding. The process of developing the policy is also an opportunity to address the issues and learn why they are important, and to develop skills in negotiation, listening, and understanding different points of view and types of experience.

- Accommodating differing needs: Inclusion necessitates action to accommodate differing needs of children. Schools can pilot models of education which, for example, allow more flexible participation in the classroom or different hours of teaching.
- Engaging children as partners: Schools need to promote environments in which the skills and energies of children are enlisted to provide support for other children. Older children can serve as mentors to younger children. Sighted children can be paired with blind children to work collaboratively. Deaf children can help teach hearing children to sign. Children with different disabilities can provide expertise on the barriers that exist in a school and how to remove them.

The economic and moral case for inclusive education for all children with disabilities

Given the scale of the difficulties faced by many governments in developing countries in achieving the Millennium Development Goal (MDG) of universal access to primary education, it is all too easy for the rights of children with disabilities to be sidelined and afforded low priority. However, there are powerful economic, as well as moral, arguments for making inclusive education for all as a matter of priority.

- Unless the rights and needs of children with disabilities are incorporated into the development of education at the earliest stages, the education system will become entrenched in an 'able-bodied' culture and ethos, which will subsequently be far harder to change: buildings will be designed without disabled access, teachers will not be appropriately trained and equipment will fail to take account of the needs of children with disabilities. Governments that are working towards the attainment of the international development target of universal access to basic education by 2015 must commit themselves now to ensuring that equal opportunities for all children inform their strategies for achieving that goal.
- A World Bank report has suggested that universal primary education cannot be achieved in developing countries without the inclusion of children with disabilities in mainstream systems, and that they can be successfully and much less expensively accommodated in inclusive rather than segregated settings. Furthermore, educational benefits for all children may be associated with quality improvements

- which are inherent in providing inclusive primary education, through major changes in the way schooling is planned, implemented and evaluated. The report also argues: "If segregated special education is to be provided for all children with special educational needs, the cost will be enormous and prohibitive for all developing countries. If integrated in-class provision with a support teacher system is envisaged for the vast majority of children with special educational needs, then the additional costs can be marginal, if not negligible." 88
- It is a fundamental principle of both the UNCRC and the CRPD that all the rights they embody extend to all children without discrimination. Any policy that directly or indirectly excludes children with disabilities from accessing rights undermines its very ethos. It will feed into and affirm existing prejudices that children with disabilities are less worthy or valued than others and it is inimical to a commitment to respect for human rights.
- One of the messages emerging from the General Discussion Day on the rights of children with disabilities, held by the Committee on the Rights of the Child in October 1997, was the importance of recognising children with disabilities as contributors to society, not burdens. It is in the economic interests of the government to invest in the education of children with disabilities in order that they can become effective members of the labour force as they grow up.

Achieving inclusive education89

Principles

- Every child has an inherent right to education on the basis of equality of opportunity.
- No child is excluded from, or discriminated within, education on grounds of race, colour, sex, language, religion, political or other opinion, national, ethnic or social origin, property, disability, birth, poverty or other status.
- Respect is afforded to the ability of all children to learn and benefit from education.
- Schools adapt to the needs of children, rather than children adapting to the needs of the school.
- Children's views are listened to and taken seriously.
- Individual differences between children are a source of richness and diversity, and not a challenge.
- The diversity of needs and patterns of development of children are addressed through a wide and flexible range of responses.

Practice

- Understand inclusion as a continuing process, not a one-off event.
- Strengthen and sustain the participation of children, teachers, parents and community members in the work of the school.
- Restructure the cultures, policies and practices in schools to respond to the diversity of pupils within their locality. In other words, focus on identifying and then reducing the barriers to learning, rather than concentrating on what is 'special' about the individual child and targeting services to address the 'problem'.
- Provide an accessible curriculum, appropriate training programmes for teachers, and, for all students, fully accessible information, environments and support.
- Identify and provide support for teachers as well as students.

Advocacy tips on the right to education

- Advocate for the introduction of legislation to ensure the equal right of every child to an education without discrimination of any form, on any grounds.
- Advocate for an end to segregated 'special' education and for the right of all children to a properly supported inclusive education in the general system.
- Press the government to provide accurate data on the numbers of children with disabilities in and out of school.
- Advocate for strategies to achieve the Education for All goals and MDGs to make explicit provisions to realise the right of children with disabilities to education.
- Develop and promote models of good practice in inclusion and participation how it can be done, what resources and facilities are needed, the impact on children and the educational outcomes.
- Develop and provide training resources for teachers on working in inclusive environments. Advocate for this training to be incorporated into pre- and in-service training for all teachers.
- Support groups of children with disabilities to become advocates for the right to education. Promote opportunities for them to speak to community groups, school governing bodies, media and government representatives.

Right to participate in play, cultural life, recreation, leisure and sport

The key issues

"As neighbours realised that my child was different and that a disability was becoming visible, they prevented their children from visiting my home, as they were scared that their children would bring bad luck home."

(Parent in Romania⁹⁰)

"My family said I was useless. I was never allowed to join in with other members of the family."

(Child in Romania⁹¹)

It is probably in the field of play, recreation and leisure activities that children with disabilities

experience the most acute sense of social exclusion and marginalisation. Consultations with children repeatedly reveal the importance that they all attach to their relationships with their peers. Children with disabilities are no different. They, too, want opportunities to be with friends, to play, to have fun, to 'hang out'. However, for them, physical, attitudinal, cultural and social factors can place almost insuperable barriers in the way of the daily activities that other children are able to take for granted. Play is also at the core of children's physical, cognitive, social, moral and emotional development. It is invaluable for exercising creativity, as protection for working children, as a therapeutic tool and as a means of celebrating cultures and communities. Accordingly, exclusion from play represents a major exclusion from life for children with disabilities.

The rights

UN Convention on the Rights of the Child

Article 31 – child's right to leisure, play and culture

Article 15 – child's right to freedom of association and peaceful assembly

Article 17 – child's access to appropriate information

UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities

Article 30 – participation in cultural life, recreation, leisure and sport

Play, recreation, and leisure

Article 31 of the UNCRC highlights three dimensions of the right to play that need to be addressed in respect of children with disabilities:

Opportunity for play and recreation –
 it recognises the right to play, leisure and
 recreation, and also requires governments
 to encourage the provision of appropriate
 and equal opportunities for recreational and
 leisure activity. The specific reference to

equal opportunities, taken in conjunction with Article 2, the right to non-discrimination, clearly states that provision must be encouraged for every child, including children with disabilities.

- Play appropriate to the age of the child – the Committee on the Rights of the Child interprets this provision as including the mental and psychological capabilities of the child as well as his or her chronological age. This means that the importance of opportunities for play which is appropriate for children with different aptitudes, capacities and interests must be recognised.
- Inclusive play the Committee on the Rights of the Child has emphasised that opportunities for children with disabilities to play with and alongside non-disabled children is a vital building block towards developing an inclusive society.

The CRPD builds on the UNCRC. It imposes a specific obligation on governments to take appropriate measures to ensure that children with disabilities have equal access with other children to participation in play, recreation and leisure, including those activities within the school system. This obligation must not be understood as being limited to the provision of parallel opportunities that are equal but separate. Rather, it clearly implies the right to equal and inclusive opportunities for play.

The loneliness of exclusion from play⁹²

Saaid is a ten-year-old boy from Marrakesh. He has a muscular condition that weakens his arms and legs and limits his mobility. He wants to play with other children but they will not play with him, saying that he will hurt himself. He is not even allowed to do ordinary activities in the

house that he knows he can do. As a result, he feels excluded from the things that his peers enjoy doing. Even if he is clumsy and cannot do things 'properly', he believes he should be allowed to try in order to gain confidence and encourage others to accept him for who he is.

Sport

Although the UNCRC does not mention sport, the UNCRC, in its General Comment on children with disabilities argues that they should be provided with equal opportunities to participate in sports which, it argues, are a medium for realising a satisfying quality of life. It states that there should be opportunities, wherever possible, to include children with disabilities in sporting activities together with other children. However, it also recognises that there will be some sporting activities where children with disabilities need separate opportunities where they can compete safely. It encourages the media to give as much attention to the activities of children with disabilities as to those of other children.

The CRPD is consistent with this approach and introduces an obligation to promote participation of children with disabilities in mainstream sporting activities at all levels, as well as ensuring there are opportunities for them to organise, develop and participate in disability-specific activities. In order to achieve this goal, governments must encourage the provision of appropriate instruction, training and resources on an equal basis with others.

Cultural life

Article 31 of the UNCRC not only recognises the right of children to participate freely in cultural life and the arts, but goes on to stress that governments must respect and promote this right, and encourage appropriate provision and equal opportunities for cultural and artistic activity. In addition, Article 17 requires governments to encourage the mass media to disseminate information and material of cultural benefit. The Committee on the Rights of the Child has emphasised that children with disabilities must be provided

The value of sport⁹³

The Special Olympics stands as a leader in the field of intellectual disability. It is a truly global movement, with more than 500,000 athletes in China, more than 210,000 in India, almost 550,000 in the USA, more than 600 in Afghanistan and 4,400 in Rwanda. Special Olympics World Games were held in Ireland in 2003 and Japan in 2005 and, in 2007, China hosted the World Summer Games. Most importantly, Special Olympics sharpened the focus on its mission as not just 'nice', but critical, not just as a sports organisation for people with intellectual disabilities, but also as an effective catalyst for social change.

Children and adults with intellectual disabilities who participate in Special Olympics develop improved physical fitness and motor skills, greater self-confidence and a more positive self-image. They grow mentally, socially and spiritually and, through their activities, exhibit boundless courage and enthusiasm, enjoy the rewards of friendship and ultimately discover not only new abilities and talents but their 'voices' as well.

with equal opportunities to participate in such activities.

The CRPD recognises the multiple barriers that impede access to cultural and artistic life for children with disabilities. It therefore introduces very clear obligations which, if implemented, would serve to remove those barriers, as follows:

- Cultural materials, including novels, poetry, plays and magazines must be made available in accessible formats.
- Cultural activities such as television programmes, theatre, concerts and films must be available in accessible formats.
- Cultural performances or services such as theatres, museums, cinemas, tourism services and libraries must be accessible and, as far as possible, access to monuments and sites of national cultural importance must be made available.

In addition, it requires that governments take appropriate measures to enable children

with disabilities to have the opportunity to develop and utilise their creative, artistic and intellectual potential. Too often, their social exclusion means these children are denied these opportunities. This provision will necessitate action on the part of governments to ensure that children with disabilities have access, on an equal basis with others, to both mainstream and specialist education in the fields of music, art, drama, photography and dance. Encouragement should be given to the media to ensure that the artistic work of children with disabilities is afforded equal recognition. The CRPD acknowledges that the opportunities for participation in the arts will not only benefit children with disabilities themselves, but will also enrich society.

Finally, the CRPD stresses that there must be, on an equal basis with others, recognition of and support for the specific cultural and linguistic identity of children with disabilities, such as sign languages and deaf culture.

Advocacy tips on the right to participate in play, cultural life, recreation, leisure and sport

- Undertake a review of the visibility, participation and treatment of children with disabilities in the media including print, radio and television media. Use the findings to highlight the need for change.
- Work with a group of children with disabilities to evaluate the
 accessibility of local play facilities. Publicise the results and
 promote ideas from the children about what is needed in order
 for them to use these facilities.
- Lobby the government to introduce regulations requiring all public sports facilities to promote access for children with disabilities.

Right to the best possible health

The key issues

Of the approximately 150 million children with disabilities, few in developing countries have effective access to health and rehabilitation or support services. Mortality for under-fives can be as high as 80% in some countries.94 Many children with disabilities find that healthcare facilities, including dentists' and doctors' surgeries, and clinics, are physically inaccessible to them, and that health professionals do not understand their condition and cannot communicate with them, or they treat them with indifference or contempt. These children are often unable to reach healthcare facilities. owing to lack of accessible transport. Services to address their specific needs are also often lacking. In consequence, they experience inadequate healthcare, and certainly a lower quality of service than non-disabled children.

There is still a widely held view in many countries that adolescents with disabilities cannot or should not be sexually active. They are therefore often denied the right to form sexual relationships, and access to the information and services that they need in order to make safe and informed choices within those relationships. Children with disabilities experience widespread disregard for their views when decisions related to their healthcare are being made. They are often overprotected by their parents, who underestimate their capacities and make decisions on their behalf. Similarly, health professionals often fail to involve children with disabilities, not providing them with information and opportunities to ask questions, and displaying a lack of interest in or respect for their views. Yet, in practice, many children with disabilities, who may have significantly more experience of medical interventions than other children of comparable ages, are likely to have greater understanding of their condition, and to have acquired greater capacity for informed decision-making.

The rights

UN Convention on the Rights of the Child

Article 6 – child's right to life and maximum survival and development

Article 24 – child's right to health and health services

UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities

Article 10 - right to life

Article 25 - health

The right of every child to optimum development and to the best possible health, without discrimination, is explicitly established in the UNCRC. It is reaffirmed in the CRPD. The UNCRC also introduces a number of specific obligations on the part of governments to ensure the realisation of the right to the best possible health. The CRPD complements the UNCRC with additional provisions which address the particular difficulties faced by children with disabilities in achieving access to healthcare.

Equality of access

The CRPD places an obligation on governments to ensure not only that children with disabilities can access health services, but also that they are provided with the same range, quality and standard of healthcare and health programmes as others. It also requires health professionals to provide the same quality of care. This means that action must be taken to ensure that all health facilities and equipment are accessible. In addition, health professionals will need training in the treatment of children with different disabilities, and interpreting should be provided where necessary.

Participation, information, informed consent and evolving capacities

The UNCRC stresses that all children, including children with disabilities, who are capable of forming a view, have the right to express their views freely on all matters of concern to them and to have their views given due weight in accordance with their age and maturity. In addition, parents or others legally responsible for them must have regard to children's evolving capacities when providing direction and guidance. In respect of health, this means that children are entitled to be involved in decisions concerning their healthcare and treatment. In other words, children with disabilities must be listened to, respected and involved in decision-making on exactly the same basis as all other children.95 These principles are reinforced in the CRPD, and must be respected by all health professionals.

In order to implement these rights, children with disabilities must be:

- provided with age-appropriate and accessible information, in formats appropriate to their needs, and given the time and space to explore their views
- encouraged to communicate in whatever mode is appropriate for them. For example, younger children, or children with intellectual impairments, may find it easier to communicate through non-verbal forms of communication such as play or drawing
- enabled to take responsibility for those decisions they are competent to make.

Health professionals need to be provided with training to raise their awareness of these rights and to help them involve children in decision-making.

Provision of specific services

Children with disabilities may require some health services specifically because of their disabilities. They need, for example, early identification and intervention to ensure that any impairments are diagnosed at the earliest possible stage and that appropriate services are provided. Article 25(b) of the CRPD places an obligation on governments to ensure that the specific health services required by children with disabilities are provided. Paragraph (c) also requires that these services be located as closely as possible to children's own communities. Local services are of particular importance to children with disabilities, because of both poverty and the practical difficulties they face in accessing transport. These provisions are consistent with the obligation in both Conventions to ensure that children with disabilities achieve the highest possible standard of health, and with Article 6 of the UNCRC, which stipulates that governments must ensure the development of the child to the maximum extent possible.

It is important to involve children with disabilities, as well as their families, when developing health policies and in planning both the nature of the services needed and their location and design. The right to express views, embodied in the UNCRC, applies not only to children as individuals, but also to matters affecting children as a whole. Article 4 of the CRPD includes an explicit obligation to consult representative organisations of children with disabilities when developing policies affecting them. These children will have a considerable body of expertise on their own needs, the barriers they face and how to overcome them. Children with disabilities can also be involved in research to explore the effectiveness of healthcare services, and in evaluating and monitoring health care.96

A gap between paper rights and actual rights⁹⁷

A group of children in Romania acted out a role play to illustrate the gulf between their 'paper' rights and their actual rights. The role play consisted of a family visiting the doctor, who recommended a course of physiotherapy for a child for two hours a week for a year. The cost would be \$60 a month. The father, a policeman, earned only \$100 a month and his rent was \$60. It was impossible to find the money, so the doctor refused to arrange the treatment. All healthcare for children is supposed to be free. But many doctors demand payment before offering services. It is widely acknowledged that many health professionals – doctors, physiotherapists, nurses – demand these 'backhanders', but little action is taken to address it.

Sexual and reproductive health

The UNCRC includes an obligation to provide family planning education and services. The General Comment on adolescent health and development produced by the Committee on the Rights of the Child elaborates this right, arguing that to be consistent with the best interests of young people and their right to information and to family planning education, young people should be provided with access to sexual and reproductive information, including information on family planning and contraception, the dangers of early pregnancy, the prevention of HIV and AIDs and the prevention and treatment of sexually transmitted diseases (STDs).98 This should be provided regardless of their marital status or whether their parents consent. Services for the prevention and treatment of STDs and HIV and AIDs should also be provided, including measures to remove all barriers hindering access to preventive measures, such as condoms. These measures must apply equally to adolescents with disabilities.

The CRPD introduces additional measures to ensure that there is no discrimination against people with disabilities in respect of relationships, which they are entitled to form on exactly the same basis as others. It also emphasises that they are entitled to the same sexual and reproductive health programmes as others. In order to ensure that they have equal access, it will be necessary to make materials available in Braille, and through other new information and communication technologies and systems. Such programmes must be provided in the languages and modes and means of communication that are the most appropriate for the adolescents involved. Where peer education is being used as the means of providing health education, consideration should be given to involving adolescents with disabilities as peer educators.

Prevention of disability

The CRPD requires governments to introduce services designed to minimise and prevent further disabilities, including among children,

although it does not specify the nature of those services. However, the UNCRC, although it does not make an explicit link with disability prevention, does introduce a range of obligations that are of direct relevance. These include combating disease and malnutrition through access to an adequate diet and clean drinking water, measures to address environmental pollution, hygiene and

environmental sanitation, parental education, support for breastfeeding and prevention of accidents. These obligations, if implemented fully by governments, would significantly lessen the risk of disability. It is important therefore to use the provisions of the two Conventions together when advocating for the necessary preventive measures to reduce the risk of disability.

Advocacy tips on the right to best possible health

- Conduct research into the experiences of children with disabilities in healthcare services. Use the findings to advocate for the necessary changes to protect their right to the best possible healthcare.
- Advocate for early identification and referrals.
- Support a group of children with disabilities to undertake an audit of local hospitals, doctors' surgeries and health centres in order to assess how disability-friendly they are.
- Undertake a survey of reproductive health services to find out their policies on services to young people with disabilities.
 Launch a campaign for equal treatment.
- Press for the inclusion of training on the rights of children with disabilities in the training of all health professionals doctors, nurses, dentists, physiotherapists, etc.
- Develop a series of case examples or vignettes relating to children's involvement in healthcare decisions. Organise focus groups with health professionals, and then with children with disabilities to explore how they react to the scenarios and how they differ in their perceptions of children's capacities for informed decision-making. Use the findings to raise awareness and sensitivity on the issues.

Right to an adequate standard of living

The key issues

Disability is both a cause and an indirect consequence of poverty. Poor children are more likely to be malnourished and experience vitamin A and iodine deficiencies, more

vulnerable to infection, and less likely to have resistance to illness or access to healthcare. They are more likely to lack clean water and sanitation, and are more exposed to accidents. For example, in some rural communities, children are often left alone to care for younger children, in huts with open fires in the centre. This exposes small children to a high risk of burns and accidents. In some communities,

The scale of poverty

In South Africa it is estimated that more than 80% of black children with disabilities live in extreme poverty, often in inhospitable environments with poor access to healthcare.⁹⁹ In rural areas, 98% of mothers with children with disabilities are unemployed, single and have had no education. And 99% of disabled people are unemployed.

In Nepal, the vast majority of disabled people are unemployed. One survey found that fewer than 3% of the respondents aged over 14 years had received any skills training to enable them to obtain work. 100 The survey also found that 76% were completely financially dependent on their families and a further 20% were only partially financially independent.

children are deliberately disabled in order to 'enhance' their effectiveness as beggars. Children who work illegally, or in hazardous occupations, are at very high risk of exposure to injuries and illness resulting in disability including burns, eye and hearing impairments, loss of body parts and respiratory and gastrointestinal illnesses.

Once a child has a disability, their mother is commonly abandoned, leaving her alone with the child. Evidence from all over the world indicates that where a family has a child with a disability, it is more likely to be headed by a single parent. The mother then faces a triple jeopardy. She cannot work easily with a disabled child to care for, the child's condition may necessitate extra expenditure, and the father, often the major breadwinner, is no longer there. In other words, she carries an increased burden of costs, while her productive capacity diminishes. In consequence, families with children with disabilities are disproportionately represented among the poorest in most societies. The difficulties are further compounded by the endemic failure in most developing countries to ensure the right of access to education for children with disabilities. This condemns them to a future life in which they lack the knowledge, skills and opportunities with which to rise out of poverty.

The rights

UN Convention on the Rights of the Child

Article 26 – child's right to benefit from social security

Article 27 – child's right to an adequate standard of living

Article 32 - child labour

UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities

Article 28 – adequate standard of living and social protection

Article 26 of the UNCRC recognises the right of children to benefit from social security provisions that take account of the circumstances of the child. Article 27 establishes the right of every child to a standard of living adequate for their proper development, and emphasises that parents have the primary responsibility to provide for their children. However, it also places responsibility on governments to assist parents in fulfilling

their child's right to an adequate standard of living, particularly where parents are poor. Governments must provide social security, material assistance, and help with food, clothing and housing. Article 28 of the CRPD reaffirms the right to an adequate standard of living. It also stresses the need for continual improvement of living conditions, in recognition both of the prevailing conditions of poverty facing most children with disabilities and of the need for progressive realisation of social and economic rights.

An adequate standard of living for proper development

In advocating for an adequate standard of living for children with disabilities, it is important to draw on the provisions in both Conventions, as the UNCRC focuses on the particular issues facing children while the CRPD takes account of the specific circumstances of children with disabilities.

Article 27 of the UNCRC demands more than the prevention of absolute poverty. It requires

that children have access to a standard of living which will enable them to thrive and develop fully, and which is consistent with their human dignity. The wording of Article 27 recognises that children's development is strongly influenced by their living conditions. It lists different components of development including mental, spiritual, moral and social as well as physical, thus acknowledging that the obligations of parents and governments to children extend beyond the basics of food, clothing and housing.

Because the costs associated with disability may be higher than for other children, the CRPD recognises that children with disabilities may need a larger income to enable them to develop adequately. Article 28, therefore, sets out more specific obligations to provide for children with disabilities. Governments must:

 provide services, devices and assistance to address all disability-related needs. These might include, for example, extra laundry services, adaptations to the home, or additional care needs. The services must be affordable, and therefore should either

Empowering mothers of children with disabilities¹⁰¹

DICAG (South Africa) has worked with the Department of Health in the Province of Mpumalunga to implement a nutrition programme. It was argued that children could learn and achieve more if they were better fed, and that the problems of poor nutrition derived not only from poverty but also from lack of knowledge and difficulties in physically feeding children. Accordingly, a pilot programme was designed to provide help with diets and feeding therapy. It was targeted at 400 children with disabilities.

The programme experienced considerable initial difficulties. Apart from some administrative problems, many parents felt angered by being told by professionals that their feeding practices needed changing. In response, the project held a series of workshops with food therapists and parents in which they did role play reversals. The outcome was a major learning experience for the professionals, who understood the need to be more sensitive to the knowledge and experience of the mothers, for whom correspondingly, the process was significantly empowering.

be free of charge to all children with disabilities, or subsidised through a process of means testing

- ensure access to social protection and poverty reduction programmes, in particular for women and girls. Specific social security provisions should be available to families with a child with a disability, in recognition of the additional costs associated with disability such as special food or diet, transport, extra heating, and wear and tear on clothing, and also of a parent's reduced opportunities to undertake paid employment when they are caring for a child with a disability. Social security benefits should also take into account the fact that many families with a disabled child are headed by a single parent, usually the mother, and there is no other breadwinner
- provide assistance with other disabilityrelated expenses such as training, respite care and counselling.

In addition, the CRPD requires that the steps taken by governments to safeguard and promote an adequate standard of living must not discriminate on grounds of disability. In other words, any social protection measures must be available to children with disabilities without discrimination.

Protection from exploitative employment

The UNCRC recognises the right of children to be protected from economic exploitation and from any work which is likely to be harmful to their development in any way, or to interfere with their education. It requires that governments take legislative, administrative, social and educational measures to ensure that the necessary protection is provided, including a minimum age for work, regulations on the hours and conditions of work and adequate penalties to ensure that the law is enforced. The International Labour Organization (ILO) Convention on the Worst Forms of Child

Labour introduces additional obligations to protect children. ¹⁰² It defines the following as the worst forms of child labour, and imposes obligations on governments to take action to ensure that they are eliminated:

- all forms of slavery or practices similar to slavery, such as the sale and trafficking of children, debt bondage and serfdom and forced or compulsory labour, including forced or compulsory recruitment of children for use in armed conflict
- the use, procuring or offering of a child for prostitution, for the production of pornography or for pornographic performances
- the use, procuring or offering of a child for illicit activities, in particular for the production and trafficking of drugs as defined in the relevant international treaties
- work which, by its nature or the circumstances in which it is carried out, is likely to harm the health, safety or morals of children.

Effective implementation of these obligations will serve to prevent many of the impairments that contribute to childhood disability, as well as to protect many children with disabilities from exposure to dangerous and exploitative work. Measures also need to be taken to address the practice of injuring children and forcing them to work as beggars; these measures include education and support for parents, awareness-raising and educational opportunities for children.

Child maintenance

The UNCRC requires governments to introduce measures to enable a parent to claim maintenance from an absent parent in respect of any child for whom they are responsible. This is of particular importance, given the disproportionately high number of mothers who are caring alone for a child with a disability.

Advocacy tips on the right to an adequate standard of living

- Collect evidence on the experiences of poverty faced by families with a child with a disability and use the data to advocate for effective social security provisions for children with disabilities and their families.
- Encourage the media to make a television or radio programme following the life of a child with disabilities for a month to highlight the poverty experienced and the case for enhanced social protection.
- Launch a campaign to expose the practice of maining children in order to make them work as beggars.
- Enlist the support of paediatricians and academics to undertake research into the injuries caused to working children and the scale of disability associated with child labour.

Right to protection from all forms of violence and abuse

The key issues

Children with disabilities face a disproportionate risk of both physical and sexual violence and abuse, with some studies indicating that they are up to four times more likely to face violence than their non-disabled peers. 103 This vulnerability was acknowledged in the World Report on Violence against Children, published in 2005. 104 Violence against children with disabilities takes place in the family, in schools, in institutions, at work, on the streets, among peers and in the community. The causes are complex, but relate to widespread social attitudes of rejection and hostility to disability, lack of understanding as to the nature of disability, greater levels of dependency among children with disabilities, and the social isolation of children with disabilities. The violence is also linked to these children's reduced capacity to

challenge or protect themselves and the consequent comparative immunity from prosecution enjoyed by the abusers. In addition, children with disabilities are vulnerable to medical and scientific interventions undertaken without their consent and often without regard to their best interests.

However, to date, very little action has been taken to tackle violence against children with disabilities. Very few governments currently address the need to develop child protection services that are accessible or appropriate for them. For example, 'hotlines' and 'keep safe' programmes are largely irrelevant to many children with disabilities. They are less likely to have access to information about their rights, and therefore do not know what they are entitled to challenge. And even if they have that knowledge, there are few opportunities for reporting or challenging the abuse through accessible or effective complaints mechanisms.

Examples of violence described by children with disabilities 105

- deaf children being beaten for signing
- · many blind children being abused within their families
- parents beating children who exhibit signs of mental illness, interpreting the behaviour as disobedience and wilfulness
- · significant abuse of children with learning disabilities
- children with disabilities being rejected emotionally in families and abused because of their low status
- children being hidden away in the family home, treated like animals, sometimes even locked in cages, particularly in rural areas
- concerns over the widespread existence of sexual violence within families, which is denied or covered up because families are not willing to expose the problem
- difficulties for children in challenging abuse by teachers because of their high status in society
- problems of abuse by older disabled men.

The rights

UN Convention on the Rights of the Child

Article 19 – child's right to protection from all forms of violence

Article 34 – sexual exploitation of children

Article 37 – torture, degrading treatment and deprivation of liberty

Article 39 - rehabilitation of child victims

Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography

UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities

Article 13 – access to justice

Article 15 – freedom from torture, or cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment

Article 16 – freedom from exploitation, violence and abuse

Protection from violence

Article 19 of the UNCRC requires governments to introduce legislative, administrative, social and educational measures to protect children, including children with disabilities, from all forms of violence while in the care of a parent or other legal guardian. Article 16 of the CRPD also introduces obligations to take appropriate measures to prevent all forms of exploitation, violence and abuse. These measures need to be age and gender sensitive, taking account of the particular vulnerability of women and girls to violence and the need for targeted measures to address the situation of children. They also need to provide support for children with disabilities and their families and caregivers, including information and education on how to avoid, recognise and report instances of exploitation, violence and abuse.

The General Comments of the Committee on the Rights of the Child, both on children with disabilities and on protection from violence, provide more detailed examples of preventive measures which need to be implemented, including action to:¹⁰⁶

 introduce legislation prohibiting all forms of violence, including corporal punishment

- in all settings, including the home, family, schools, institutions and the juvenile justice system
- promote public awareness of positive, nonviolent forms of parenting and education
- train and educate parents or others caring for the child to understand the risks and detect the signs of abuse of the child
- ensure that parents are vigilant about choosing caregivers and facilities for their children, and improve their ability to detect abuse
- provide and encourage support groups for parents, siblings and others taking care of the child to assist them in caring for their children and coping with their disabilities
- ensure that children and caregivers know that the child is entitled as a matter of right to be treated with dignity and respect and they have the right to complain to appropriate authorities if those rights are breached
- ensure that schools take all measures to combat school bullying and pay particular attention to children with disabilities, providing them with the necessary protection while maintaining their inclusion in the mainstream education system

Barriers to getting justice107

Natasha had learning and communication disabilities and was attending a special needs school. Her mother suspected that she was being sexually abused when her daughter's behaviour began to show dramatic changes. She cried often, displayed anger and masturbated constantly. Despite repeated attempts to report it to the school, social services and the police, no investigation was undertaken. The behaviour

was attributed to Natasha's disability. Finally, after two years of struggle, the mother took her to a hospital and refused to leave until she was examined. She was found to have a vaginal discharge, her hymen was damaged and there were scars on her hymen at least two years old. Here was a child giving out the most powerful signals of sexual abuse, but because she had disabilities, she was not taken seriously.

Unacceptable medical interventions 108

Children with disabilities are subjected to clinical and pharmacological interventions that would be considered unacceptable if carried out on children without disabilities in the same community, with examples including electro-shock therapy, excessive medication and routine hysterectomies.

 ensure that institutions providing care for children with disabilities are staffed with specially trained personnel who have been properly screened, according to appropriate standards, regularly monitored and evaluated, and that the personnel have access to sensitive complaint mechanisms.

In addition, the World Report on Violence against Children provides detailed recommendations on actions necessary to implement obligations to protect the rights of children from all forms of violence, including children with disabilities.¹⁰⁹

No intervention without consent

Children with disabilities are particularly vulnerable to medical interventions to 'cure' their conditions, or to experimentation for the purposes of medical research. Article 15 of the CRPD explicitly prohibits such interventions without the free consent of the individual. The situation with children, however, is more complex. In many countries, the right of consent rests with parents until the child is an adult. In others, until they are judged to have appropriate capacity, children are not empowered to give consent. However, although the UNCRC does not directly address this issue, a holistic interpretation of its articles does indicate a need for considerable caution in

assuming that parents have a free hand to give consent unless there is a strong medical case for the intervention.

First, Article 3 requires that in any action concerning the child, their best interests must be the primary consideration. In other words, it is not acceptable to consent to an intervention, for example, to subject a child to painful corrective surgery on cosmetic grounds simply because the parents would like their child to look 'normal'. Nor should parents agree to experimentation on their child unless there would be specific medical benefits to the child.

In addition, it is necessary to take account of Articles 5 and 12. Article 5 stipulates that parents can only give direction and guidance in the exercise of a child's rights in accordance with his or her evolving capacities. In other words, as soon as the child has the capacity to understand the nature of the proposed intervention, and its implications, then it should be the child who gives consent, rather than the parent. And in all cases, where the child is capable of forming a view on the matter, they should be consulted and their views taken into account in accordance with their age and maturity. As an overarching principle, no consent should be given on a child's behalf for interventions that do not provide clear

clinical benefits, or where the decision could be deferred until the child has developed the capacity to give consent for himself or herself.

Independent inspection and monitoring

Violence against children with disabilities often takes place within the very facilities and programmes designed to protect and assist them. Article 16(4) of the CRPD places an obligation on governments to ensure that all services for children with disabilities are effectively monitored. It is imperative that any monitoring systems are fully independent of the government, or the provider of the service, in order to ensure rigorous scrutiny and the power and authority to expose abuse of the rights of children with disabilities.

This requirement dovetails with the obligation in Article 3(3) of the UNCRC that institutions, services and facilities responsible for the care or protection of children must comply with standards established by competent authorities in relation to safety, health, suitability of staff and competent supervision. In addition, with regard to children with disabilities living in institutions, Article 25 of the UNCRC requires that there be periodic reviews of the treatment provided for the child. Thus, while Article 3 addresses the responsibility for monitoring the facility or institution, Article 25 requires the child's individual situation to be monitored. Both are necessary if the child is to be fully protected, and both stipulate that children with disabilities must be provided with the opportunity to participate in the process and, in confidence where necessary, to express their views and concerns.

Rehabilitation and social reintegration

Both Article 16(4) of the CRPD and Article 39 of the UNCRC introduce obligations to promote the physical and psychological recovery and social reintegration of children with disabilities who have been victims of any form of exploitation or violence, including through the provision of protection services.

Both Conventions require that any recovery or reintegration processes must foster the health, welfare, self-respect and dignity of the child. They must also take into account genderspecific needs. The UNCRC includes reference to recovery following armed conflicts. This is of particular significance as not only are children with disabilities extremely vulnerable in situations of armed conflict, but conflict is also a major cause of disability, both through physical injuries and through psychological and emotional trauma. In addition, the Optional Protocol on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography requires the introduction of measures to rehabilitate child victims of exploitation.110

The Committee on the Rights of the Child has made it clear that measures required under Article 39 should address all children who are victims of cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment, or physical, mental or sexual violence, as well as child victims including refugees, child labourers, children who have been sold or trafficked, and those involved in the juvenile justice system. 111 Children with disabilities may be represented among all these groups, and the CRPD requires that targeted measures be introduced to address their specific needs for rehabilitation. Such programmes should be interdisciplinary and be provided with adequate support and funding.

The Committee on the Rights of the Child also emphasises the importance of ensuring that children who are in need of protection are not treated as offenders. In many countries, for example, legislation dealing with abandonment, vagrancy, prostitution, migrant status, truancy or runaways criminalises children rather than dealing with them as children in need of child protection. A non-punitive approach is required, which might include the following measures, depending on the nature of the exploitation, violence or abuse:

 social, medical and psychological counselling for victims and their families

- access to education, healthcare, means of financial support, legal aid and a safe environment
- provision of community development centres, recreational facilities and services responsive to the special problems of children who are at risk
- gender- and disability-sensitive training provided to health professionals, teachers, social workers and relevant NGOs
- action to prevent and remove social stigmatisation of child victims and their families
- programmes to facilitate recovery and reintegration within families and communities wherever possible
- promotion of positive means of livelihood for child victims and their families so as to prevent further risk of exploitation and abuse
- victim compensation and assistance programmes.

Identification, investigation and prosecution of offenders

Article 19 of the UNCRC requires that protective measures for identification, reporting, referral, investigation, treatment and follow-up of child abuse are put in place.

However, children with disabilities face particular problems at all stages of the child protection process. Because they are often hidden from public view, any abuse they experience is less likely to be witnessed or recognised by the wider family or neighbours. Indeed, the prejudice against children with disabilities is such that there is less likely to be concern over potential violence towards them. Dependency on carers and communication difficulties can create barriers in reporting abuse for many children with disabilities. Many children fear retaliation, but this is particularly acute for children with disabilities. Once abuse is reported, children with disabilities are often not considered to be reliable witnesses. For example, in some countries, blind people are automatically precluded from giving evidence. Furthermore, they are rarely provided with the support needed to ensure that they are able to communicate their experiences to the court.

Accordingly, Article 16 of the CRPD introduces additional obligations on State Parties to introduce specific measures to ensure that violence against children with disabilities is identified, investigated and, where appropriate, prosecuted. It requires that any legislation and

Impunity for abusers 112

In one residential school for deaf children in a rural area in South Africa, a number of girls had been regularly raped by the headteacher over a period of years. When they finally complained and were taken seriously, the headteacher was charged with assault and brought to court. However, he told the children that if they testified against him, their hands would fall off. The hands of deaf children, whose language is signing, are their link with the world. The children believed him and withdrew their charges. The case was dropped.

policies must be disability, gender and child focused. This will necessitate:

- legislative measures to punish and remove perpetrators from the home and ensure that the child is not deprived of his or her family and can continue to live in a safe and healthy environment
- accessible and safe disability and childsensitive complaint mechanisms
- access to the necessary communication, physical and other supports to enable them to participate in legal proceedings.

Advocacy tips on the right to protection from all forms of violence 113

- Gather evidence of prevalence and severity of physical and sexual violence against children with disabilities.
- Launch a high-profile campaign to highlight the scale of the violence.
- Lobby the government to prohibit all forms of violence, including all corporal punishment, sexual violence and harmful traditional practices.
- Lobby the government to introduce legislation providing full protection for children with disabilities in residential institutions, including schools, together with an independent inspectorate with powers to review all aspects of care.
- Develop resources for children with disabilities on their right to protection from all forms of violence, and disseminate through media, schools, health facilities and youth associations.
- Review the child protection procedures that exist and assess their accessibility and appropriateness for children with disabilities.
- Support children with disabilities to take cases of complaint to the appropriate authorities when their right to protection from all forms of violence is violated.

Right to justice and liberty

The key issues

Children with disabilities face real challenges in realising their rights within the justice system. The World Report on Violence against

Children highlighted the fact that "children with disabilities are disproportionately represented in the criminal justice system. Furthermore, once in the system, they often fare far worse than their non-disabled peers." 114 For example, evidence in the USA indicates that whereas the overall prevalence of children with disabilities

is 9%, it is estimated that they represent 32% of children detained in the criminal justice system. 115 Other research suggests that as many as 90% of young people in detention meet the criteria for one or more psychosocial conditions. 116

The difficulties can arise at all stages of the process. Lack of training among staff throughout the system, lack of awareness of the nature or implications of disability, lack of accommodation to their communication needs, inaccessible buildings, compounded by negative and hostile attitudes, all serve to create almost insuperable barriers. As a result, children with disabilities are at particular risk of failing to get a fair hearing. The police, when arresting a child or young person, often fail to recognise that the child has a disability, for example, deafness or an intellectual impairment. The child's behaviour may be read as insolence, refusal to cooperate or indifference, all of which may be punished by the police or used in evidence against the child. The child may have difficulty in communicating their personal details, resulting in a failure to contact family members. If the child has legal representation (and, of course, many do not) their lawyer may not be able to communicate effectively with them, with the very real possibility of the facts of the case not being presented accurately to the court, and an inappropriate sentence being imposed. If children with disabilities are punished with detention, the prison may be inaccessible, appropriate medication may not be available, the child may not be able to communicate with staff and he or she will be particularly vulnerable to bullying by both prison wardens and other inmates, with no means of challenging the abuse.

The rights

UN Convention on the Rights of the Child

Article 12 – respect for the views of the child

Article 37 – torture, degrading treatment and deprivation of liberty

Article 40 – administration of juvenile justice

UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities

Article 13 – access to justice

Article 14 – liberty and security of the person

Protection in the juvenile justice system

Articles 37 and 40 of the UNCRC contain detailed provisions establishing the rights of children to full protection within the juvenile justice system. These provisions must be implemented without discrimination for children with disabilities. The Committee on the Rights of the Child recognises the difficulties faced by children with disabilities, and has outlined additional recommendations for governments to ensure their greater protection when in conflict with the law:117

- Children with disabilities must be interviewed using appropriate languages or forms of communication.
- Police, social workers, lawyers and advocates, prosecutors and judges must have appropriate training.

- Children with disabilities, like other children, should be dealt with as far as possible without resorting to formal legal procedures, but where it is necessary, efforts must be made to ensure that they have access to information about the juvenile justice system and their rights within it.
- Deprivation of liberty should only be considered where a treatment programme to address the problems resulting in the crime is being provided. In such cases, the institution must have appropriate facilities and trained staff. In making such decisions, the competent authorities should make sure that the human rights and legal safeguards of the children are fully respected.

Article 13 of the CRPD strengthens the provisions of the UNCRC by translating some of these recommendations into legal obligations. It requires that measures be taken to help children with disabilities get access to justice (see below). It also specifically lays down that all those working in the field of administration of justice, including police and prison staff, must be appropriately trained.

Access to justice

The right of access to the justice system applies equally where children with disabilities themselves are seeking access to justice, for example, following abuse or ill treatment. The CRPD requires that they must be able to access the system on an equal basis with others. This means governments must provide them with relevant support to enable them to participate in all legal proceedings, including as witnesses, and at investigative and other preliminary stages. This might include interpreting, access to sign language, access to information in accessible and age-appropriate forms, physical access to the courts, sufficient time made available to ensure the child fully understands the court procedures, video-taped interviews, and forms of questioning that promote children's understanding and capacity to express themselves.

Advocacy tips on the right to justice and liberty

- Develop and provide training for all professionals working in the justice system on the rights of children with disabilities.
- Develop guidance on how to establish disability- and child-friendly courts.
- Encourage the government to undertake research on children in detention to find out how many have disabilities and the effect that this had on their sentence and subsequent experience in detention.

Rights in situations of emergency and conflict

The key issues

Children with disabilities suffer disproportionately in situations of conflict and humanitarian disaster. They are often the first to be neglected in times of scarcity, are frequently abandoned when families are fleeing a conflict area and the last to receive emergency relief and support.118 Conflict also creates more children with disabilities, especially in countries where the conflict involves deliberate maining and the use of landmines. Even in cases where mines are not involved, conflict disrupts routine activities such as healthcare and immunisations, and can result in an upsurge in disabling diseases such as polio and trachoma. Conflict sometimes leads to malnutrition and even famine when communities are isolated, farming is abandoned or people are forced to flee into resource-poor areas. This can result in both cognitive and physical stunting as well as nutritional deficiency-related disabilities such as blindness. Children required to carry heavy loads for the armed forces may also suffer from injuries or deformation to their bones that result in later disabilities.

The rights

UN Convention on the Rights of the Child

Article 38 – protection of children affected by armed conflict

Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict

UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities

Article II – situations of risk and humanitarian emergencies

The UNCRC requires governments to ensure respect for the rules of humanitarian law in situations of armed conflict, and to take all possible measures to provide care and protection of children in conflict situations. The Committee on the Rights of the Child urges governments to ratify the Optional Protocol on children and armed conflict which requires that States take all possible measures to ensure that children under 18 years are not recruited into the armed forces. Its In addition, it stresses that special attention must be paid to the recovery and rehabilitation of children who are disabled as a result of armed conflicts.

The CRPD introduces additional specific obligations to protect the rights of children with disabilities. The preamble emphasises the importance of respect for relevant human rights standards if the rights of people with disabilities are to be protected in situations of conflict and foreign occupation. It also requires States to take all possible measures to ensure their protection in situations of risk, including armed conflict, humanitarian emergencies and natural disasters.

Together, the obligations in the two Conventions mean that, in natural disasters or humanitarian emergencies, action needs to be taken to:

- take account of the needs of children with disabilities in emergency planning and training
- address their needs in the design of systems for evacuation, shelter and emergency communications
- involve people, including children with disabilities, in the full range of emergency response and relief efforts
- focus efforts on prevention of disabling conditions and early identification of these conditions
- reunify children with families and provide families with support
- provide physical rehabilitation and psychosocial services for children
- provide children with access to education and practical training in inclusive settings.

Advocacy tips on rights in situations of emergency and conflict

- Work with the relevant UN agencies to ensure that in emergency preparedness programmes, the rights of children with disabilities are fully recognised and incorporated.
- Advocate to ensure that assistance to children who are victims of landmines addresses: data collection, emergency and continuing medical care, physical rehabilitation and prosthetics, psychological support and social reintegration, economic reintegration, and disability laws and policies.
- Consult with children with disabilities in post-emergency situations on their experiences and ideas on what is needed to ensure their protection in such situations.

Appendix I:The UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities and Optional Protocol

Preamble

The States Parties to the present Convention,

- (a) Recalling the principles proclaimed in the Charter of the United Nations which recognize the inherent dignity and worth and the equal and inalienable rights of all members of the human family as the foundation of freedom, justice and peace in the world,
- (b) Recognizing that the United Nations, in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and in the International Covenants on Human Rights, has proclaimed and agreed that everyone is entitled to all the rights and freedoms set forth therein, without distinction of any kind,
- (c) Reaffirming the universality, indivisibility, interdependence and interrelatedness of all human rights and fundamental freedoms and the need for persons with disabilities to be guaranteed their full enjoyment without discrimination,
- (d) Recalling the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, the Convention against

Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, the Convention on the Rights of the Child, and the International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families,

- (e) Recognizing that disability is an evolving concept and that disability results from the interaction between persons with impairments and attitudinal and environmental barriers that hinders their full and effective participation in society on an equal basis with others,
- (f) Recognizing the importance of the principles and policy guidelines contained in the World Programme of Action concerning Disabled Persons and in the Standard Rules on the Equalization of Opportunities for Persons with Disabilities in influencing the promotion, formulation and evaluation of the policies, plans, programmes and actions at the national, regional and international levels to further equalize opportunities for persons with disabilities,
- (g) Emphasizing the importance of mainstreaming disability issues as an integral part of relevant strategies of sustainable development,
- (h) Recognizing also that discrimination against any person on the basis of disability

is a violation of the inherent dignity and worth of the human person,

- (i) Recognizing further the diversity of persons with disabilities.
- (j) Recognizing the need to promote and protect the human rights of all persons with disabilities, including those who require more intensive support,
- (k) Concerned that, despite these various instruments and undertakings, persons with disabilities continue to face barriers in their participation as equal members of society and violations of their human rights in all parts of the world,
- (I) Recognizing the importance of international cooperation for improving the living conditions of persons with disabilities in every country, particularly in developing countries,
- (m) Recognizing the valued existing and potential contributions made by persons with disabilities to the overall well-being and diversity of their communities, and that the promotion of the full enjoyment by persons with disabilities of their human rights and fundamental freedoms and of full participation by persons with disabilities will result in their enhanced sense of belonging and in significant advances in the human, social and economic development of society and the eradication of poverty,
- (n) Recognizing the importance for persons with disabilities of their individual autonomy and independence, including the freedom to make their own choices,
- (o) Considering that persons with disabilities should have the opportunity to be actively involved in decision-making processes about policies and programmes, including those directly concerning them,
- (p) Concerned about the difficult conditions faced by persons with disabilities who are subject to multiple or aggravated forms of discrimination on the basis of race, colour, sex, language, religion, political or other opinion, national, ethnic, indigenous or social origin, property, birth, age or other status,

- (q) Recognizing that women and girls with disabilities are often at greater risk, both within and outside the home, of violence, injury or abuse, neglect or negligent treatment, maltreatment or exploitation,
- (r) Recognizing that children with disabilities should have full enjoyment of all human rights and fundamental freedoms on an equal basis with other children, and recalling obligations to that end undertaken by States Parties to the Convention on the Rights of the Child,
- (s) Emphasizing the need to incorporate a gender perspective in all efforts to promote the full enjoyment of human rights and fundamental freedoms by persons with disabilities,
- (t) Highlighting the fact that the majority of persons with disabilities live in conditions of poverty, and in this regard recognizing the critical need to address the negative impact of poverty on persons with disabilities,
- (u) Bearing in mind that conditions of peace and security based on full respect for the purposes and principles contained in the Charter of the United Nations and observance of applicable human rights instruments are indispensable for the full protection of persons with disabilities, in particular during armed conflicts and foreign occupation,
- (v) Recognizing the importance of accessibility to the physical, social, economic and cultural environment, to health and education and to information and communication, in enabling persons with disabilities to fully enjoy all human rights and fundamental freedoms,
- (w) Realizing that the individual, having duties to other individuals and to the community to which he or she belongs, is under a responsibility to strive for the promotion and observance of the rights recognized in the International Bill of Human Rights,
- (x) Convinced that the family is the natural and fundamental group unit of society and is entitled to protection by society and the State, and that persons with disabilities and their family members should receive the necessary

protection and assistance to enable families to contribute towards the full and equal enjoyment of the rights of persons with disabilities.

(y) Convinced that a comprehensive and integral international convention to promote and protect the rights and dignity of persons with disabilities will make a significant contribution to redressing the profound social disadvantage of persons with disabilities and promote their participation in the civil, political, economic, social and cultural spheres with equal opportunities, in both developing and developed countries,

Have agreed as follows:

Article I

Purpose

The purpose of the present Convention is to promote, protect and ensure the full and equal enjoyment of all human rights and fundamental freedoms by all persons with disabilities, and to promote respect for their inherent dignity. Persons with disabilities include those who have long-term physical, mental, intellectual or sensory impairments which in interaction with various barriers may hinder their full and effective participation in society on an equal basis with others.

Article 2

Definitions

For the purposes of the present Convention:

"Communication" includes languages, display of text, Braille, tactile communication, large print, accessible multimedia as well as written, audio, plain-language, human-reader and augmentative and alternative modes, means and formats of communication, including accessible information and communication technology; "Language" includes spoken and signed languages and other forms of non-spoken languages;

"Discrimination on the basis of disability" means any distinction, exclusion or restriction on the basis of disability which has the purpose or effect of impairing or nullifying the recognition, enjoyment or exercise, on an equal basis with others, of all human rights and fundamental freedoms in the political, economic, social, cultural, civil or any other field. It includes all forms of discrimination, including denial of reasonable accommodation;

"Reasonable accommodation" means necessary and appropriate modification and adjustments not imposing a disproportionate or undue burden, where needed in a particular case, to ensure to persons with disabilities the enjoyment or exercise on an equal basis with others of all human rights and fundamental freedoms;

"Universal design" means the design of products, environments, programmes and services to be usable by all people, to the greatest extent possible, without the need for adaptation or specialized design. "Universal design" shall not exclude assistive devices for particular groups of persons with disabilities where this is needed.

Article 3

General principles

The principles of the present Convention shall be:

- (a) Respect for inherent dignity, individual autonomy including the freedom to make one's own choices, and independence of persons;
- (b) Non-discrimination;
- (c) Full and effective participation and inclusion in society;
- (d) Respect for difference and acceptance of persons with disabilities as part of human diversity and humanity;
- (e) Equality of opportunity;

- (f) Accessibility;
- (g) Equality between men and women;
- (h) Respect for the evolving capacities of children with disabilities and respect for the right of children with disabilities to preserve their identities.

General obligations

- I. States Parties undertake to ensure and promote the full realization of all human rights and fundamental freedoms for all persons with disabilities without discrimination of any kind on the basis of disability. To this end, States Parties undertake:
- (a) To adopt all appropriate legislative, administrative and other measures for the implementation of the rights recognized in the present Convention;
- (b) To take all appropriate measures, including legislation, to modify or abolish existing laws, regulations, customs and practices that constitute discrimination against persons with disabilities:
- (c) To take into account the protection and promotion of the human rights of persons with disabilities in all policies and programmes;
- (d) To refrain from engaging in any act or practice that is inconsistent with the present Convention and to ensure that public authorities and institutions act in conformity with the present Convention;
- (e) To take all appropriate measures to eliminate discrimination on the basis of disability by any person, organization or private enterprise;
- (f) To undertake or promote research and development of universally designed goods, services, equipment and facilities, as defined in article 2 of the present Convention, which should require the minimum possible adaptation and the least cost to meet the specific needs of a person with disabilities,

- to promote their availability and use, and to promote universal design in the development of standards and guidelines;
- (g) To undertake or promote research and development of, and to promote the availability and use of new technologies, including information and communications technologies, mobility aids, devices and assistive technologies, suitable for persons with disabilities, giving priority to technologies at an affordable cost;
- (h) To provide accessible information to persons with disabilities about mobility aids, devices and assistive technologies, including new technologies, as well as other forms of assistance, support services and facilities;
- (i) To promote the training of professionals and staff working with persons with disabilities in the rights recognized in the present Convention so as to better provide the assistance and services guaranteed by those rights.
- 2. With regard to economic, social and cultural rights, each State Party undertakes to take measures to the maximum of its available resources and, where needed, within the framework of international cooperation, with a view to achieving progressively the full realization of these rights, without prejudice to those obligations contained in the present Convention that are immediately applicable according to international law.
- 3. In the development and implementation of legislation and policies to implement the present Convention, and in other decision-making processes concerning issues relating to persons with disabilities, States Parties shall closely consult with and actively involve persons with disabilities, including children with disabilities, through their representative organizations.
- 4. Nothing in the present Convention shall affect any provisions which are more conducive to the realization of the rights of persons with disabilities and which may be contained in the law of a State Party or international law in force

for that State. There shall be no restriction upon or derogation from any of the human rights and fundamental freedoms recognized or existing in any State Party to the present Convention pursuant to law, conventions, regulation or custom on the pretext that the present Convention does not recognize such rights or freedoms or that it recognizes them to a lesser extent.

5. The provisions of the present Convention shall extend to all parts of federal States without any limitations or exceptions.

Article 5

Equality and non-discrimination

- I. States Parties recognize that all persons are equal before and under the law and are entitled without any discrimination to the equal protection and equal benefit of the law.
- 2. States Parties shall prohibit all discrimination on the basis of disability and guarantee to persons with disabilities equal and effective legal protection against discrimination on all grounds.
- 3. In order to promote equality and eliminate discrimination, States Parties shall take all appropriate steps to ensure that reasonable accommodation is provided.
- 4. Specific measures which are necessary to accelerate or achieve de facto equality of persons with disabilities shall not be considered discrimination under the terms of the present Convention.

Article 6

Women with disabilities

I. States Parties recognize that women and girls with disabilities are subject to multiple discrimination, and in this regard shall take measures to ensure the full and equal

enjoyment by them of all human rights and fundamental freedoms.

2. States Parties shall take all appropriate measures to ensure the full development, advancement and empowerment of women, for the purpose of guaranteeing them the exercise and enjoyment of the human rights and fundamental freedoms set out in the present Convention.

Article 7

Children with disabilities

- I. States Parties shall take all necessary measures to ensure the full enjoyment by children with disabilities of all human rights and fundamental freedoms on an equal basis with other children.
- 2. In all actions concerning children with disabilities, the best interests of the child shall be a primary consideration.
- 3. States Parties shall ensure that children with disabilities have the right to express their views freely on all matters affecting them, their views being given due weight in accordance with their age and maturity, on an equal basis with other children, and to be provided with disability and age-appropriate assistance to realize that right.

Article 8

Awareness-raising

- I. States Parties undertake to adopt immediate, effective and appropriate measures:
- (a) To raise awareness throughout society, including at the family level, regarding persons with disabilities, and to foster respect for the rights and dignity of persons with disabilities;
- (b) To combat stereotypes, prejudices and harmful practices relating to persons with disabilities, including those based on sex and age, in all areas of life;

- (c) To promote awareness of the capabilities and contributions of persons with disabilities.
- 2. Measures to this end include:
- (a) Initiating and maintaining effective public awareness campaigns designed:
- (i) To nurture receptiveness to the rights of persons with disabilities;
- (ii) To promote positive perceptions and greater social awareness towards persons with disabilities;
- (iii) To promote recognition of the skills, merits and abilities of persons with disabilities, and of their contributions to the workplace and the labour market;
- (b) Fostering at all levels of the education system, including in all children from an early age, an attitude of respect for the rights of persons with disabilities;
- (c) Encouraging all organs of the media to portray persons with disabilities in a manner consistent with the purpose of the present Convention;
- (d) Promoting awareness-training programmes regarding persons with disabilities and the rights of persons with disabilities.

Accessibility

I. To enable persons with disabilities to live independently and participate fully in all aspects of life, States Parties shall take appropriate measures to ensure to persons with disabilities access, on an equal basis with others, to the physical environment, to transportation, to information and communications, including information and communications technologies and systems, and to other facilities and services open or provided to the public, both in urban and in rural areas. These measures, which shall include the identification and elimination of obstacles and barriers to accessibility, shall apply to, inter alia:

- (a) Buildings, roads, transportation and other indoor and outdoor facilities, including schools, housing, medical facilities and workplaces;
- (b) Information, communications and other services, including electronic services and emergency services.
- 2. States Parties shall also take appropriate measures:
- (a) To develop, promulgate and monitor the implementation of minimum standards and guidelines for the accessibility of facilities and services open or provided to the public;
- (b) To ensure that private entities that offer facilities and services which are open or provided to the public take into account all aspects of accessibility for persons with disabilities;
- (c) To provide training for stakeholders on accessibility issues facing persons with disabilities;
- (d) To provide in buildings and other facilities open to the public signage in Braille and in easy to read and understand forms;
- (e) To provide forms of live assistance and intermediaries, including guides, readers and professional sign language interpreters, to facilitate accessibility to buildings and other facilities open to the public;
- (f) To promote other appropriate forms of assistance and support to persons with disabilities to ensure their access to information:
- (g) To promote access for persons with disabilities to new information and communications technologies and systems, including the Internet;
- (h) To promote the design, development, production and distribution of accessible information and communications technologies and systems at an early stage, so that these technologies and systems become accessible at minimum cost.

Right to life

States Parties reaffirm that every human being has the inherent right to life and shall take all necessary measures to ensure its effective enjoyment by persons with disabilities on an equal basis with others.

Article II

Situations of risk and humanitarian emergencies

States Parties shall take, in accordance with their obligations under international law, including international humanitarian law and international human rights law, all necessary measures to ensure the protection and safety of persons with disabilities in situations of risk, including situations of armed conflict, humanitarian emergencies and the occurrence of natural disasters.

Article 12

Equal recognition before the law

- I. States Parties reaffirm that persons with disabilities have the right to recognition everywhere as persons before the law.
- 2. States Parties shall recognize that persons with disabilities enjoy legal capacity on an equal basis with others in all aspects of life.
- 3. States Parties shall take appropriate measures to provide access by persons with disabilities to the support they may require in exercising their legal capacity.
- 4. States Parties shall ensure that all measures that relate to the exercise of legal capacity

provide for appropriate and effective safeguards to prevent abuse in accordance with international human rights law. Such safeguards shall ensure that measures relating to the exercise of legal capacity respect the rights, will and preferences of the person, are free of conflict of interest and undue influence, are proportional and tailored to the person's circumstances, apply for the shortest time possible and are subject to regular review by a competent, independent and impartial authority or judicial body. The safeguards shall be proportional to the degree to which such measures affect the person's rights and interests.

5. Subject to the provisions of this article, States Parties shall take all appropriate and effective measures to ensure the equal right of persons with disabilities to own or inherit property, to control their own financial affairs and to have equal access to bank loans, mortgages and other forms of financial credit, and shall ensure that persons with disabilities are not arbitrarily deprived of their property.

Article 13

Access to justice

- I. States Parties shall ensure effective access to justice for persons with disabilities on an equal basis with others, including through the provision of procedural and age-appropriate accommodations, in order to facilitate their effective role as direct and indirect participants, including as witnesses, in all legal proceedings, including at investigative and other preliminary stages.
- 2. In order to help to ensure effective access to justice for persons with disabilities, States Parties shall promote appropriate training for those working in the field of administration of justice, including police and prison staff.

Liberty and security of person

- I. States Parties shall ensure that persons with disabilities, on an equal basis with others:
- (a) Enjoy the right to liberty and security of person;
- (b) Are not deprived of their liberty unlawfully or arbitrarily, and that any deprivation of liberty is in conformity with the law, and that the existence of a disability shall in no case justify a deprivation of liberty.
- 2. States Parties shall ensure that if persons with disabilities are deprived of their liberty through any process, they are, on an equal basis with others, entitled to guarantees in accordance with international human rights law and shall be treated in compliance with the objectives and principles of the present Convention, including by provision of reasonable accommodation.

Article 15

Freedom from torture or cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment

- I. No one shall be subjected to torture or to cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment. In particular, no one shall be subjected without his or her free consent to medical or scientific experimentation.
- 2. States Parties shall take all effective legislative, administrative, judicial or other measures to prevent persons with disabilities, on an equal basis with others, from being subjected to torture or cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment.

Article 16

Freedom from exploitation, violence and abuse

- I. States Parties shall take all appropriate legislative, administrative, social, educational and other measures to protect persons with disabilities, both within and outside the home, from all forms of exploitation, violence and abuse, including their gender-based aspects.
- 2. States Parties shall also take all appropriate measures to prevent all forms of exploitation, violence and abuse by ensuring, inter alia, appropriate forms of gender- and age-sensitive assistance and support for persons with disabilities and their families and caregivers, including through the provision of information and education on how to avoid, recognize and report instances of exploitation, violence and abuse. States Parties shall ensure that protection services are age-, gender- and disability-sensitive.
- 3. In order to prevent the occurrence of all forms of exploitation, violence and abuse, States Parties shall ensure that all facilities and programmes designed to serve persons with disabilities are effectively monitored by independent authorities.
- 4. States Parties shall take all appropriate measures to promote the physical, cognitive and psychological recovery, rehabilitation and social reintegration of persons with disabilities who become victims of any form of exploitation, violence or abuse, including through the provision of protection services. Such recovery and reintegration shall take place in an environment that fosters the health, welfare, self-respect, dignity and autonomy of the person and takes into account genderand age-specific needs.

5. States Parties shall put in place effective legislation and policies, including womenand child-focused legislation and policies, to ensure that instances of exploitation, violence and abuse against persons with disabilities are identified, investigated and, where appropriate, prosecuted.

Article 17

Protecting the integrity of the person

Every person with disabilities has a right to respect for his or her physical and mental integrity on an equal basis with others.

Article 18

Liberty of movement and nationality

- I. States Parties shall recognize the rights of persons with disabilities to liberty of movement, to freedom to choose their residence and to a nationality, on an equal basis with others, including by ensuring that persons with disabilities:
- (a) Have the right to acquire and change a nationality and are not deprived of their nationality arbitrarily or on the basis of disability;
- (b) Are not deprived, on the basis of disability, of their ability to obtain, possess and utilize documentation of their nationality or other documentation of identification, or to utilize relevant processes such as immigration proceedings, that may be needed to facilitate exercise of the right to liberty of movement;
- (c) Are free to leave any country, including their own;
- (d) Are not deprived, arbitrarily or on the basis of disability, of the right to enter their own country.

2. Children with disabilities shall be registered immediately after birth and shall have the right from birth to a name, the right to acquire a nationality and, as far as possible, the right to know and be cared for by their parents.

Article 19

Living independently and being included in the community

States Parties to the present Convention recognize the equal right of all persons with disabilities to live in the community, with choices equal to others, and shall take effective and appropriate measures to facilitate full enjoyment by persons with disabilities of this right and their full inclusion and participation in the community, including by ensuring that:

- (a) Persons with disabilities have the opportunity to choose their place of residence and where and with whom they live on an equal basis with others and are not obliged to live in a particular living arrangement;
- (b) Persons with disabilities have access to a range of in-home, residential and other community support services, including personal assistance necessary to support living and inclusion in the community, and to prevent isolation or segregation from the community;
- (c) Community services and facilities for the general population are available on an equal basis to persons with disabilities and are responsive to their needs.

Article 20

Personal mobility

States Parties shall take effective measures to ensure personal mobility with the greatest possible independence for persons with disabilities, including by:

- (a) Facilitating the personal mobility of persons with disabilities in the manner and at the time of their choice, and at affordable cost:
- (b) Facilitating access by persons with disabilities to quality mobility aids, devices, assistive technologies and forms of live assistance and intermediaries, including by making them available at affordable cost;
- (c) Providing training in mobility skills to persons with disabilities and to specialist staff working with persons with disabilities;
- (d) Encouraging entities that produce mobility aids, devices and assistive technologies to take into account all aspects of mobility for persons with disabilities.

Freedom of expression and opinion, and access to information

States Parties shall take all appropriate measures to ensure that persons with disabilities can exercise the right to freedom of expression and opinion, including the freedom to seek, receive and impart information and ideas on an equal basis with others and through all forms of communication of their choice, as defined in article 2 of the present Convention, including by:

- (a) Providing information intended for the general public to persons with disabilities in accessible formats and technologies appropriate to different kinds of disabilities in a timely manner and without additional cost;
- (b) Accepting and facilitating the use of sign languages, Braille, augmentative and alternative communication, and all other accessible means, modes and formats of communication of their choice by persons with disabilities in official interactions;
- (c) Urging private entities that provide services to the general public, including through the Internet, to provide information and services

- in accessible and usable formats for persons with disabilities;
- (d) Encouraging the mass media, including providers of information through the Internet, to make their services accessible to persons with disabilities;
- (e) Recognizing and promoting the use of sign languages.

Article 22

Respect for privacy

- I. No person with disabilities, regardless of place of residence or living arrangements, shall be subjected to arbitrary or unlawful interference with his or her privacy, family, home or correspondence or other types of communication or to unlawful attacks on his or her honour and reputation. Persons with disabilities have the right to the protection of the law against such interference or attacks.
- 2. States Parties shall protect the privacy of personal, health and rehabilitation information of persons with disabilities on an equal basis with others.

Article 23

Respect for home and the family

- I. States Parties shall take effective and appropriate measures to eliminate discrimination against persons with disabilities in all matters relating to marriage, family, parenthood and relationships, on an equal basis with others, so as to ensure that:
- (a) The right of all persons with disabilities who are of marriageable age to marry and to found a family on the basis of free and full consent of the intending spouses is recognized;
- (b) The rights of persons with disabilities to decide freely and responsibly on the number

and spacing of their children and to have access to age-appropriate information, reproductive and family planning education are recognized, and the means necessary to enable them to exercise these rights are provided;

- (c) Persons with disabilities, including children, retain their fertility on an equal basis with others.
- 2. States Parties shall ensure the rights and responsibilities of persons with disabilities, with regard to guardianship, wardship, trusteeship, adoption of children or similar institutions, where these concepts exist in national legislation; in all cases the best interests of the child shall be paramount. States Parties shall render appropriate assistance to persons with disabilities in the performance of their child-rearing responsibilities.
- 3. States Parties shall ensure that children with disabilities have equal rights with respect to family life. With a view to realizing these rights, and to prevent concealment, abandonment, neglect and segregation of children with disabilities, States Parties shall undertake to provide early and comprehensive information, services and support to children with disabilities and their families.
- 4. States Parties shall ensure that a child shall not be separated from his or her parents against their will, except when competent authorities subject to judicial review determine, in accordance with applicable law and procedures, that such separation is necessary for the best interests of the child. In no case shall a child be separated from parents on the basis of a disability of either the child or one or both of the parents.
- 5. States Parties shall, where the immediate family is unable to care for a child with disabilities, undertake every effort to provide alternative care within the wider family, and failing that, within the community in a family setting.

Article 24

Education

- I. States Parties recognize the right of persons with disabilities to education. With a view to realizing this right without discrimination and on the basis of equal opportunity, States Parties shall ensure an inclusive education system at all levels and lifelong learning directed to:
- (a) The full development of human potential and sense of dignity and self-worth, and the strengthening of respect for human rights, fundamental freedoms and human diversity;
- (b) The development by persons with disabilities of their personality, talents and creativity, as well as their mental and physical abilities, to their fullest potential;
- (c) Enabling persons with disabilities to participate effectively in a free society.
- 2. In realizing this right, States Parties shall ensure that:
- (a) Persons with disabilities are not excluded from the general education system on the basis of disability, and that children with disabilities are not excluded from free and compulsory primary education, or from secondary education, on the basis of disability;
- (b) Persons with disabilities can access an inclusive, quality and free primary education and secondary education on an equal basis with others in the communities in which they live;
- (c) Reasonable accommodation of the individual's requirements is provided;
- (d) Persons with disabilities receive the support required, within the general education system, to facilitate their effective education;
- (e) Effective individualized support measures are provided in environments that maximize academic and social development, consistent with the goal of full inclusion.

- 3. States Parties shall enable persons with disabilities to learn life and social development skills to facilitate their full and equal participation in education and as members of the community. To this end, States Parties shall take appropriate measures, including:
- (a) Facilitating the learning of Braille, alternative script, augmentative and alternative modes, means and formats of communication and orientation and mobility skills, and facilitating peer support and mentoring;
- (b) Facilitating the learning of sign language and the promotion of the linguistic identity of the deaf community;
- (c) Ensuring that the education of persons, and in particular children, who are blind, deaf or deafblind, is delivered in the most appropriate languages and modes and means of communication for the individual, and in environments which maximize academic and social development.
- 4. In order to help ensure the realization of this right, States Parties shall take appropriate measures to employ teachers, including teachers with disabilities, who are qualified in sign language and/or Braille, and to train professionals and staff who work at all levels of education. Such training shall incorporate disability awareness and the use of appropriate augmentative and alternative modes, means and formats of communication, educational techniques and materials to support persons with disabilities.
- 5. States Parties shall ensure that persons with disabilities are able to access general tertiary education, vocational training, adult education and lifelong learning without discrimination and on an equal basis with others. To this end, States Parties shall ensure that reasonable accommodation is provided to persons with disabilities.

Health

States Parties recognize that persons with disabilities have the right to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of health without discrimination on the basis of disability. States Parties shall take all appropriate measures to ensure access for persons with disabilities to health services that are gender-sensitive, including health-related rehabilitation. In particular, States Parties shall:

- (a) Provide persons with disabilities with the same range, quality and standard of free or affordable health care and programmes as provided to other persons, including in the area of sexual and reproductive health and population-based public health programmes;
- (b) Provide those health services needed by persons with disabilities specifically because of their disabilities, including early identification and intervention as appropriate, and services designed to minimize and prevent further disabilities, including among children and older persons;
- (c) Provide these health services as close as possible to people's own communities, including in rural areas;
- (d) Require health professionals to provide care of the same quality to persons with disabilities as to others, including on the basis of free and informed consent by, inter alia, raising awareness of the human rights, dignity, autonomy and needs of persons with disabilities through training and the promulgation of ethical standards for public and private health care;
- (e) Prohibit discrimination against persons with disabilities in the provision of health insurance, and life insurance where such insurance is permitted by national law, which shall be provided in a fair and reasonable manner;
- (f) Prevent discriminatory denial of health care or health services or food and fluids on the basis of disability.

Habilitation and rehabilitation

- I. States Parties shall take effective and appropriate measures, including through peer support, to enable persons with disabilities to attain and maintain maximum independence, full physical, mental, social and vocational ability, and full inclusion and participation in all aspects of life. To that end, States Parties shall organize, strengthen and extend comprehensive habilitation and rehabilitation services and programmes, particularly in the areas of health, employment, education and social services, in such a way that these services and programmes:
- (a) Begin at the earliest possible stage, and are based on the multidisciplinary assessment of individual needs and strengths;
- (b) Support participation and inclusion in the community and all aspects of society, are voluntary, and are available to persons with disabilities as close as possible to their own communities, including in rural areas.
- 2. States Parties shall promote the development of initial and continuing training for professionals and staff working in habilitation and rehabilitation services.
- 3. States Parties shall promote the availability, knowledge and use of assistive devices and technologies, designed for persons with disabilities, as they relate to habilitation and rehabilitation.

Article 27

Work and employment

I. States Parties recognize the right of persons with disabilities to work, on an equal basis with others; this includes the right to the opportunity to gain a living by work freely chosen or accepted in a labour market and work environment that is open, inclusive and accessible to persons with disabilities.

- States Parties shall safeguard and promote the realization of the right to work, including for those who acquire a disability during the course of employment, by taking appropriate steps, including through legislation, to, inter alia:
- (a) Prohibit discrimination on the basis of disability with regard to all matters concerning all forms of employment, including conditions of recruitment, hiring and employment, continuance of employment, career advancement and safe and healthy working conditions;
- (b) Protect the rights of persons with disabilities, on an equal basis with others, to just and favourable conditions of work, including equal opportunities and equal remuneration for work of equal value, safe and healthy working conditions, including protection from harassment, and the redress of grievances;
- (c) Ensure that persons with disabilities are able to exercise their labour and trade union rights on an equal basis with others;
- (d) Enable persons with disabilities to have effective access to general technical and vocational guidance programmes, placement services and vocational and continuing training;
- (e) Promote employment opportunities and career advancement for persons with disabilities in the labour market, as well as assistance in finding, obtaining, maintaining and returning to employment;
- (f) Promote opportunities for self-employment, entrepreneurship, the development of cooperatives and starting one's own business;
- (g) Employ persons with disabilities in the public sector;
- (h) Promote the employment of persons with disabilities in the private sector through appropriate policies and measures, which may include affirmative action programmes, incentives and other measures:
- (i) Ensure that reasonable accommodation is provided to persons with disabilities in the workplace;

- (j) Promote the acquisition by persons with disabilities of work experience in the open labour market:
- (k) Promote vocational and professional rehabilitation, job retention and return-to-work programmes for persons with disabilities.
- 2. States Parties shall ensure that persons with disabilities are not held in slavery or in servitude, and are protected, on an equal basis with others, from forced or compulsory labour.

Adequate standard of living and social protection

- I. States Parties recognize the right of persons with disabilities to an adequate standard of living for themselves and their families, including adequate food, clothing and housing, and to the continuous improvement of living conditions, and shall take appropriate steps to safeguard and promote the realization of this right without discrimination on the basis of disability.
- 2. States Parties recognize the right of persons with disabilities to social protection and to the enjoyment of that right without discrimination on the basis of disability, and shall take appropriate steps to safeguard and promote the realization of this right, including measures:
- (a) To ensure equal access by persons with disabilities to clean water services, and to ensure access to appropriate and affordable services, devices and other assistance for disability-related needs;
- (b) To ensure access by persons with disabilities, in particular women and girls with disabilities and older persons with disabilities, to social protection programmes and poverty reduction programmes;
- (c) To ensure access by persons with disabilities and their families living in situations of poverty to assistance from the State with disability

- related expenses, including adequate training, counselling, financial assistance and respite care;
- (d) To ensure access by persons with disabilities to public housing programmes;
- (e) To ensure equal access by persons with disabilities to retirement benefits and programmes.

Article 29

Participation in political and public life

States Parties shall guarantee to persons with disabilities political rights and the opportunity to enjoy them on an equal basis with others, and shall undertake:

- (a) To ensure that persons with disabilities can effectively and fully participate in political and public life on an equal basis with others, directly or through freely chosen representatives, including the right and opportunity for persons with disabilities to vote and be elected, inter alia, by:
- (i) Ensuring that voting procedures, facilities and materials are appropriate, accessible and easy to understand and use;
- (ii) Protecting the right of persons with disabilities to vote by secret ballot in elections and public referendums without intimidation, and to stand for elections, to effectively hold office and perform all public functions at all levels of government, facilitating the use of assistive and new technologies where appropriate;
- (iii) Guaranteeing the free expression of the will of persons with disabilities as electors and to this end, where necessary, at their request, allowing assistance in voting by a person of their own choice;
- (b) To promote actively an environment in which persons with disabilities can effectively and fully participate in the conduct of public affairs, without discrimination and on an equal basis with others, and encourage their participation in public affairs, including:

- (i) Participation in non-governmental organizations and associations concerned with the public and political life of the country, and in the activities and administration of political parties;
- (ii) Forming and joining organizations of persons with disabilities to represent persons with disabilities at international, national, regional and local levels.

Participation in cultural life, recreation, leisure and sport

- I. States Parties recognize the right of persons with disabilities to take part on an equal basis with others in cultural life, and shall take all appropriate measures to ensure that persons with disabilities:
- (a) Enjoy access to cultural materials in accessible formats;
- (b) Enjoy access to television programmes, films, theatre and other cultural activities, in accessible formats:
- (c) Enjoy access to places for cultural performances or services, such as theatres, museums, cinemas, libraries and tourism services, and, as far as possible, enjoy access to monuments and sites of national cultural importance.
- 2. States Parties shall take appropriate measures to enable persons with disabilities to have the opportunity to develop and utilize their creative, artistic and intellectual potential, not only for their own benefit, but also for the enrichment of society.
- 3. States Parties shall take all appropriate steps, in accordance with international law, to ensure that laws protecting intellectual property rights do not constitute an unreasonable or discriminatory barrier to access by persons with disabilities to cultural materials.

- 4. Persons with disabilities shall be entitled, on an equal basis with others, to recognition and support of their specific cultural and linguistic identity, including sign languages and deaf culture.
- 5. With a view to enabling persons with disabilities to participate on an equal basis with others in recreational, leisure and sporting activities, States Parties shall take appropriate measures:
- (a) To encourage and promote the participation, to the fullest extent possible, of persons with disabilities in mainstream sporting activities at all levels:
- (b) To ensure that persons with disabilities have an opportunity to organize, develop and participate in disability-specific sporting and recreational activities and, to this end, encourage the provision, on an equal basis with others, of appropriate instruction, training and resources;
- (c) To ensure that persons with disabilities have access to sporting, recreational and tourism venues;
- (d) To ensure that children with disabilities have equal access with other children to participation in play, recreation and leisure and sporting activities, including those activities in the school system;
- (e) To ensure that persons with disabilities have access to services from those involved in the organization of recreational, tourism, leisure and sporting activities.

Article 31

Statistics and data collection

I. States Parties undertake to collect appropriate information, including statistical and research data, to enable them to formulate and implement policies to give effect to the present Convention. The process of collecting and maintaining this information shall:

- (a) Comply with legally established safeguards, including legislation on data protection, to ensure confidentiality and respect for the privacy of persons with disabilities;
- (b) Comply with internationally accepted norms to protect human rights and fundamental freedoms and ethical principles in the collection and use of statistics.
- 2. The information collected in accordance with this article shall be disaggregated, as appropriate, and used to help assess the implementation of States Parties' obligations under the present Convention and to identify and address the barriers faced by persons with disabilities in exercising their rights.
- 3. States Parties shall assume responsibility for the dissemination of these statistics and ensure their accessibility to persons with disabilities and others.

International cooperation

- I. States Parties recognize the importance of international cooperation and its promotion, in support of national efforts for the realization of the purpose and objectives of the present Convention, and will undertake appropriate and effective measures in this regard, between and among States and, as appropriate, in partnership with relevant international and regional organizations and civil society, in particular organizations of persons with disabilities. Such measures could include, inter alia:
- (a) Ensuring that international cooperation, including international development programmes, is inclusive of and accessible to persons with disabilities;
- (b) Facilitating and supporting capacity-building, including through the exchange and sharing of information, experiences, training programmes and best practices;

- (c) Facilitating cooperation in research and access to scientific and technical knowledge;
- (d) Providing, as appropriate, technical and economic assistance, including by facilitating access to and sharing of accessible and assistive technologies, and through the transfer of technologies.
- 2. The provisions of this article are without prejudice to the obligations of each State Party to fulfil its obligations under the present Convention.

Article 33

National implementation and monitoring

- I. States Parties, in accordance with their system of organization, shall designate one or more focal points within government for matters relating to the implementation of the present Convention, and shall give due consideration to the establishment or designation of a coordination mechanism within government to facilitate related action in different sectors and at different levels.
- 2. States Parties shall, in accordance with their legal and administrative systems, maintain, strengthen, designate or establish within the State Party, a framework, including one or more independent mechanisms, as appropriate, to promote, protect and monitor implementation of the present Convention. When designating or establishing such a mechanism, States Parties shall take into account the principles relating to the status and functioning of national institutions for protection and promotion of human rights.
- 3. Civil society, in particular persons with disabilities and their representative organizations, shall be involved and participate fully in the monitoring process.

Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities

- I. There shall be established a Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (hereafter referred to as "the Committee"), which shall carry out the functions hereinafter provided.
- 2. The Committee shall consist, at the time of entry into force of the present Convention, of twelve experts. After an additional sixty ratifications or accessions to the Convention, the membership of the Committee shall increase by six members, attaining a maximum number of eighteen members.
- 3. The members of the Committee shall serve in their personal capacity and shall be of high moral standing and recognized competence and experience in the field covered by the present Convention. When nominating their candidates, States Parties are invited to give due consideration to the provision set out in article 4, paragraph 3, of the present Convention.
- 4. The members of the Committee shall be elected by States Parties, consideration being given to equitable geographical distribution, representation of the different forms of civilization and of the principal legal systems, balanced gender representation and participation of experts with disabilities.
- 5. The members of the Committee shall be elected by secret ballot from a list of persons nominated by the States Parties from among their nationals at meetings of the Conference of States Parties. At those meetings, for which two thirds of States Parties shall constitute a quorum, the persons elected to the Committee shall be those who obtain the largest number of votes and an absolute majority of the votes of the representatives of States Parties present and voting.

- 6. The initial election shall be held no later than six months after the date of entry into force of the present Convention. At least four months before the date of each election, the Secretary-General of the United Nations shall address a letter to the States Parties inviting them to submit the nominations within two months. The Secretary-General shall subsequently prepare a list in alphabetical order of all persons thus nominated, indicating the State Parties which have nominated them, and shall submit it to the States Parties to the present Convention.
- 7. The members of the Committee shall be elected for a term of four years. They shall be eligible for re-election once. However, the term of six of the members elected at the first election shall expire at the end of two years; immediately after the first election, the names of these six members shall be chosen by lot by the chairperson of the meeting referred to in paragraph 5 of this article.
- 8. The election of the six additional members of the Committee shall be held on the occasion of regular elections, in accordance with the relevant provisions of this article.
- 9. If a member of the Committee dies or resigns or declares that for any other cause she or he can no longer perform her or his duties, the State Party which nominated the member shall appoint another expert possessing the qualifications and meeting the requirements set out in the relevant provisions of this article, to serve for the remainder of the term.
- 10. The Committee shall establish its own rules of procedure.
- II. The Secretary-General of the United Nations shall provide the necessary staff and facilities for the effective performance of the functions of the Committee under the present Convention, and shall convene its initial meeting.

- 12. With the approval of the General Assembly of the United Nations, the members of the Committee established under the present Convention shall receive emoluments from United Nations resources on such terms and conditions as the Assembly may decide, having regard to the importance of the Committee's responsibilities.
- 13. The members of the Committee shall be entitled to the facilities, privileges and immunities of experts on mission for the United Nations as laid down in the relevant sections of the Convention on the Privileges and Immunities of the United Nations.

Reports by States Parties

- I. Each State Party shall submit to the Committee, through the Secretary-General of the United Nations, a comprehensive report on measures taken to give effect to its obligations under the present Convention and on the progress made in that regard, within two years after the entry into force of the present Convention for the State Party concerned.
- 2. Thereafter, States Parties shall submit subsequent reports at least every four years and further whenever the Committee so requests.
- 3. The Committee shall decide any guidelines applicable to the content of the reports.
- 4. A State Party which has submitted a comprehensive initial report to the Committee need not, in its subsequent reports, repeat information previously provided. When preparing reports to the Committee, States Parties are invited to consider doing so in an open and transparent process and to give due consideration to the provision set out in article 4, paragraph 3, of the present Convention.

5. Reports may indicate factors and difficulties affecting the degree of fulfilment of obligations under the present Convention.

Article 36

Consideration of reports

- I. Each report shall be considered by the Committee, which shall make such suggestions and general recommendations on the report as it may consider appropriate and shall forward these to the State Party concerned. The State Party may respond with any information it chooses to the Committee. The Committee may request further information from States Parties relevant to the implementation of the present Convention.
- 2. If a State Party is significantly overdue in the submission of a report, the Committee may notify the State Party concerned of the need to examine the implementation of the present Convention in that State Party, on the basis of reliable information available to the Committee, if the relevant report is not submitted within three months following the notification. The Committee shall invite the State Party concerned to participate in such examination. Should the State Party respond by submitting the relevant report, the provisions of paragraph 1 of this article will apply.
- 3. The Secretary-General of the United Nations shall make available the reports to all States Parties.
- 4. States Parties shall make their reports widely available to the public in their own countries and facilitate access to the suggestions and general recommendations relating to these reports.
- 5. The Committee shall transmit, as it may consider appropriate, to the specialized agencies, funds and programmes of the United Nations, and other competent bodies, reports

from States Parties in order to address a request or indication of a need for technical advice or assistance contained therein, along with the Committee's observations and recommendations, if any, on these requests or indications.

Article 37

Cooperation between States Parties and the Committee

- I. Each State Party shall cooperate with the Committee and assist its members in the fulfilment of their mandate.
- 2. In its relationship with States Parties, the Committee shall give due consideration to ways and means of enhancing national capacities for the implementation of the present Convention, including through international cooperation.

Article 38

Relationship of the Committee with other bodies

In order to foster the effective implementation of the present Convention and to encourage international cooperation in the field covered by the present Convention:

(a) The specialized agencies and other United Nations organs shall be entitled to be represented at the consideration of the implementation of such provisions of the present Convention as fall within the scope of their mandate. The Committee may invite the specialized agencies and other competent bodies as it may consider appropriate to provide expert advice on the implementation of the Convention in areas falling within the scope of their respective mandates. The Committee may invite specialized agencies and other United Nations organs to submit reports on

the implementation of the Convention in areas falling within the scope of their activities;

(b) The Committee, as it discharges its mandate, shall consult, as appropriate, other relevant bodies instituted by international human rights treaties, with a view to ensuring the consistency of their respective reporting guidelines, suggestions and general recommendations, and avoiding duplication and overlap in the performance of their functions.

Article 39

Report of the Committee

The Committee shall report every two years to the General Assembly and to the Economic and Social Council on its activities, and may make suggestions and general recommendations based on the examination of reports and information received from the States Parties. Such suggestions and general recommendations shall be included in the report of the Committee together with comments, if any, from States Parties.

Article 40

Conference of States Parties

- I. The States Parties shall meet regularly in a Conference of States Parties in order to consider any matter with regard to the implementation of the present Convention.
- 2. No later than six months after the entry into force of the present Convention, the Conference of States Parties shall be convened by the Secretary-General of the United Nations. The subsequent meetings shall be convened by the Secretary-General biennially or upon the decision of the Conference of States Parties.

Depositary

The Secretary-General of the United Nations shall be the depositary of the present Convention.

Article 42

Signature

The present Convention shall be open for signature by all States and by regional integration organizations at United Nations Headquarters in New York as of 30 March 2007.

Article 43

Consent to be bound

The present Convention shall be subject to ratification by signatory States and to formal confirmation by signatory regional integration organizations. It shall be open for accession by any State or regional integration organization which has not signed the Convention.

Article 44

Regional integration organizations

I. "Regional integration organization" shall mean an organization constituted by sovereign States of a given region, to which its member States have transferred competence in respect of matters governed by the present Convention. Such organizations shall declare, in their instruments of formal confirmation or accession, the extent of their competence with respect to matters governed by the present Convention. Subsequently, they shall inform the depositary of any substantial modification in the extent of their competence.

- 2. References to "States Parties" in the present Convention shall apply to such organizations within the limits of their competence.
- 3. For the purposes of article 45, paragraph 1, and article 47, paragraphs 2 and 3, of the present Convention, any instrument deposited by a regional integration organization shall not be counted.
- 4. Regional integration organizations, in matters within their competence, may exercise their right to vote in the Conference of States Parties, with a number of votes equal to the number of their member States that are Parties to the present Convention. Such an organization shall not exercise its right to vote if any of its member States exercises its right, and vice versa.

Article 45

Entry into force

- I. The present Convention shall enter into force on the thirtieth day after the deposit of the twentieth instrument of ratification or accession.
- 2. For each State or regional integration organization ratifying, formally confirming or acceding to the present Convention after the deposit of the twentieth such instrument, the Convention shall enter into force on the thirtieth day after the deposit of its own such instrument.

Article 46

Reservations

- I. Reservations incompatible with the object and purpose of the present Convention shall not be permitted.
- 2. Reservations may be withdrawn at any time.

Amendments

- I. Any State Party may propose an amendment to the present Convention and submit it to the Secretary-General of the United Nations. The Secretary-General shall communicate any proposed amendments to States Parties, with a request to be notified whether they favour a conference of States Parties for the purpose of considering and deciding upon the proposals. In the event that, within four months from the date of such communication, at least one third of the States Parties favour such a conference, the Secretary-General shall convene the conference under the auspices of the United Nations. Any amendment adopted by a majority of two thirds of the States Parties present and voting shall be submitted by the Secretary-General to the General Assembly of the United Nations for approval and thereafter to all States Parties for acceptance.
- 2. An amendment adopted and approved in accordance with paragraph I of this article shall enter into force on the thirtieth day after the number of instruments of acceptance deposited reaches two thirds of the number of States Parties at the date of adoption of the amendment. Thereafter, the amendment shall enter into force for any State Party on the thirtieth day following the deposit of its own instrument of acceptance. An amendment shall be binding only on those States Parties which have accepted it.
- 3. If so decided by the Conference of States Parties by consensus, an amendment adopted and approved in accordance with paragraph I

of this article which relates exclusively to articles 34, 38, 39 and 40 shall enter into force for all States Parties on the thirtieth day after the number of instruments of acceptance deposited reaches two thirds of the number of States Parties at the date of adoption of the amendment.

Article 48

Denunciation

A State Party may denounce the present Convention by written notification to the Secretary-General of the United Nations. The denunciation shall become effective one year after the date of receipt of the notification by the Secretary-General.

Article 49

Accessible format

The text of the present Convention shall be made available in accessible formats.

Article 50

Authentic texts

The Arabic, Chinese, English, French, Russian and Spanish texts of the present Convention shall be equally authentic.

IN WITNESS THEREOF the undersigned plenipotentiaries, being duly authorized thereto by their respective Governments, have signed the present Convention.

Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities

The States Parties to the present Protocol have agreed as follows:

Article I

- I. A State Party to the present Protocol ("State Party") recognizes the competence of the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities ("the Committee") to receive and consider communications from or on behalf of individuals or groups of individuals subject to its jurisdiction who claim to be victims of a violation by that State Party of the provisions of the Convention.
- 2. No communication shall be received by the Committee if it concerns a State Party to the Convention that is not a party to the present Protocol.

Article 2

The Committee shall consider a communication inadmissible when:

- (a) The communication is anonymous;
- (b) The communication constitutes an abuse of the right of submission of such communications or is incompatible with the provisions of the Convention;
- (c) The same matter has already been examined by the Committee or has been or is being examined under another procedure of international investigation or settlement;
- (d) All available domestic remedies have not been exhausted. This shall not be the rule where the application of the remedies is unreasonably prolonged or unlikely to bring effective relief;
- (e) It is manifestly ill-founded or not sufficiently substantiated; or when

(f) The facts that are the subject of the communication occurred prior to the entry into force of the present Protocol for the State Party concerned unless those facts continued after that date.

Article 3

Subject to the provisions of article 2 of the present Protocol, the Committee shall bring any communications submitted to it confidentially to the attention of the State Party. Within six months, the receiving State shall submit to the Committee written explanations or statements clarifying the matter and the remedy, if any, that may have been taken by that State.

Article 4

- I. At any time after the receipt of a communication and before a determination on the merits has been reached, the Committee may transmit to the State Party concerned for its urgent consideration a request that the State Party take such interim measures as may be necessary to avoid possible irreparable damage to the victim or victims of the alleged violation.
- 2. Where the Committee exercises its discretion under paragraph I of this article, this does not imply a determination on admissibility or on the merits of the communication.

Article 5

The Committee shall hold closed meetings when examining communications under the present Protocol. After examining a communication, the Committee shall forward its suggestions and recommendations, if any, to the State Party concerned and to the petitioner.

- I. If the Committee receives reliable information indicating grave or systematic violations by a State Party of rights set forth in the Convention, the Committee shall invite that State Party to cooperate in the examination of the information and to this end submit observations with regard to the information concerned.
- 2. Taking into account any observations that may have been submitted by the State Party concerned as well as any other reliable information available to it, the Committee may designate one or more of its members to conduct an inquiry and to report urgently to the Committee. Where warranted and with the consent of the State Party, the inquiry may include a visit to its territory.
- 3. After examining the findings of such an inquiry, the Committee shall transmit these findings to the State Party concerned together with any comments and recommendations.
- 4. The State Party concerned shall, within six months of receiving the findings, comments and recommendations transmitted by the Committee, submit its observations to the Committee.
- 5. Such an inquiry shall be conducted confidentially and the cooperation of the State Party shall be sought at all stages of the proceedings.

Article 7

I. The Committee may invite the State Party concerned to include in its report under article 35 of the Convention details of any measures taken in response to an inquiry conducted under article 6 of the present Protocol.

2. The Committee may, if necessary, after the end of the period of six months referred to in article 6, paragraph 4, invite the State Party concerned to inform it of the measures taken in response to such an inquiry.

Article 8

Each State Party may, at the time of signature or ratification of the present Protocol or accession thereto, declare that it does not recognize the competence of the Committee provided for in articles 6 and 7.

Article 9

The Secretary-General of the United Nations shall be the depositary of the present Protocol.

Article 10

The present Protocol shall be open for signature by signatory States and regional integration organizations of the Convention at United Nations Headquarters in New York as of 30 March 2007.

Article II

The present Protocol shall be subject to ratification by signatory States of the present Protocol which have ratified or acceded to the Convention. It shall be subject to formal confirmation by signatory regional integration organizations of the present Protocol which have formally confirmed or acceded to the Convention. It shall be open for accession by any State or regional integration organization which has ratified, formally confirmed or acceded to the Convention and which has not signed the Protocol.

- I. "Regional integration organization" shall mean an organization constituted by sovereign States of a given region, to which its member States have transferred competence in respect of matters governed by the Convention and the present Protocol. Such organizations shall declare, in their instruments of formal confirmation or accession, the extent of their competence with respect to matters governed by the Convention and the present Protocol. Subsequently, they shall inform the depositary of any substantial modification in the extent of their competence.
- 2. References to "States Parties" in the present Protocol shall apply to such organizations within the limits of their competence.
- 3. For the purposes of article 13, paragraph 1, and article 15, paragraph 2, of the present Protocol, any instrument deposited by a regional integration organization shall not be counted.
- 4. Regional integration organizations, in matters within their competence, may exercise their right to vote in the meeting of States Parties, with a number of votes equal to the number of their member States that are Parties to the present Protocol. Such an organization shall not exercise its right to vote if any of its member States exercises its right, and vice versa.

Article 13

- I. Subject to the entry into force of the Convention, the present Protocol shall enter into force on the thirtieth day after the deposit of the tenth instrument of ratification or accession.
- 2. For each State or regional integration organization ratifying, formally confirming or acceding to the present Protocol after the deposit of the tenth such instrument,

the Protocol shall enter into force on the thirtieth day after the deposit of its own such instrument.

Article 14

- I. Reservations incompatible with the object and purpose of the present Protocol shall not be permitted.
- 2. Reservations may be withdrawn at any time.

Article 15

- 1. Any State Party may propose an amendment to the present Protocol and submit it to the Secretary-General of the United Nations. The Secretary-General shall communicate any proposed amendments to States Parties, with a request to be notified whether they favour a meeting of States Parties for the purpose of considering and deciding upon the proposals. In the event that, within four months from the date of such communication, at least one third of the States Parties favour such a meeting, the Secretary-General shall convene the meeting under the auspices of the United Nations. Any amendment adopted by a majority of two thirds of the States Parties present and voting shall be submitted by the Secretary-General to the General Assembly of the United Nations for approval and thereafter to all States Parties for acceptance.
- 2. An amendment adopted and approved in accordance with paragraph I of this article shall enter into force on the thirtieth day after the number of instruments of acceptance deposited reaches two thirds of the number of States Parties at the date of adoption of the amendment. Thereafter, the amendment shall enter into force for any State Party on the thirtieth day following the deposit of its own instrument of acceptance. An amendment shall be binding only on those States Parties which have accepted it.

A State Party may denounce the present Protocol by written notification to the Secretary-General of the United Nations. The denunciation shall become effective one year after the date of receipt of the notification by the Secretary-General.

Article 17

The text of the present Protocol shall be made available in accessible formats.

Article 18

The Arabic, Chinese, English, French, Russian and Spanish texts of the present Protocol shall be equally authentic.

IN WITNESS THEREOF the undersigned plenipotentiaries, being duly authorized thereto by their respective Governments, have signed the present Protocol.

Appendix 2: Useful resources

I Key links

Key documents on disability http://www.un.org/disabilities/default.asp?id=182

V Pineda, It's about Ability: An explanation of the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, UNICEF, 2008 http://www.unicef.org/Child_friendly_CRPD.doc

UN Enable Rights and Dignity for Persons with Disability: Primary UN source of information on disability http://www.un.org/disabilities/index.asp

Young Voices on the UN Convention on the Rights and Dignity of Persons with Disability http://www.lcint.webbler.co.uk/?lid=3103

2 Useful global organisations/ links/websites

Action on Disability and Development http://www.add.org.uk/

Bond Disability and Development Working Group http://www.bond.org.uk/wgroups/disability/ index.html

Children's Rights Information Network (CRIN) Section on disability http://www.crin.org/themes/ViewTheme.asp?id=5

Disability Awareness in Action www.daa.org.uk

Disability Funders Network http://www.disabilityfunders.org/un_convention#houseres

Disabled Peoples' International http://www.icrpd.net/implementation/en/aboutus.htm

Handicap International http://www.handicap-international.org/

IDEA – International Disability Equality Agency http://www.disabilityequality.org

Inclusion International http://www.inclusion-international.org/en/

International Disability Alliance http://www.internationaldisabilityalliance.org/

International Disability and Development Consortium http://www.iddc.org.uk/dis_dev/topics.shtml

Leonard Cheshire Disability – International http://www.lcint.org/

Rehabilitation International http://www.riglobal.org/

World Blind Union http://www.worldblindunion.org

World Federation of the Deaf http://www.wfdeaf.org

World Network of Users and Survivors of Psychiatry http://www.wnusp.net

3 Toolkits/guidance for implementing the CRPD

Advocacy Services for People with Mental Health Problems and Intellectual Disabilities: Guidance and model policies, Mental Disability Advocacy Centre, 2006 http://www.mdac.info/en/Advocacy-Services

Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities: Its implementation and Relevance for the World Bank, Katherine Guernsey et al, World Bank June 2007 http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/TOPICS/EXTSOCIALPROTECTION/

Disability Rights Advocacy Workbook, A Shettle, Survivors Corps, 2008 www.landminesurvivors.org

EXTDISABILITY

Disability Rights and Policies – References documents and resources, Handicap International http://www.handicap-international.fr/bibliographie-handicap/FrameUS.htm

Disability Rights Convention: Ratification Campaign handbook, Landmine Survivors Network, 2006 www.landminesurvivors.org/files/
ConvHandbook_4-30.pdf

EDF Guidance document on the Convention on the rights of persons with disabilities, European Disability Forum, 2007 http://cms.horus.be/files/99909/MediaArchive/Top5Campaigns/Microsoft%20Word%20-%20 Guidance%20document%20UN%20Convention-%20%20EDF%20-%20July%202007.pdf

'From Exclusion to Equality' – Handbook for Parliamentarians, OHCHR, 2007 http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/training I 4en.pdf

Human Rights. Yes! Action and Advocacy on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, J Lord et al, Mental Disabilities Advocacy Center, 2006 http://www1.umn.edu/humanrts/edumat/hreduseries/TB6/index2.html

ICRPD Implementation Toolkit, Disabled Peoples' International, 2006 http://www.icrpd.net/implementation/en/index.htm

ICRPD Ratification Toolkit, Disabled Peoples' International, 2006 http://www.icrpd.net/ratification/en/index.htm

Implementation Manual for the United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, World Network of Users and Survivors of Psychiatry 2008 http://www.mindfreedom.org/as/act/inter/wnusp/un-convention

Moving forward: progress in global disability rights monitoring, B Lindqvist, M H Rioux, R M Samson, Disability Rights Promotion International, 2007 http://www.yorku.ca/drpi/files/MovingForward FINAL.pdf

Ratify now (website that supports the global grassroots efforts to ratify the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities), http://ratifynow.org/

Teaching Kit: International Convention on the Rights of People with Disabilities, Handicap International http://www.handicap-international.fr/ kit-pedagogique/indexen.html

4 General disability awareness tools/training/manuals/papers

All things being equal: Perspectives on disability and development, World Vision, 200 I http://www.worldvision.org.uk/upload/pdf/ Disability_paper.pdf

Disability: A guide to language, CRIN http://www.crin.org/docs/Disability %20_language2.doc

Disability, Equality and Human Rights: A training manual for development and humanitarian organisations, Oxfam, 2003 http://publications.oxfam.org.uk/oxfam/display.asp?K=9780855984854&TAG=&CID=

Disability: Promoting the Rights of Children with Disabilities, UNICEF, 2007 http://www.unicef-irc.org/publications/pdf/digest I 3-disability.pdf

HIV/AIDS Awareness and Disability Rights Training Manual, Rehabilitation International, Disabled Organization for Legal Affairs and Social Economic Development and Miracles in Mozambique, 2007 http://riglobal.org/advocacy/projects/RI_HIV-AIDS_TRAINING-MANUAL_10Dec07_FINAL.doc

5 Resources relating to specific rights of children with disabilities

CBR:A strategy for rehabilitation, equalisation of opportunities, poverty reduction and social inclusion of people with disabilities, ILO, 2004 http://www.ilo.org/public/english/employment/skills/download/jointpaper.pdf

Disabilities among Refugees and Conflict-Affected Populations, Women's Commission for Refugee Women and Children, 2008 http://www.womenscommission.org/pdf/disab_fulll_report.pdf

Disability in Conflict and Emergency Situations: Focus on Tsunami affected areas http://www.ucl.ac.uk/lc-ccr/lccstaff/maria-kett/Behinderung_und_Dritte_Welt.pdf

Implementing Inclusive Education: a Commonwealth Guide to implementing Article 24 of the UN Convention on the Rights of People with Disabilities, R Rieser, Commonwealth Secretariat, London 2008 www.diseed.org.uk

Index for Inclusion: Developing learning and participation in schools, Centre for Studies on Inclusive Education www.csie.org.uk

Making Schools Inclusive: How change can happen, Save the Children, 2008 http://www.eenet.org.uk/downloads/Making%20schools%20inclusive%20SCUK.pdf

World Report on Violence against Children, P Pinheiro, UNICEF/WHO/UNHCHR, 2005 http://www.violencestudy.org/r229

Appendix 3: Background to the development of this guide

In producing this guide, Save the Children was committed to ensuring that it was directly informed by the experiences and perspectives of people, including children, with disabilities. The following approach was adopted for its development:

a) Establishing a technical advisory group

Representatives from disabled people's organisations were invited to join an e-group to advise and comment on drafts, ensure accuracy of the materials, provide illustrations of good practice and identify the necessary scope of this guide. Members of the group were: Kicki Nordstrum, World Blind Union; Helen Schulte, UNICEF; Zuhy Sayeed, Inclusion International; June Waugh, UNICEF NGO sub committee on children with disabilities; Shanta Rau, Rehabilitation International: Khandaker lahurul Alam: Centre for Services and Information on Disability (CSID), Bangladesh; Dr Nafeesur Rahman: National Forum of Organizations Working with the Disabled (NFOWD), Bangladesh; Rajan Rajiv: Disability Legislation Unit, Chennai, India; Maheshwar Ghimire: Nepal Disabled Human Rights Center.

b) Preparing an initial outline framework

An outline for this guide was prepared. This indicated the proposed scope and approach to be taken in developing the publication, and was used to gain initial feedback on the ideas being developed.

c) Regional consultations

Two regional consultations were held in Dhaka, Bangladesh and Sanaa, Yemen. The aim was threefold. First, they provided an opportunity to disseminate awareness and understanding of the CRPD. Second, they were intended as a forum where stakeholders could review the proposed framework for this guide and contribute to its development. Finally, the consultations created an opportunity for forging new partnerships and networks at national and regional levels.

The consultation in Dhaka, in June 2007, was organised jointly by Save the Children and the National Forum of Organisations Working on Disabilities (NFOWD). It involved representatives from Bangladesh, India, Pakistan, Nepal, Afghanistan and Sri Lanka, and provided a rare opportunity for children's rights and disability rights advocates to meet and work together. Too often, children's rights NGOs focus too little on children with disabilities.

and disability rights groups give little attention to children. Accordingly, children with disabilities do not get the attention they need to advocate for their rights. This coming together raised awareness of the potential for future collaboration.

The meeting in Sanaa took place in November 2007. It was organised by the Save the Children country programme in Yemen, in partnership with the Arab Human Rights Foundation. Although the majority of participants were from Yemen, there was also representation from Lebanon, Qatar, Palestine, Jordan, Sudan, Egypt, Austria, Sweden, Nepal and the UK. More than 40 boys and girls participated in the meeting, among them children with all types of disability as well as children without disabilities. In addition, the meeting was attended by the Deputy Minister of Education for Girls' Education, Deputy Minister of Youth and Sports, General Secretary of the Higher Council for Motherhood and Childhood, Executive Director of the Disabled Care and Rehabilitation Fund. representatives of various disabled people's organisations, human rights organisations, national, regional and international organisations dealing with children's issues, representatives of the diplomatic corps and international organisations, academics, activists concerned with the rights of children with disabilities, and experts in relevant fields.

Overall, the outcomes from the two meetings were:

- government commitment in Yemen to review their children's strategy to reflect the obligations on the CRPD
- high level of media interest, including print media as well as radio and television
- heightened awareness of the CRPD, its relevance to the UNCRC and the need to understand both treaties in advocating for the rights of children with disabilities
- partnership-building across child and disability rights organisations
- greater understanding of the experiences of children with disabilities and their capacities for self-advocacy
- information on the tools needed in the field
- illustrative materials and examples of rights violations and good practice
- films recording events and issues that can be useful for advocacy purposes.

d) Preparation of this guide

Following the consultations, a full draft of the guide was prepared and disseminated to the Technical Advisory Group, as well as to other experts in the field for comments, illustrative material and case studies. A final draft was written, taking into account all the findings from the consultative processes.

References

Introduction

- ¹ UN Disability Fact Sheet, Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, UN, New York, 2006
- ² Promoting the Rights of Children with Disabilities, UNICEF, Florence, 2007
- ³ Disability, Poverty and Development, DfID, London, 2000
- ⁴Violence against Disabled Children, UN Secretary General's Report on Violence against Children Thematic Group on Violence against Disabled Children: Findings and Recommendations, convened by UNICEF at the United Nations, New York, 28 July 2005
- ⁵Thomas P, Disability, Poverty and the Millennium Development Goals, DFID, June 2005
- ⁶ Violence against Disabled Children, UN Secretary General's Report on Violence against Children Thematic Group on Violence against Disabled Children: Findings and Recommendations, convened by UNICEF at the United Nations, New York, 28 July 2005
- ⁷ Disability, Poverty and Development, DflD, London, 2000
- ⁸ Violence against Disabled Children, UN Secretary General's Report on Violence against Children Thematic Group on Violence against Disabled Children: Findings and Recommendations, convened by UNICEF at the United Nations, New York, 28 July 2005

2 Historical overview of the rights of persons with disabilities

- ⁹ The Standard Rules on the Equalization of Opportunities for Persons with Disabilities, adopted by the United Nations General Assembly, Forty-eighth Session, Resolution 48/96, Annex, of 20 December 1993
- ¹⁰ International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, General Comment No.5, Persons with disabilities, 9/12/94
- ¹¹ The Standard Rules on the Equalization of Opportunities for Persons with Disabilities, adopted by the United Nations General Assembly, Forty-eighth Session, Resolution 48/96, Annex, of 20 December 1993
- ¹² Human rights of persons with disabilities, Commission on Human Rights resolution 2000/51, 62nd meeting, 25 April 2000

- ¹³ Commission on Human Rights, Sub-Commission on Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities, Forty-eighth session, E/CN.4/Sub.2/1996/27, 2 July 1996
- ¹⁴ CRC General Comment No. 9, Children with Disabilities, CRC/C/GC/9. Feb 2007

3 Development of the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD)

¹⁵ Review of recommendations made by the Committee on the Rights of the Child in respect of disabled children, Rights for Disabled Children, Disability Awareness in Action, 2003 (paper presented to the Committee on the Rights of the Child, 29 September 2003)

5 Responsibility for the implementation of the CRPD

- ¹⁶ Committee on the Rights of the Child, General Comment No. 5, General Measures of Implementation of the Convention on the Rights of the Child (arts 4,42, and 44.6) CRC/GC/2003/5, September 2003
- ¹⁷ Committee on the Rights of the Child, General Comment No. 5, General Measures of Implementation of the Convention on the Rights of the Child (arts 4,42, and 44.6) CRC/GC/2003/5, September 2003, and ICESCR, GC. 3, The Nature of States Parties Obligations (Article 2, para 1), 14/12/90
- ¹⁸ Issue No. 2, February 2008, Enable newsletter, UN
- ¹⁹ Committee on the Rights of the Children, Day of General Discussion on Resources for the Rights of the Child – Responsibility of States, 46th session, 21 September 2007
- ²⁰ Secretary General Hails Adoption of Landmark Convention on Rights of Persons with Disabilities, Official Statement of the UN Secretary General, SG/SM/10797, 13 December 2006. Available at: http://www.un.org/News/Press/docs/2006/sgsm1079.doc.htm
- ²¹ From Exclusion to Equality: Realising the Rights of Persons with Disabilities: Handbook for Parliamentarians on the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, UN OHCHR/Inter-Parliamentary Union, Geneva, 2007
- ²² From Exclusion to Equality: Realising the Rights of Persons with Disabilities: Handbook for Parliamentarians on the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, UN OHCHR/Inter-Parliamentary Union, Geneva, 2007

- ²³ Lansdown G, Disabled Children in South Africa: Progress in Implementing the Convention on the Rights of the Child, DAA, London, 2002, and http://www.info.gov.za/whitepapers/1997/disability.htm
- ²⁴ Implementation of the World Programme of Action Concerning Disabled Persons: Realizing the Millennium Development Goals for persons with disabilities (62/127), available at www.un.org/disabilities
- 25 The Alternative Basic Education Programme supported by UNICEF: An assessment, Bond T with Nyugen Thuy Hong, UNICEF, Hong Kong, 1998
- ²⁶ http://www.un.org/disabilities/default.asp?id=406
- ²⁷ For more details on involving children, see UN Committee on the Rights of the Child, General Comment No.11, Article 12 (forthcoming) and Child and Youth Participation Resource Guide, UNICEF East Asia and Pacific Regional Office, Bangkok, 2006
- $^{\rm 28}$ See www.ombudsnet.org for more information on human rights institutions protecting the rights of children
- ²⁹ Towards a Focal Point for Children, South African Human Rights Commission, Pretoria, 2000
- ³⁰ UN General Assembly Resolution A/RES/48/134, National Institutions for the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights, 20 December 1993
- ³¹ Lansdown G, Children with Disabilities in El Salvador: Progress in implementing the Convention on the Rights of the Child, Disability Awareness in Action, London, 2003
- 32 http://www.un.org/disabilities/default.asp?id=406
- 33 General Comment No.1, The Aims of Education (Article 29), CRC/G/2001/1, April 2001
- ³⁴ Committee on the Rights of the Child, Report on the Twenty-second Session, CRC, 1999, UN Doc. CRC/C/90
- 35 The CRPD entered into force on 3 May 2008, after 20 governments had ratified

6 Advocacy to promote implementation

- ³⁶ The Role of the Mass Media in Creating Awareness on Disability Issues, a workshop organised by DHRC-Nepal, Lalitpur, 21 June 2002
- ³⁷ Lansdown G, Disabled Children in El Salvador: Progress in implementing the Convention on the Rights of the Child, Disability Awareness in Action, London, 2004
- ³⁸ Save the Children UK, Education Projects in Nepal: A voice for education, 2002
- ³⁹ From Exclusion to Equality: Realising the Rights of Persons with Disabilities: Handbook for Parliamentarians on the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, UN OHCHR/Inter-Parliamentary Union, Geneva, 2007
- ⁴⁰ Lansdown G, Disabled Children in El Salvador: Progress in implementing the Convention on the Rights of the Child, Disability Awareness in Action, London, 2004
- ⁴¹ For guidance on shadow reporting, see Guide to NGOs Reporting to the Committee on the Rights of the Child, www.crin.org/docs/reporting/guidelines 2006

⁴² Children as Change Agents: Guide to child participation in periodic reporting to the Committee on the Rights of the Child, World Vision, Ontario, 2007

7 Understanding the rights of children with disabilities: analysing the UNCRC and the CRPD

- ⁴³ Committee on the Rights of the Child, General Comment No. 9, 'The Rights of Children with Disabilities', CRC/C/GC/9, February 2006
- ⁴⁴ Lansdown G, Disabled Children in South Africa: Progress in Implementing the Convention on the Rights of the Child, Disability Awareness in Action, London, 2002
- ⁴⁵ Lansdown G, Disabled Children in Nepal: Progress in Implementing the Convention on the Rights of the Child, Disability Awareness in Action. London, 2003
- ⁴⁶ Seok Kyong-Hwa, 'Disabled South Koreans may be neglected, ostracised', in *From Time to Time: Nando's indepth look at the 20th century*, Nandon Press, Seoul, 2000
- ⁴⁷ Committee on the Rights of the Child, General Comment No. 9, 'The Rights of Children with Disabilities', CRC/C/GC/9, 29 September 2006
- ⁴⁸ Groce N, An Overview of Young People Living with Disabilities: Their needs and rights, Working Paper Series, UNICEF, Programme Division, 1999, cited in UNICEF, Promoting the Rights of Children with Disabilities, UNICEF, Florence, 2007
- ⁴⁹ Disability Discrimination Act, 1995, http://www.opsi.gov.uk/acts/acts1995/ukpga_19950050_en_1
- 50 Gambian Association of Deaf and Hard of Hearing, 1999
- ⁵¹ Singer P, Redefining Life and Death, St Martin's Press, New York, NY. 1995
- ⁵² Rutter S and Seymour S, *He'll Never Join the Army*, Down's Syndrome Association, Teddington, 1999
- 53 Lansdown G, Disabled Children in Nepal: Progress in Implementing the Convention on the Rights of the Child, Disability Awareness in Action, London, 2003
- ⁵⁴ Committee on the Rights of the Child, General Comment No. 11, on Article 12, forthcoming 2009
- 55 Two Way Street, training video and handbook about communicating with disabled children and young people; copies are available at £55 (inclusive) from NSPCC, London, www.nspcc.org.uk
- ⁵⁶ Lansdown G, Disabled Children in South Africa: Progress in implementing the Convention on the Rights of the Child, Disability Awareness in Action, London, 2002
- ⁵⁷ UNICEF, Children and Disability in Transition in CEE/CIS and the Baltic States, UNICEF, Florence, 2005
- 58 Lansdown G, What Works? Promoting the rights of children with disabilities: Guidelines for action, Disability Awareness in Action, London, 2003
- $^{\rm 59}$ Examples taken from the Disability Awareness in Action human rights violations database

- 60 Save the Children UK, 'Evaluation of Education Programme', Mongolia, 2006
- ⁶¹ Lansdown G, Disabled Children in South Africa: Progress in Implementing the Convention on the Rights of the Child, Disability Awareness in Action, London, 2002
- ⁶² Lansdown G, Disability Awareness in Action: Children with disabilities in Romania Progress in implementing the Convention on the Rights of the Child, Disability Awareness in Action, London, 2003
- ⁶³ Examples taken from the Disability Awareness in Action human rights violations database
- ⁶⁴ Examples taken from the Disability Awareness in Action human rights violations database
- 65 Case studies from Save the Children UK, internal document
- ⁶⁶ Marchant R, 'Working with children with disabilities' in P Foley, J Roche and S Tucker (eds) *Children in Society: Contemporary theory, policy and practice*, The Open University, Milton Keynes 2001
- ⁶⁷ Veneman A, 'Moving children with disabilities center stage', International Rehabilitation Review, The Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, Vol. 56, No. 1, December 2007
- 68 From Exclusion to Equality: Realising the Rights of Persons with Disabilities: Handbook for Parliamentarians on the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, UN OHCHR/Inter-Parliamentary Union, Geneva, 2007
- ⁶⁹ From Exclusion to Equality: Realising the Rights of Persons with Disabilities: Handbook for Parliamentarians on the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, UN OHCHR/Inter-Parliamentary Union, Geneva, 2007
- To Lansdown G, Disabled Children in South Africa: Progress in Implementing the Convention on the Rights of the Child, Disability Awareness in Action, London, 2002
- ⁷¹ General Comment No.1, The Aims of Education (Article 29), CRC/G/2001/1, April 2001
- 72 From Save the Children UK, 'Impact Assessment Analysis', Serbia, 2000-2004
- ⁷³ Committee on the Rights of the Child, General Comment No. 7, 'Implementing Child Rights in Early Childhood', CRC/C/GC/7, 2005
- ⁷⁴ Anuradha Mohit, 'Coming to light: the status of blind women in South Asia', DAA Newsletter, No. 48, Women's Committee, Asian Blind Group, 1997
- ⁷⁵ UNICEF, Uganda Annual Report, cited in *Promoting the Rights of Children with Disabilities*, UNICEF, Florence, 2007
- 76 Hastie R, Children with Disabilities in a Society at War:A casebook from Bosnia, Oxfam, Oxford, 1997
- To Evaluation of Education Programme, Save the Children UK, Mongolia, 2006
- ⁷⁸ FUNPRES/Save the Children Sweden, *Condiciones socio-educativas* de los estudiantes con necesidades educativas especiales, FUNPRES/Save the Children Sweden, 2002
- ⁷⁹ Cited by Ulrika Persson, 'Have children with disabilities an obvious place in society?' at 'Myths and Facts concerning Children with Disabilities' conference, Malmö, 9–11 December 1999, proceedings published by Save the Children, Stockholm, 2000

- 80 The Salamanca Statement and Framework for Action on Special Needs Education, adopted by the World Conference on Special Needs Education: Access and Quality, Salamanca, Spain, 7–10 July 1994
- ⁸¹ UNESCO, Guidelines for Inclusion: Ensuring access to Education for All, UNESCO, 2005, pp 13–15
- 82 Alderson P and Goodey C, Enabling Children: Experiences in special and ordinary schools, The Tufnell Press, London, 1998
- 83 See, for example, Index for Inclusion: Developing learning and participation in schools, Centre for Studies on Inclusive Education, Bristol, 2000
- 84 See WHO/ILO/UNESCO guidelines on community-based rehabilitation (forthcoming)
- 85 Unpublished case studies from Country Programme in China, Save the Children, 2008
- 86 Save the Children UK, 'Global Impact Monitoring report', Middle East & North Africa Programme, SETI Inclusive Education Project, 2006
- 87 Case studies from Save the Children UK, internal document
- 88 Lynch J, Provision for children with special educational needs in the Asia region, World Bank Technical Paper 261, 1994
- 89 These principles and practice have been elaborated more fully in Index for Inclusion (see note 83).
- ⁹⁰ Lansdown G, Disabled Children in South Africa: Progress in Implementing the Convention on the Rights of the Child, Disability Awareness in Action, London, 2002
- ⁹¹ G Lansdown, Disabled Children in Romania: Progress in implementing the Convention on the Rights of the Child, Disability Awareness in Action, London, 2002
- 92 Save the Children UK, In Our Own Words: Disability and integration in Morocco, London, 1995
- 93 'Voices of Youth' website, UNICEF, www.unicef.org/voy
- 94 Committee on the Rights of the Child, Summary Record of the Day of General Discussion on the Rights of Children with Disabilities, CRC/C/SR.418. 6yi, Oct 1997
- 95 Committee on the Rights of the Child, General Comment, No. 4, 'Adolescent health and development in the context of the Convention on the Rights of the Child', CRC/GC/2003/4, July 2003
- 96 Ward L, Seen and Heard: Involving children with disabilities and young people in research and development projects, Joseph Rowntree Foundation, York, 1997
- ⁹⁷ Lansdown G, Disabled Children in Romania: Progress in implementing the Convention on the Rights of the Child, Disability Awareness in Action, London, 2002
- 98 Committee on the Rights of the Child, General Comment, No. 4, 'Adolescent health and development in the context of the Convention on the Rights of the Child', CRC/GC/2003/4, July 2003
- 99 Pretorius L, 'Children with disabilities at risk due to age and disability', in Making the Link, A report from the International Seminar on Macroeconomics and Children's Rights, Save the Children, Midrand, 1998

- ¹⁰⁰ UNICEF/National Planning Commission, A Situation Analysis of Disability in Nepal, UNICEF/National Planning Commission, 2000
- ¹⁰¹ Lansdown G, Disabled Children in South Africa: Progress in implementing the Convention on the Rights of the Child, Disability Awareness in Action, London, 2002
- ¹⁰² ILO Convention 182 concerning the Prohibition and Immediate Action by the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labour, adopted by the Conference, 87th Session, 17 June 1999
- ¹⁰³ See, for example, J Baladerian, 'Sexual Abuse of People with Developmental Disabilities', Sexuality and Disability, Vol. 9, No. 4, 1991, and D Sobsey and T Doe, 'Patterns of Sexual Abuse and Assault', Sexuality and Disability, Vol. 9, No. 3, 1991, and C Senn, Vulnerable: Sexual abuse and people with an intellectual handicap, G Allan Roeher Institute, Ontario, 1988
- ¹⁰⁴ UN Secretary-General's Study on Violence against Children, United Nations, New York, 2006 and Pinheiro P S, World Report on Violence against Children, WHO/UNICEF.OHCHR, 2005
- ¹⁰⁵ Lansdown G, What Works? Promoting the rights of children with disabilities: Guidelines for action, Disability Awareness in Action, London, 2003
- ¹⁰⁶ Committee on the Rights of the Child, General Comment No. 8, 'The Rights of Children to Protection from Corporal Punishment and other Cruel or Degrading Forms of Punishment' (Articles 19, 28, para 2, and 37, inter alia), CRC/C/GC/8, 2007
- ¹⁰⁷ Bernard C (1999) Child sexual abuse and the black disabled child, in *Disability and Society*, Vol 14, No 3
- ¹⁰⁸ UN Secretary-General's Study on Violence against Children, Summary Report of the Thematic Meeting on Violence against Children with Disabilities, United Nations, New York, 2005
- ¹⁰⁹ Pinheiro P S, World Report on Violence against Children, United Nations, New York, 2005
- Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography, adopted by the UN General Assembly resolution 54/263, 25 May 2000

- 111 Hodgkin R and Newell P, Implementation Handbook on the Convention on the Rights of the Child, UNICEF, New York, 2007
- $^{\rm II2}$ Oral information communicated to the author by disability rights activist in South Africa
- ¹¹³ See also Challenging Violence against Children: A handbook for NGOs working on follow-up to the UN Study, published by Save the Children UK on behalf of the International Save the Children Alliance, 2008
- ¹¹⁴ UN Secretary-General's Study on Violence against Children, Summary Report of the Thematic Meeting on Violence against Children with Disabilities, United Nations, New York, 2005
- ¹¹⁵ Larson K A and Turner K D, Best practices for serving court involved youth with learning, attention, and behavioral disabilities, US Department of Education and US Department of Justice, Washington, DC, 2002
- ¹¹⁶ Quinn M M, Rutherford R B and Leone P E, Students with disabilities in correctional facilities, ERIC Clearinghouse on Disabilities and Gifted Education, Arlington, 2001
- ¹¹⁷ Reference should also be made to the UN Standard Minimum Rules for the Administration of Justice (Beijing Rules), adopted by the UN General Assembly resolution 40/33 of 29 November, 1985 and the UN Guidelines for the Prevention of Juvenile Delinquency (Riyadh Guidelines), adopted and proclaimed by the General Assembly resolution of 45/112 of 14 December 1990
- ¹¹⁸ See, for example, Jones H, *Children with Disabilities' Rights:* A practical guide, Save the Children, 2001, available at: www.savethechildren.org.uk/en/54_2318.htm
- 119 Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict

See Me, Hear Me

A guide to using the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities to promote the rights of children

The UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities represents the culmination of years of advocacy by the disability community in their struggle for recognition of their rights. See Me, Hear Me is the first book to look at how this Convention can be used to support disabled children, alongside the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child.

This guide's analysis of the inter-relationship of the two Conventions, together with practical guidance on advocacy strategies and illustrations of good practice, make it an invaluable tool for child and disability rights advocates. It is also an essential resource for governments in interpreting and implementing the two Conventions.

See Me, Hear Me includes:

- an overview tool showing the relationship between individual articles of the two Conventions
- close analysis of the rights of children with disabilities according to the two Conventions – in key areas like education, family life, health, and protection
- tips for advocacy work in each of these areas of children's rights
- a historical overview of disability rights and the development of the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities
- the full text of the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities.

The author, Gerison Lansdown, is an international children's rights consultant and has published and lectured widely on the subject of children's rights.

"an invaluable tool for practitioners committed to bringing an end to discrimination against children with disabilities"

Yanghee Lee, Chair of Committee on the Rights of the Child



